UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

		Washington, D.C. 20549	
		FORM 8-K	
	Pursuant to Sec	CURRENT REPORT ction 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange	e Act of 1934
	Date of	f Report (Date of earliest event reported): April 13, 20	016
		PHARMACEUTICALS CO	ORP.
	Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation)	001-33277 (Commission File Number)	04-3508648 (IRS Employer Identification No.)
	45 Hartwell Avenue Lexington, MA (Address of principal executive offices)		02421 (Zip Code)
	R	(781) 274-8200 tegistrant's telephone number, including area code	
	ck the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filin isions:	g is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing oblin	gation of the registrant under any of the following
	Written communications pursuant to Rule 425	under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425)	
X	Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 unc	ler the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12)	
	Pre-commencement communications pursuant t	o Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 24	0.14d-2(b))

Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4(c))

Item 1.01 Entry into a Material Definitive Agreement.

On April 13, 2016, Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp. ("Synta" or the "Company"), Saffron Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Synta ("Merger Sub") and Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Madrigal"), entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement"), pursuant to which, among other things, subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement, Merger Sub will merge with and into Madrigal, with Madrigal becoming a wholly-owned subsidiary of Synta and the surviving corporation of the merger (the "Merger"). The transaction was approved by the Board of Directors of both Synta and Madrigal, and has received the requisite stockholder approval of the Madrigal stockholders. Consummation of the Merger is subject to certain closing conditions, including, among other things, approval by the stockholders of Synta, and is expected to be completed in the third quarter.

Subject to the terms and conditions of the Merger Agreement, at the closing of the Merger, each outstanding share of Madrigal common stock will be converted into the right to receive 5.5740 shares of common stock of the Company ("Company Common Stock"). Immediately following the effective time of the Merger, the former stockholders of Madrigal are expected to own approximately 64% of the outstanding capital stock of the Company.

The Merger Agreement also contains customary representations, warranties and covenants made by Synta and Madrigal, including indemnification of directors and officers, Synta's and Madrigal's conduct of their respective businesses between the date of signing the Merger Agreement and the closing of the Merger and a covenant by Synta to, following the closing of the Merger, file a registration statement on Form S-3 to register the resale of the shares of Company Common Stock issued pursuant to the Merger Agreement. The Merger Agreement also contains certain termination rights for both Synta and Madrigal, and further provides that, upon termination of the Merger Agreement under specified circumstances, Synta may be required to pay Madrigal a termination fee of \$1.25 million, or up to \$250,000 in expense reimbursements, or Madrigal may be required to pay Synta a termination fee of \$1.0 million.

In connection with the Merger, Synta will seek to amend its certificate of incorporation to: (i) effect a reverse split of Company Common Stock at a ratio to be determined by Synta, which is intended to ensure that the listing requirements of the NASDAQ Global Market, or such other stock market on which the Company Common Stock is trading, are satisfied, and (ii) change the name of Synta to Madrigal, subject to the consummation of the Merger.

Also in connection with the Merger Agreement, (i) the officers, directors and certain stockholders of Synta holding approximately 18.2% of the outstanding capital stock of Synta have each entered into a voting agreement in favor of Madrigal, and (ii) the officers, directors and certain stockholders of Madrigal owning or controlling approximately 100% of Madrigal's voting securities have each entered into a voting agreement and a lock-up agreement in favor of Synta (collectively, the "Support Agreements"). The Support Agreements place certain restrictions on the transfer of the shares of Synta and Madrigal held by the respective signatories thereto and covenants on the voting of such shares in favor of approving the transactions contemplated by the

Merger Agreement and against any actions that could adversely affect the consummation of the Merger.

Madrigal has entered into a bridge financing agreement with certain investors that have committed to invest up to \$9 million in Madrigal prior to the closing of the Merger. The combined company intends to use these proceeds, in addition to Synta's cash balance at the closing of the Merger, to fund the development of MGL-3196 through Phase 2 clinical studies in non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) and heterozygous and homozygous familial hypercholesterolemia (HeFH, HoFH).

The foregoing description of the (i) Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby and (ii) the Support Agreements and the transactions contemplated thereby, in each case, do not purport to be complete and are qualified in their entirety by reference to the Merger Agreement, which is filed as Exhibit 2.1 hereto and which is incorporated herein by reference, and to the form of Synta Voting Agreement, the form of Madrigal Voting Agreement, and the form of Lock-Up Agreement, which are filed as Exhibits 10.1, 10.2 and 10.3, respectively, hereto and which are incorporated herein by reference. The Merger Agreement has been filed to provide information to investors regarding its terms. It is not intended to provide any other factual information about Synta, Madrigal or Merger Sub, their respective businesses, or the actual conduct of their respective businesses during the period prior to the consummation of the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. The Merger Agreement and this summary should not be relied upon as disclosure about Synta, Madrigal or Merger Sub. None of Synta's stockholders or any other third parties should rely on the representations, warranties and covenants or any descriptions thereof as characterizations of the actual state of facts or conditions of Synta, Madrigal, Merger Sub or any of their respective subsidiaries or affiliates. The Merger Agreement contains representations and warranties that are the product of negotiations among the parties thereto and that the parties made to, and solely for the benefit of, each other as of specified dates. The assertions embodied in those representations and warranties are subject to qualifications and limitations agreed to by the respective parties and are also qualified in important part by confidential disclosure schedules delivered in connection with the Merger Agreement. The representations and warranties may have been made for the purpose of allocating contractual risk between the parties to the agreements i

Additional Information about the Merger and Where to Find It

This Form 8-K does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any securities or a solicitation of any vote or approval. A definitive proxy statement and a proxy card will be filed with the SEC and will be mailed to Synta's stockholders seeking any required stockholder approvals in connection with the proposed transactions. The proxy statement will contain important information about Synta, Madrigal, the transaction and related matters. BEFORE MAKING ANY VOTING OR INVESTMENT DECISION, INVESTORS AND STOCKHOLDERS ARE URGED TO READ THE PROXY STATEMENT (INCLUDING ANY AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS THERETO) AND ANY OTHER RELEVANT DOCUMENTS THAT SYNTA MAY FILE WITH THE SEC WHEN THEY BECOME AVAILABLE BECAUSE THEY

WILL CONTAIN IMPORTANT INFORMATION ABOUT THE PROPOSED TRANSACTIONS. Stockholders may obtain, free of charge, copies of the definitive proxy statement and any other documents filed by Synta with the SEC in connection with the proposed transactions at the SEC's website (http://www.sec.gov), at Synta's website under the heading "Investors / SEC Filings", or by directing a written request to: Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp., 45 Hartwell Avenue, Lexington, MA 02421, Attention: Wendy Rieder, Esq.

Synta and its directors and executive officers and Madrigal and its directors and executive officers may be deemed to be participants in the solicitation of proxies from the stockholders of Synta in connection with the proposed transaction. Information regarding the special interests of these directors and executive officers in the merger will be included in the proxy statement referred to above. Additional information regarding the directors and executive officers of Synta is also included in Synta's Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A relating to the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which was filed with the SEC on April 30, 2015. This document is available free of charge at the SEC web site (www.sec.gov), at Synta's website under the heading "Investors / SEC Filings", or by directing a written request to Synta as described above.

Cautionary Statement Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

Any statements made herein relating to future financial or business performance, conditions, plans, prospects, trends, or strategies and other financial and business matters, including without limitation, the potential closing date of the transaction, the amount of Synta's net cash at closing, the prospects for commercializing or selling any drug candidates, are forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. In addition, when or if used in this press release, the words "may," "could," "should," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "plan," "predict" and similar expressions and their variants, as they relate to Synta, Madrigal or the management of either company, before or after the aforementioned merger, may identify forward-looking statements. Synta cautions that these forward-looking statements are subject to numerous assumptions, risks, and uncertainties, which change over time. Important factors that may cause actual results to differ materially from the results discussed in the forward-looking statements or historical experience include risks and uncertainties, including (i) the timing and completion of the Company's merger with Madrigal, including its ability to satisfy the closing conditions of the Merger Agreement with Madrigal, including the closing condition that Synta have a minimum net cash amount of \$28.5 million, (ii) the Company's continued listing on NASDAQ, (iii) the failure by Synta or Madrigal to secure and maintain relationships with collaborators; (iv) risks relating to clinical trials; (v) risks relating to the commercialization, if any, of Synta's or Madrigal's proposed product candidates (such as marketing, regulatory, product liability, supply, competition, and other risks); (vi) dependence on the efforts of third parties; (vii) dependence on intellectual property; and (viii) risks that could affect Synta's business, financial conditions and results of operations are contained in Synta's filings with the U.S. Sec

hereof only, and Synta and Madrigal specifically disclaim any duty or obligation to update forward-looking statements.

Item 3.02 Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities

Pursuant to the Merger, the Company will issue unregistered shares of Company Common Stock to the stockholders of Madrigal. The number of shares to be issued, the nature of the transaction and the nature and amount of consideration received by the Company are described in Item 1.01 of this Form 8-K, which is incorporated by reference into this Item 3.02.

The shares to be issued by the Company to the stockholders of Madrigal in the Merger will be issued in a private placement exempt from registration under Section 4(a)(2) of the Act and Rule 506(b) of Regulation D, because the offer and sale of such securities does not involve a "public offering" as defined in Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act, and other applicable requirements were met.

Item 5.01 Changes in Control of Registrant

The completion of the Merger will constitute a change in control of Synta. The Merger is described in Item 1.01 of this Form 8-K, which is incorporated by reference into this Item 5.01.

Item 5.02 Departure of Directors of Certain Officers; Election of Directors; Appointment of Certain Officers; Compensatory Arrangements of Certain Officers

Dr. Friedman resigned from the Synta Board of Directors concurrent with the signing of the Merger Agreement and will join Madrigal as an executive. The Merger Agreement provides that, following the Merger, Dr. Friedman will be Chief Executive Officer of the combined company and Rebecca Taub, M.D. will be the Chief Medical Officer, Executive Vice President, Research & Development, of the combined company. Additionally, following the Merger, it is expected that the Board of Directors of Synta will consist of the following designees of Madrigal: Dr. Friedman (chairman); Rebecca Taub, M.D.; Fred Craves, Ph.D.; and two additional designees, and 1 current director of Synta: Keith Gollust. There will also be one additional independent director to be agreed upon by Synta and Madrigal.

Item 5.03 Amendments to Articles of Incorporation or Bylaws; Change in Fiscal Year.

Effective April 13, 2016, the Board of Directors of the Company adopted an amendment to the bylaws of the Company and restated the bylaws in its entirety. The amendment provides that certain specifically enumerated stockholder actions related to the internal affairs of the Company should be brought exclusively in the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware (the "Chancery Court"), or, if the Chancery Court does not have jurisdiction, the United States District Court for the District of Delaware or other state courts of the State of Delaware.

The foregoing description of the amendment to the bylaws adopted by the Board of Directors of the Company is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Company's

bylaws, as amended April 13, 2016, which are filed, marked to show the amendments, as Exhibit 3.1 to this Current Report on Form 8-K.

Item 8.01 Other Events

On April 14, 2016, Synta issued a joint press release with Madrigal announcing that the companies have entered into the Merger Agreement. A copy of the joint press release is attached hereto as Exhibit 99.1 and is incorporated by reference herein.

Item 9.01 Financial statements and Exhibits

(d) The following exhibits are furnished with this report:

Exhibit Number	Description	
2.1*	Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization dated as of April 13, 2016 by and among Synta, Madrigal and Saffron Merger Sub, Inc.	
3.1	Bylaws of Synta, as amended April 13, 2016.	
10.1	Form of Synta Voting Agreement dated as of April 13, 2016 entered into by and among Synta, Madrigal and certain stockholders of Synta.	
10.2	Form of Madrigal Voting Agreement dated as of April 13, 2016 entered into by and among Madrigal, Synta and certain stockholders of Madrigal.	
10.3	Form of Lock-Up Agreement dated as of April 13, 2016 entered into by and among Madrigal, Synta and certain stockholders of Madrigal.	
99.1	Joint Press Release dated April 14, 2016.	

^{*} All Schedules to this Merger Agreement have been omitted from this filing pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K. The Company will furnish copies of any schedules to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

SYNTA PHARMACEUTICALS CORP.

Date: April 14, 2016

/s/ Marc Schneebaum

Marc Schneebaum

Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

7

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Description
2.1*	Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization dated as of April 13, 2016 by and among Synta, Madrigal and Saffron Merger Sub, Inc.
3.1	Bylaws of Synta, as amended April 13, 2016.
10.1	Form of Synta Voting Agreement dated as of April 13, 2016 entered into by and among Synta, Madrigal and certain stockholders of Synta.
10.2	Form of Madrigal Voting Agreement dated as of April 13, 2016 entered into by and among Madrigal, Synta and certain stockholders of Madrigal.
10.3	Form of Lock-Up Agreement dated as of April 13, 2016 entered into by and among Madrigal, Synta and certain stockholders of Madrigal.
99.1	Joint Press Release dated April 14, 2016.
*	All Schedules to this Merger Agreement have been omitted from this filing pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K. The Company will furnish copies of any schedules to the Securities and Exchange Commission upon request.
	8

Execution Version

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER AND REORGANIZATION

among:

SYNTA PHARMACEUTICALS CORP., a Delaware corporation;

SAFFRON MERGER SUB, INC. a Delaware corporation; and

MADRIGAL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC. a Delaware corporation

Dated as of April 13, 2016

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Page
Section 1.	DESCRIPTION OF TRANSACTION	2
1.1	Structure of the Merger	2
1.2	Effects of the Merger	2
1.3	Closing; Effective Time	2
1.4	Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws; Directors and Officers	3
1.5	Conversion of Shares	4
1.6	Closing of the Company's Transfer Books	5
1.7	Surrender of Certificates	6
1.8	Appraisal Rights	7
1.9	Further Action	7
Section 2.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY	8
2.1	Organization	8
2.2	Capitalization	8
2.3	Authority	9
2.4	Non-Contravention; Consents	10
2.5	Financial Statements	11
2.6	Absence of Changes	11
2.7	Title to Assets	12
2.8	Properties	13
2.9	Intellectual Property	14
2.10	Material Contracts	16
2.11	Absence of Undisclosed Liabilities	18
2.12	Compliance with Laws; Regulatory Compliance	18
2.13	Taxes and Tax Returns	21
2.14	Employee Benefit Programs	23
2.15	Labor and Employment Matters	24
2.16	Environmental Matters	26
2.17	Insurance	26
2.18	Books and Records	26
2.19	Government Programs	27
2.20	Transactions with Affiliates	27
	i	

2.21	Legal Proceedings; Orders	27
2.22	Illegal Payments	28
2.23	Inapplicability of Anti-takeover Statutes	28
2.24	Vote Required	28
2.25	No Financial Advisor	28
2.26	Disclosure; Company Information	28
Section 3.	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SAFFRON AND MERGER SUB	29
3.1	Organization	29
3.2	Capitalization	30
3.3	Authority	31
3.4	Non-Contravention; Consents	32
3.5	SEC Filings; Financial Statements	33
3.6	Absence of Changes	35
3.7	Title to Assets	36
3.8	Properties	36
3.9	Intellectual Property	38
3.10	Material Contracts	40
3.11	Absence of Undisclosed Liabilities	42
3.12	Compliance with Laws; Regulatory Compliance	42
3.13	Taxes and Tax Returns	44
3.14	Employee Benefit Programs	47
3.15	Labor and Employment Matters	49
3.16	Environmental Matters	50
3.17	Insurance	50
3.18	Books and Records	51
3.19	Government Programs	51
3.20	Transactions with Affiliates	51
3.21	Legal Proceedings; Orders	51
3.22	Illegal Payments	52
3.23	Inapplicability of Anti-takeover Statutes	52
3.24	Vote Required	52
3.25	No Financial Advisor	52
3.26	Disclosure; Saffron Information	53
Section 4.	CERTAIN COVENANTS OF THE PARTIES	53

ii

4.1	Access and Investigation	53
4.2	Operation of Saffron's Business	54
4.3	Operation of the Company's Business	55
4.4	Negative Obligations	56
4.5	Mutual Non-Solicitation	59
Section 5.	ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS OF THE PARTIES	64
5.1	Disclosure Documents	64
5.2	Stockholder Approval	65
5.3	Regulatory Approvals	67
5.4	Net Cash Schedule	67
5.5	Indemnification of Officers and Directors	68
5.6	Additional Agreements	69
5.7	Disclosure	69
5.8	Listing	70
5.9	Tax Matters	70
5.10	Cooperation	70
5.11	Directors	70
5.12	Stockholder Litigation	71
5.13	Section 16 Matters	71
5.14	Securityholder List	71
5.15	Reverse Split	71
5.16	Preferred Stock and Convertible Debt	71
5.17	Validity of Private Placement for Merger Shares	71
5.18	Forfeiture of Restricted Shares	71
5.19	Company Final Financial Statements	71
Section 6.	CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF EACH PARTY	72
6.1	No Restraints	72
6.2	Stockholder Approval	73
6.3	No Governmental Proceedings Relating to Contemplated Transactions or Right to Operate Business	73
6.4	Proxy Statement	73
6.5	Blue Sky Laws	73
Section 7.	ADDITIONAL CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF SAFFRON AND MERGER SUB	73
	iii	

7.1	Accuracy of Representations	73
7.2	Performance of Covenants	74
7.3	Consents	74
7.4	Officers' Certificate	74
7.5	No Company Material Adverse Effect	74
7.6	Preferred Stock and Convertible Debt Conversion	74
7.7	Employment Agreements	74
7.8	Company Private Placement	74
7.9	Restricted Shares	74
7.10	Company Indebtedness	74
Section 8.	ADDITIONAL CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATION OF THE COMPANY	75
8.1	Accuracy of Representations	75
8.2	Performance of Covenants	75
8.3	Consents	75
8.4	Officers' Certificates	75
8.5	No Saffron Material Adverse Effect	75
8.6	Minimum Net Cash	75
Section 9.	TERMINATION	76
9.1	Termination	76
9.2	Effect of Termination	77
9.3	Expenses; Termination Fees	77
Section 10.	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	78
10.1	Non-Survival of Representations and Warranties	78
10.2	Amendment	78
10.3	Waiver	78
10.4	Entire Agreement; Counterparts; Exchanges by Facsimile	79
10.5	Applicable Law; Jurisdiction	79
10.6	Attorneys' Fees	79
10.7	Assignability	79
10.8	Notices	80
10.9	Cooperation	80
10.10	Severability	81
10.11	Other Remedies; Specific Performance	81

iv

10.12 Construction 81

SCHEDULES

Schedule I-A Schedule I-B List of Certain Saffron Stockholders to sign Saffron Voting Agreement List of Certain Company Stockholders to sign Company Voting Agreement

Schedule I-C List of Company's Executive Officers, Directors and Holders of Securities signing Lock-Up Agreement

EXHIBITS

Definitions Exhibit A

Exhibit B Form of Saffron Voting Agreement Form of Company Voting Agreement Form of Company Lock-Up Agreement Exhibit C Exhibit D

Exhibit E Exhibit F Certificate of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation

Form of Company Stockholder Written Consent

AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER AND REORGANIZATION

THIS AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER AND REORGANIZATION (this "Agreement") is made and entered into as of April 13, 2016, by and among Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp., a Delaware corporation ("Saffron"); Saffron Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Saffron ("Merger Sub"); and Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"). Certain capitalized terms used in this Agreement are defined in Exhibit A.

RECITALS

- A. Saffron and the Company intend to merge Merger Sub with and into the Company (the "Merger") in accordance with this Agreement and the DGCL. Upon consummation of the Merger, Merger Sub will cease to exist, and the Company will become a wholly-owned subsidiary of Saffron.
- B. For U.S. federal income tax purposes, Saffron, Merger Sub and the Company intend that the Merger, together with the issuance of shares of Saffron Common Stock to the stockholders of the Company, will qualify as a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code, that this Agreement will constitute a "plan of reorganization" for purposes of Section 354 and 361 of the Code, and that Saffron, Merger Sub and the Company will each be a "party to the reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(b) of the Code.
- C. The Board of Directors of Saffron by unanimous vote of all directors participating in the vote has (i) determined that the Merger is advisable and in the best interests of Saffron and its stockholders, (ii) approved this Agreement, the Merger, the issuance of shares of Saffron Common Stock to the stockholders of the Company pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, and the other actions contemplated by this Agreement and has deemed this Agreement advisable and (iii) determined to recommend that the stockholders of Saffron vote to approve the issuance of shares of Saffron Common Stock to the stockholders of the Company pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, and such other actions as contemplated by this Agreement.
- D. The Board of Directors of Merger Sub has unanimously (i) determined that the Merger is advisable and in the best interests of Merger Sub and its sole stockholder, (ii) approved this Agreement, the Merger, and the other actions contemplated by this Agreement and has deemed this Agreement advisable and (iii) determined to recommend that the stockholder of Merger Sub vote to approve the Merger and such other actions as contemplated by this Agreement.
- E. The Board of Directors of the Company has unanimously (i) determined that the Merger is advisable and in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders, (ii) has approved this Agreement, the Merger and the other actions contemplated by this Agreement and has deemed this Agreement advisable and (iii) approved and determined to recommend the approval and adoption of this Agreement and the approval of the Merger to the stockholders of the Company.

- F. In order to induce Saffron and Merger Sub to enter into this Agreement and to cause the Merger to be consummated, the Company has entered into a definitive agreement with certain investors irrevocably committing such investors to complete a private placement of convertible notes of the Company raising an aggregate of \$9,000,000 of gross proceeds for the Company in multiple tranches, including a tranche of \$750,000 of gross proceeds received by the Company on March 1, 2016 and a tranche of \$2,625,000 of gross proceeds to be received by the Company concurrently with or prior to the signing of this Agreement (the "Company Private Placement").
- G. In order to induce the Company to enter into this Agreement and to cause the Merger to be consummated, certain stockholders of Saffron listed on <u>Schedule I-A</u> hereto, are executing voting agreements in favor of the Company concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement in the form substantially attached hereto as <u>Exhibit B</u> (the "Saffron Voting Agreements").
- H. In order to induce Saffron and Merger Sub to enter into this Agreement and to cause the Merger to be consummated, certain stockholders of the Company listed on Schedule I-B hereto, are executing voting agreements in favor of Saffron concurrently with the execution and delivery of this Agreement in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit C (the "Company Voting Agreements" and, together with the Saffron Voting Agreements, the "Voting Agreements").
- I. In order to induce Saffron and Merger Sub to cause the Merger to be consummated, each of the Company's executive officers, directors and holders of shares of Company Capital Stock listed on <u>Schedule I-C</u> will execute lock-up agreements in favor of Saffron prior to the Closing relating to sales and certain other dispositions of shares of Saffron Common Stock or certain other securities in substantially the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit D</u> (the "Lock-up Agreements").

AGREEMENT

The parties to this Agreement, intending to be legally bound, agree as follows:

Section 1. DESCRIPTION OF TRANSACTION

- 1.1 Structure of the Merger. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, at the Effective Time (as defined in Section 1.3), Merger Sub shall be merged with and into the Company, and the separate existence of Merger Sub shall cease. The Company will continue as the surviving corporation in the Merger (the "Surviving Corporation").
- 1.2 Effects of the Merger. The Merger shall have the effects set forth in this Agreement and in the applicable provisions of the DGCL. As a result of the Merger, the Company will become a wholly-owned subsidiary of Saffron.
- 1.3 Closing; Effective Time. Unless this Agreement is earlier terminated pursuant to the provisions of Section 9.1 of this Agreement, and subject to the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions set forth in Section 6, Section 7 and Section 8 of this Agreement, the consummation of the Merger (the "Closing") shall take place at the offices of Mintz, Levin,

Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo, P.C., One Financial Center, Boston, MA 02111, as promptly as practicable (but in no event later than the second Business Day following the satisfaction or waiver of the last to be satisfied or waived of the conditions set forth in Section 6, Section 7 and Section 8, other than those conditions that by their nature are to be satisfied at the Closing, but subject to the satisfaction or waiver of each of such conditions), or at such other time, date and place as Saffron and the Company may mutually agree in writing, provided that if all the conditions set forth in Section 6, Section 7 and Section 8 shall not have been satisfied or waived on such second Business Day, then the Closing shall take place on the first subsequent Business Day on which all such conditions shall have been satisfied or waived. The date on which the Closing actually takes place is referred to as the "Closing Date." At the Closing, the Parties hereto shall cause the Merger to be consummated by executing and filing with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware a Certificate of Merger with respect to the Merger, satisfying the applicable requirements of the DGCL and in a form reasonably acceptable to Saffron and the Company. The Merger shall become effective at the time of the filing of such Certificate of Merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware (the "Certificate of Merger"), or at such later time as may be specified in such Certificate of Merger with the consent of Saffron and the Company (the time as of which the Merger becomes effective being referred to as the "Effective Time").

1.4 Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws; Directors and Officers. At the Effective Time:

- (a) the Certificate of Incorporation of the Company shall be amended and restated in its entirety to read as set forth on Exhibit E, and as so amended and restated, shall be the Certificate of Incorporation of the Surviving Corporation, until thereafter amended as provided by the DGCL and such Certificate of Incorporation;
- (b) the Certificate of Incorporation of Saffron shall be the Saffron Charter immediately prior to the Effective Time, until thereafter amended as provided by the DGCL and such Certificate of Incorporation; provided, however, that at the Effective Time, Saffron shall file an amendment to its certificate of incorporation to change the name of Saffron to "Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc.";
- (c) the Bylaws of the Company shall be amended and restated in their entirety to read identically to the Bylaws of Merger Sub as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time, and as so amended and restated, shall be the Bylaws of the Surviving Corporation until thereafter amended as provided by the DGCL and such Bylaws;
 - (d) the directors and officers of Saffron shall be as set forth in Section 5.11; and
- (e) the directors and officers of the Surviving Corporation, each to hold office in accordance with the Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws of the Surviving Corporation, shall be the directors and officers of Saffron as set forth in Section 5.11.

1.5 Conversion of Shares.

- (a) At the Effective Time, by virtue of the Merger and without any further action on the part of Saffron, Merger Sub, the Company or any stockholder of the Company:
- (i) any shares of Company Common Stock or Company Preferred Stock held as treasury stock prior to the Effective Time shall be canceled and retired and shall cease to exist, and no consideration shall be delivered in exchange therefor; and
- (ii) subject to Section 1.5(c), each share of Company Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (excluding shares to be canceled pursuant to Section 1.5(a)(i) and excluding Dissenting Shares) shall be converted solely into the right to receive a number of shares of Saffron Common Stock equal to the Exchange Ratio (the "Merger Shares").
- (b) If any shares of Company Common Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time are unvested or are subject to a repurchase option or the risk of forfeiture or under any applicable restricted stock purchase agreement or other agreement with the Company (other than those shares (if any) which, as a result of the Merger, shall, by the terms of the agreements applicable thereto, vest or for which any such repurchase options or other such restrictions or risks of forfeiture shall lapse), then the shares of Saffron Common Stock issued in exchange for such shares of Company Common Stock will to the same extent be unvested and subject to the same repurchase option or risk of forfeiture, and the certificates representing such shares of Saffron Common Stock shall accordingly be marked with appropriate legends. The Company shall take all action that may be necessary to ensure that, from and after the Effective Time, Saffron is entitled to exercise any such repurchase option or other right set forth in any such restricted stock purchase agreement or other agreement in accordance with its terms.
- (c) No fractional shares of Saffron Common Stock shall be issued in connection with the Merger as a result of the conversion provided for in Section 1.5(a)(ii), and no certificates or scrip for any such fractional shares shall be issued. Any holder of Company Common Stock who would otherwise be entitled to receive a fraction of a share of Saffron Common Stock (after aggregating all fractional shares of Saffron Common Stock issuable to such holder) shall, in lieu of such fraction of a share and upon surrender of such holder's Company Stock Certificate(s) (as defined in Section 1.6), be entitled to receive, from Saffron in accordance with the provisions of this Section 1.5, in lieu of such fractional shares and upon surrender of such Company Stock Certificate(s), a cash payment rounded up to the nearest cent in an amount determined by multiplying (i) the closing price per share of Saffron Common Stock on the NASDAQ Global Market (or such other NASDAQ market on which the Saffron Common Stock then trades), as reported in The Wall Street Journal (or, if not reported thereby, as reported in another authoritative source), on the Closing Date by (ii) the fraction of a share of Saffron Common Stock (after aggregating all shares represented by Company Stock Certificates delivered by such holder rounded up to the nearest one thousandth when expressed in decimal form) to which such holder would otherwise be entitled (the "Fractional Share Cash Amount"). The Parties acknowledge that payment of the Fractional Share Cash Amount was not separately bargained-for consideration but merely represents a mechanical rounding off for

purposes of avoiding the expense and inconvenience to Saffron that would otherwise be caused by the issuance of fractional shares.

- (d) Each share of Common Stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, of Merger Sub issued and outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into and exchanged for one validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable share of Common Stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, of the Surviving Corporation. Each stock certificate of Merger Sub evidencing ownership of any such shares shall, as of the Effective Time, evidence ownership of such shares of Common Stock of the Surviving Corporation.
- (e) If, between the date of this Agreement and the Effective Time, the outstanding shares of Company Capital Stock or Saffron Common Stock shall have been changed into, or exchanged for, a different number of shares or a different class, by reason of any stock dividend, subdivision, reclassification, recapitalization, split, combination or exchange of shares, the Exchange Ratio shall be correspondingly adjusted to provide the holders of Company Common Stock and Company Preferred Stock the same economic effect as contemplated by this Agreement prior to such event.
- (f) The certificates representing shares of Saffron Common Stock issuable in the Merger hereunder, or any other securities issued in respect of such shares upon any stock split, stock dividend, recapitalization, merger, consolidation or similar event, shall bear the following legends (along with any other legends that may be required under applicable state and federal corporate and securities laws):

THE SHARES REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, OR UNDER STATE SECURITIES LAWS AND HAVE BEEN ACQUIRED FOR INVESTMENT AND NOT WITH A VIEW TO, OR IN CONNECTION WITH, THE SALE OR DISTRIBUTION THEREOF. NO SUCH SALE, DISTRIBUTION OR OTHER TRANSFER, PLEDGE OR HYPOTHECATION MAY BE EFFECTED WITHOUT AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT RELATED THERETO OR AN OPINION OF COUNSEL SATISFACTORY TO THE ISSUER THAT SUCH REGISTRATION IS NOT REQUIRED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933 OR APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS.

1.6 Closing of the Company's Transfer Books. At the Effective Time, the stock transfer books of the Company shall be closed with respect to all shares of Company Common Stock and Company Preferred Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time. No further transfer of any such shares of Company Common Stock or Company Preferred Stock shall be made on such stock transfer books after the Effective Time. If, after the Effective Time, a valid certificate previously representing any shares of Company Common Stock or Company Preferred Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time (a "Company Stock Certificate") is presented to Saffron or the Surviving Corporation, such Company Stock Certificate shall be canceled and shall be exchanged as provided in Sections 1.5 and 1.7.

1.7 Surrender of Certificates.

- Promptly after the Effective Time (and in any event within three (3) Business Days thereafter), Saffron shall mail to the Persons who were record holders of Company Stock Certificates immediately prior to the Effective Time: (i) a letter of transmittal in customary form and containing such provisions as Saffron and the Company shall reasonably agree (including (A) a provision confirming that delivery of Company Stock Certificates shall be effected, and risk of loss and title to Company Stock Certificates shall pass, only upon delivery of such Company Stock Certificates to Saffron and (B) a general release of all claims against the Company and Saffron); and (ii) instructions for use in effecting the surrender of Company Stock Certificates in exchange for certificates representing Saffron Common Stock and the Fractional Share Cash Amount. Upon surrender of a Company Stock Certificate to Saffron for exchange, together with a duly executed letter of transmittal and such other documents as may be reasonably required by Saffron: (A) the holder of such Company Stock Certificate shall be entitled to receive in exchange therefor a certificate representing the number of whole shares of Saffron Common Stock that such holder has the right to receive (and the Fractional Share Cash Amount) pursuant to the provisions of Section 1.5; and (B) the Company Stock Certificate so surrendered shall be canceled. Until surrendered as contemplated by this Section 1.7(b), each Company Stock Certificate shall be deemed, from and after the Effective Time, to represent only the right to receive shares of Saffron Common Stock (and the Fractional Share Cash Amount). If any Company Stock Certificate shall have been lost, stolen or destroyed, Saffron may, in its discretion and as a condition precedent to the delivery of any shares of Saffron Common Stock, require the owner of such lost, stolen or destroyed Company Stock Certificate to provide an applicable affidavit with respect to such Company Stock Certificate and post a bond indemnifying Saffron against any claim suffered by Saffron related to the lost, stolen or destroyed Company Stock Certificate or any Saffron Common Stock issued in exchange therefor as Saffron may reasonably request. If any certificates evidencing shares of Saffron Common Stock are to be issued in a name other than that in which the surrendered Company Stock Certificate is registered, it shall be a condition of the issuance thereof that the Company Stock Certificate so surrendered shall be properly endorsed or accompanied by an executed form of assignment separate from the Company Stock Certificate and otherwise in proper form for transfer, and that the Person requesting such exchange pay to Saffron any transfer or other tax required by reason of the issuance of a new certificate for shares of Saffron Common Stock in any name other than that of the registered holder of the Company Stock Certificate surrendered or otherwise establish to the satisfaction of Saffron that such tax has been paid or is not payable.
- (b) No dividends or other distributions declared or made with respect to Saffron Common Stock with a record date after the Effective Time shall be paid to the holder of any unsurrendered Company Stock Certificate with respect to the shares of Saffron Common Stock that such holder has the right to receive in the Merger until such holder surrenders such Company Stock Certificate (or complies with the lost stock provisions) in accordance with this Section 1.7 (at which time such holder shall be entitled, subject to the effect of applicable abandoned property, escheat or similar Laws, to receive all such dividends and distributions, without interest).
- (c) Each of Saffron, Merger Sub, the Company and the Surviving Corporation shall be entitled to deduct and withhold, from any consideration payable or otherwise deliverable under this Agreement to any holder of record of any Company Capital Stock immediately prior to the Effective Time or any other Person who is entitled to receive

merger consideration pursuant to this Agreement, such amounts as are required to be withheld or deducted under the Code or any other state, local or foreign Tax Law with respect to the making of such payment and shall be entitled to request any reasonably appropriate Tax forms, including Form W-9 (or the appropriate Form W-8, as applicable) from any recipient of merger consideration hereunder. To the extent that amounts are so withheld or deducted, such withheld or deducted amounts shall be treated for all purposes of this Agreement as having been paid to the Person(s) to whom such amounts would otherwise have been paid.

(d) No party to this Agreement shall be liable to any holder of any Company Stock Certificate or to any other Person with respect to any shares of Saffron Common Stock (or dividends or distributions with respect thereto) or for any cash amounts, delivered to any public official pursuant to any applicable abandoned property Law, escheat Law or similar Law.

1.8 Appraisal Rights.

- (a) Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, shares of Company Capital Stock that are outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time and which are held by stockholders who have exercised and perfected appraisal rights or dissenters' rights for such shares of Company Capital Stock in accordance with the DGCL (collectively, the "Dissenting Shares") shall not be converted into or represent the right to receive the per share amount of the merger consideration described in Section 1.5 attributable to such Dissenting Shares. Such stockholders shall be entitled to receive payment of the appraised value of such shares of Company Capital Stock held by them in accordance with the DGCL, unless and until such stockholders fail to perfect or effectively withdraw or otherwise lose their appraisal rights under the DGCL. All Dissenting Shares held by stockholders who shall have failed to perfect or who effectively shall have withdrawn or lost their right to appraisal of such shares of Company Capital Stock under the DGCL shall thereupon be deemed to be converted into and to have become exchangeable for, as of the Effective Time, the right to receive the per share amount of the merger consideration attributable to such Dissenting Shares upon their surrender in the manner provided in Section 1.7.
- (b) The Company shall give Saffron prompt written notice of any demands by dissenting stockholders received by the Company, withdrawals of such demands and any other instruments served on the Company and any material correspondence received by the Company in connection with such demands and Saffron shall have the right to participate in all negotiations and proceedings with respect to such demands. Except with the prior written consent of Saffron, or to the extent required by applicable law, the Company shall not make any payment with respect to, or offer to settle or settle, any such demands.
- 1.9 Further Action. If, at any time after the Effective Time, any further action is determined by the Surviving Corporation to be necessary or desirable to carry out the purposes of this Agreement or to vest the Surviving Corporation with full right, title and possession of and to all rights and property of the Company, then the officers and directors of the Surviving Corporation shall be fully authorized, and shall use their commercially reasonable efforts (in the name of the Company, in the name of Merger Sub and otherwise) to take such action.

Section 2. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE COMPANY

The Company represents and warrants to Saffron and Merger Sub as follows, except as set forth in the written disclosure schedule delivered by the Company to Saffron (the "Company Disclosure Schedule"). The Company Disclosure Schedule shall be arranged in parts and subparts corresponding to the numbered and lettered Sections and subsections contained in this Section 2. The disclosures in any part or subpart of the Company Disclosure Schedule shall qualify other Sections and subsections in this Section 2 only to the extent it is clear from the face of the disclosure that such disclosure is applicable to such other Sections and subsections.

2.1 Organization.

- (a) The Company is a corporation, duly organized, validly existing and in good corporate standing under the Laws of the State of Delaware. The Company has all requisite corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate all of its properties and assets and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted. The Company is duly licensed or qualified to do business and is in corporate good standing in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the character or location of the properties and assets owned, leased, or operated by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified and in corporate good standing would not, either individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect. The certificate of incorporation of the Company (the "Company Charter") and the bylaws of the Company (the "Company Bylaws"), copies of which have previously been made available to Saffron, are true, correct and complete copies of such documents as currently in effect and the Company is not in violation of any provision thereof. Other than the Company Charter and the Company Bylaws, the Company is not a party to or bound by or subject to any stockholder agreement or other agreement governing the affairs of the Company or the relationships, rights and duties of stockholders and is not subject to a stockholder rights plan or similar plan.
 - (b) The Company does not have, and has never had, any Subsidiaries.

2.2 Capitalization.

(a) The authorized capital stock of the Company consists of 50,000,000 shares of Company Common Stock and 45,000,000 shares Company Preferred Stock. As of the date hereof, there are 1,105,820 shares of Company Common Stock issued and outstanding (of which 60,820 are shares of restricted stock of the Company) and no shares of Company Preferred Stock issued and outstanding. As of the date hereof, there are no shares of Company Common Stock and no shares of Company Preferred Stock held in the treasury of the Company. As of the date hereof, there is \$39,511,280 aggregate principal amount of Convertible Debt outstanding, which is convertible into an aggregate of 39,273,451 shares of Company Common Stock. The Company has no shares of Company Common Stock or Company Preferred Stock reserved for issuance other than as described above. The outstanding shares of Company Common Stock and Company Preferred Stock have been duly authorized and are validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, and were not issued in violation of the material terms of any agreement or understanding binding upon the Company at the time at which they were issued and were issued in compliance with the Company Charter and Company Bylaws and

all applicable Laws. The Company does not have and is not bound by any outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, commitments, rights agreements, or agreements of any character calling for the Company to issue, deliver, or sell, or cause to be issued, delivered, or sold any shares of Company Common Stock or any other equity security of the Company or any securities convertible into, exchangeable for, or representing the right to subscribe for, purchase, or otherwise receive any shares of Company Common Stock or any other equity security of the Company or obligating the Company to grant, extend, or enter into any such subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, commitments, rights agreements, or any other similar agreements. There are no registration rights, repurchase or redemption rights, anti-dilutive rights, voting agreements, voting trusts, preemptive rights or restrictions on transfer relating to any capital stock of the Company. Section 2.2(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth the pro forma capitalization of Saffron following the Merger.

- (b) Section 2.2(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a true, correct and complete list, as of the date hereof, of all issued and outstanding shares of Company Common Stock and shares of Company Preferred Stock, on a holder-by-holder basis.
- (c) The Company does not have any equity compensation plans or any individual compensation arrangements with respect to Company Common Stock. To the extent the Company ever had any such arrangements outstanding, Section 2.2(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists such arrangements and provides evidence of the termination of such arrangements, including releases.
- 2.3 Authority. The Company has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the Contemplated Transactions and perform its respective obligations hereunder, subject only to obtaining the Company Stockholder Approval. The adoption, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the approval of the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions have been recommended by, and have been duly and validly adopted and approved by a unanimous vote of, the Board of Directors of the Company. No other approval or consent of, or action by, the holders of the outstanding securities of the Company, other than the Company Stockholder Approval, is required in order for the Company to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the Contemplated Transactions and perform its obligations hereunder. The Board of Directors of the Company has declared this Agreement advisable, has directed that this Agreement be submitted to the Company Stockholders for adoption and approval and has recommended that the Company Stockholders adopt and approve this Agreement. Except for the Company Stockholder Approval and the filing of the Certificate of Merger with the Secretary of State of Delaware, no other corporate proceeding on the part of the Company is necessary to authorize the adoption, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or to consummate the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by the Company and (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the other parties hereto), constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, or other similar Laws relating to creditors' rights and general principles of equity. All other documents required to be executed by the Company and (assuming due authorization, execution and

delivery by the other parties thereto) constitute the legal, valid and binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their respective terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, or other similar Laws relating to creditors' rights and general principles of equity.

2.4 Non-Contravention; Consents.

(a) Except as set forth in Section 2.4(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company does not, and the consummation by the Company of the Contemplated Transactions will not, (i) conflict with, or result in any violation or breach of, any provision of the Company Charter or the Company Bylaws, (ii) conflict with, or result in any violation or breach of, or constitute (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) a default (or give rise to a right of termination, cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or loss of any material benefit) under, require a consent or waiver under, constitute a change in control under, require the payment of a penalty under or result in the imposition of any Encumbrance on the Company's assets under, any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any Company Material Contract or other agreement, instrument or obligation to which the Company is a party or by which it or any of its properties or assets may be bound, or (iii) subject to obtaining the Company Stockholder Approval and subject to the consents, approvals and authorizations specified in clauses (i) through (v) of Section 2.4(b) having been obtained prior to the Effective Time and all filings and notifications described in Section 2.4(b) having been made, conflict with or violate any Law applicable to the Company or any of its properties or assets, except in the case of clause (iii) of this Section 2.4(a) for any such conflicts or violations, that have not had, and would not reasonably be expected to result in, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

(b) No consent, approval, license, permit, order or authorization of, or registration, declaration, notice or filing with, any Governmental Authority is required by or with respect to the Company in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company or the consummation by the Company of the Contemplated Transactions, except for (i) obtaining the Company Stockholder Approval, (ii) the filing of the Certificate of Merger with the Delaware Secretary of State and appropriate corresponding documents with the appropriate authorities of other states in which the Company is qualified as a foreign corporation to transact business, (iii) any filings required to be made with the SEC in connection with this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions (including (A) the filing of the Proxy Statement with the SEC in accordance with the Exchange Act and (B) the filing of a Form D Notice of Exempt Offering of Securities or other related filings in reliance on an exemption provided in Regulation D of the Securities Act), (iv) such consents, approvals, orders, authorizations, registrations, declarations, notices and filings as may be required under applicable state securities Laws, the rules and regulations of the NASDAQ Global Market, and (v) such other consents, licenses, permits, orders, authorizations, filings, approvals and registrations which, if not obtained or made, have not had, and would not reasonably be expected to result in, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

2.5 Financial Statements.

- (a) Section 2.5(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule includes true and complete copies of the Company's consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, and the related consolidated statements of operations, cash flows and stockholders equity for the twelve months ended December 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, together with the notes thereto (collectively, the "Company Preliminary Financial Statements"). The Company Preliminary Financial Statements (i) complied, or will comply as to form in all material respects prior to the filing of the Proxy Statement, with the published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, (ii) were prepared in accordance with GAAP applied on a consistent basis (unless otherwise noted therein) throughout the periods indicated and (iii) fairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition and operating results of the Company as of the dates and for the periods indicated therein. The balance sheet of the Company as of December 31, 2015 included in Section 2.5(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule is hereinafter referred to as the "Company Balance Sheet."
- (b) The Company maintains adequate disclosure controls and procedures designed to ensure that material information relating to the Company is made known to the Chief Executive Officer or President and the Chief Financial Officer of the Company by others within those entities.
- (c) None of the Company or, to the Knowledge of the Company, any director, officer, employee, or internal or external auditor of the Company has received or otherwise had or obtained actual knowledge of any substantive material complaint, allegation, assertion or claim, whether written or oral, that the Company has engaged in questionable accounting or auditing practices.
- (d) The Company maintains a system of internal accounting controls designed to provide reasonable assurance that:
 (i) transactions are executed in accordance with management's general or specific authorizations; (ii) transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP and to maintain asset accountability; (iii) access to assets is permitted only in accordance with management's general or specific authorization; and (iv) the recorded accountability for assets is compared with the existing assets at reasonable intervals and appropriate action is taken with respect to any differences; provided, however, that the Company has not adopted or conducted an evaluation of compliance of the Company's internal accounting controls with, the Internal Control Framework developed by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Since January 1, 2014, the Company has maintained internal control over financial reporting that provides reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with GAAP and there have been no instances of fraud, whether or not material, involving the management of the Company or other employees of the Company who have a significant role in the internal control over financial reporting of the Company.
- **2.6 Absence of Changes.** Since the date of the Company Balance Sheet, the Company has conducted its businesses in all material respects in the Ordinary Course of Business consistent with its past practices. Except as set forth on Section 2.6 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, after the date of the Company Balance Sheet and on or before the date hereof:

(a)	there has not been any change, event, circumstance or condition to the Knowledge of the Company that, individually or
in the aggregate, has had, or would	l reasonably be expected to have, a Company Material Adverse Effect;

- (b) there has been no split, combination or reclassification of any of the outstanding shares of the capital stock of the Company, and the Company has not declared or paid any dividends on or made any other distributions (in either case, in stock or property) on or in respect of the outstanding shares of the capital stock of the Company;
- (c) the Company has not allotted, reserved, set aside or issued, authorized or proposed the allotment, reservation, setting aside or issuance of, or purchased or redeemed or proposed the purchase or redeemption of, any shares in its capital stock or any class of securities convertible or exchangeable into, or rights, warrants or options to acquire, any such shares or other convertible or exchangeable securities;
- (d) except as required as a result of a change in applicable Laws or GAAP, there has not been any material change in any method of accounting or accounting practice by the Company;
- (e) the Company has not (i) acquired or sold, pledged, leased, encumbered or otherwise disposed of any material property or assets or agreed to do any of the foregoing or (ii) incurred or committed to incur capital expenditures in excess of \$100,000, in the aggregate;
- (f) there has been no transfer (by way of a license or otherwise) of, or agreement to transfer to, any Person's rights to any of the Company Intellectual Property;
- (g) there has been no notice delivered to the Company of any claim of ownership by a third party of any of the Company Intellectual Property owned or developed by the Company, or of infringement by the Company of any Third Party Intellectual Property;
- (h) there has not been any: (i) grant of any severance or termination pay to any employee of the Company; (ii) entry into any employment, deferred compensation, severance or other similar plan or agreement (or any amendment to any such existing agreement) with any new or current employee of the Company; (iii) change in the compensation, bonus or other benefits payable or to become payable to its directors, officers, employees or consultants, except in the Ordinary Course of Business consistent with past practice, or as required by any pre-existing plan or arrangement set forth in Section 2.6 of the Company Disclosure Schedule; or (iv) termination of any of the officers or key employees of the Company; and
 - (i) there has not been any agreement to do any of the foregoing.
- 2.7 Title to Assets. The Company owns, and has good and valid title to, or, in the case of leased properties and assets, valid leasehold interests in, all tangible properties or assets and equipment used or held for use in its business or operations or purported to be owned by it. All of said assets are owned by the Company free and clear of any Encumbrances, except for: (i) any lien for current Taxes not yet due and payable or for Taxes that are being contested in good faith and for which adequate reserves have been made on the Company Balance Sheet;

(ii) minor liens that have arisen in the Ordinary Course of Business and that do not (in any case or in the aggregate) materially detract from the value of the assets subject thereto or materially impair the operations of the Company; and (iii) Encumbrances described in Section 2.7 of the Company Disclosure Schedule.

2.8 Properties.

- (a) Section 2.8(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule identifies (x) the street address of each parcel of Company Leased Real Property, (y) the identification of the Company Lease and the Company Ancillary Lease Documents and (z) the identity of the lessor, lessee and current occupant (if different than the lessee) of each such parcel of Company Leased Real Property. With respect to each Company Lease, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Company Material Adverse Effect:
- (i) the Company Leases and the Company Ancillary Lease Documents are valid, binding and, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar Laws relating to creditors' rights and general principles of equity, enforceable and in full force and effect and have not been modified or amended, and the Company holds a valid and existing leasehold interest under such Company Leases free and clear of any Encumbrances except Permitted Encumbrances. The Company has delivered to Saffron full, complete and accurate copies of each of the Company Leases and all Company Ancillary Lease Documents described in Section 2.8(a)(i) of the Company Disclosure Schedule;
 - (ii) none of the Company Leased Real Property is subject to any Encumbrance other than a Permitted Encumbrance;
- (iii) the Company Leases and all Company Ancillary Lease Documents shall continue to be legal, valid, binding, enforceable and in full force and effect on identical terms following the Closing;
- (iv) with respect to each of the Company Leases, the Company has not exercised or given any notice of exercise, nor has any lessor or landlord exercised or received any notice of exercise, of any option, right of first offer or right of first refusal contained in any such Company Lease or Company Ancillary Lease Document, including any such option or right pertaining to purchase, expansion, renewal, extension or relocation;
- (v) none of the Company, nor, to the Knowledge of the Company, any other party to any Company Leases or Company Ancillary Lease Documents is in breach or default, and, to the Knowledge of the Company, no event has occurred which, with notice or lapse of time, would constitute such a breach or default or permit termination, modification or acceleration under the Company Leases or any Company Ancillary Lease Documents;
- (vi) no party to the Company Leases has repudiated any provision thereof and there are no disputes, oral agreements or forbearance programs in effect as to the Company Leases; and

(vii)	the Company has not assigned, transferred, conveyed, mortgaged, deeded in trust or encumbered any of its right:
and interest in the leasehold or subleasehol	d under any of the Company Leases or any Company Ancillary Lease Documents.

- (b) The Company owns good title, free and clear of all Encumbrances, to all personal property and other non-real estate assets, in all cases excluding the Company Intellectual Property, necessary to conduct the Company Business, except for Permitted Encumbrances. The Company, as lessee, has the right under valid and subsisting leases to use, possess and control all personal property leased by the Company as now used, possessed and controlled by the Company.
- (c) The Company Leased Real Property constitutes all of the real property used or occupied by the Company in connection with the conduct of the Company Business.
- (d) The Company does not have any Company Owned Real Property, nor is the Company a party to or bound by or subject to any agreement, contract or commitment, or any option to purchase, any real or immovable property.

2.9 Intellectual Property.

- (a) Section 2.9(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule contains a complete and accurate list of all (i) Patents owned by the Company or used or held for use by the Company in the Company Business ("Company Patents"), registered and material unregistered Marks owned by the Company or used or held for use by the Company in the Company Business ("Company Marks") and registered and material unregistered Copyrights owned by the Company or used or held for use by the Company in the Company Business ("Company Copyrights"), (ii) licenses, sublicenses or other agreements under which the Company is granted rights by others in the Company Intellectual Property ("Company Licenses-In") (other than commercial off the shelf software or materials transfer agreements), and (iii) licenses, sublicenses or other agreements under which the Company has granted rights to others in the Company Intellectual Property ("Company Licenses-Out").
- (b) With respect to the Company Intellectual Property (i) purported to be owned by the Company, the Company exclusively owns such Company Intellectual Property and (ii) licensed to the Company by a third party (other than commercial off the shelf software or materials transfer agreements), such Company Intellectual Property are the subject of a written license or other agreement; in the case of the foregoing clauses (i) and (ii) above, free and clear of all Encumbrances, other than Encumbrances resulting from the express terms of a Company License-In or Company License-Out or Permitted Encumbrances granted by the Company.
- (c) All Company Intellectual Property owned by, and, to the Knowledge of the Company, all Company Intellectual Property exclusively licensed to the Company that have been issued by, or registered with, or are the subject of an application filed with, as applicable, the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, the U.S. Copyright Office or any similar office or agency anywhere in the world are currently in compliance with formal legal requirements (including without limitation, as applicable, payment of filing, examination and

maintenance fees, inventor declarations, proofs of working or use, timely post-registration filing of affidavits of use and renewal applications), and, to the Knowledge of the Company, all Company Patents, Company Marks and Company Copyrights, and all intellectual property rights and/or proprietary rights relating to any of the foregoing, that are owned by or exclusively licensed to the Company are valid and enforceable.

- (d) To the Knowledge of the Company, each Company Patent that has been issued by, or registered with, or is the subject of an application filed with, as applicable, the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office or any similar office or agency anywhere in the world was issued, registered, or filed, as applicable, with the correct inventorship and there has been no known misjoinder or nonjoinder of inventors.
- (e) No Company Patent is now involved in any interference, reissue, re-examination or opposition proceeding; to the Knowledge of the Company, there is no patent or patent application of any third party that potentially interferes with a Company Patent; all products made, used or sold under the Company Patents have been marked with the proper patent notice.
- (f) There are no pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened claims against the Company or any of its employees alleging that any of the operation of the Company Business or any activity by the Company, or the manufacture, sale, offer for sale, importation, and/or use of any Company Product infringes or violates (or in the past infringed or violated) the rights of others in or to any Intellectual Property ("Third Party Intellectual Property") or constitutes a misappropriation of (or in the past constituted a misappropriation of) any subject matter of any Intellectual Property of any person or entity or that any Company Intellectual Property is invalid or unenforceable.
- (g) To the Knowledge of the Company, neither the operation of the Company Business, nor any activity by the Company, nor manufacture, use, importation, offer for sale and/or sale of any Company Product infringes or violates (or in the past infringed or violated) any Third Party Intellectual Property or constitutes a misappropriation of (or in the past constituted a misappropriation of) any subject matter of any Third Party Intellectual Property.
- (h) The Company has no obligation to compensate any person for the use of any Intellectual Property; the Company has not entered into any agreement to indemnify any other person against any claim of infringement or misappropriation of any Intellectual Property; there are no settlements, covenants not to sue, consents, judgments, or orders or similar obligations that: (i) restrict the rights of the Company to use any Intellectual Property, (ii) restrict the Company Business, in order to accommodate a third party's Intellectual Property, or (iii) permit third parties to use any Company Intellectual Property.
- (i) All former and current employees, consultants and contractors of the Company have executed written instruments with the Company that assign to the Company, all rights, title and interest in and to any and all (i) inventions, improvements, discoveries, writings and other works of authorship, and information relating to the Company Business or any of the products or services being researched, developed, manufactured or sold by the Company or that may be used with any such products or services and (ii) Intellectual Property relating

thereto; in each case where a Company Patent is held by the Company by assignment, the assignment has been duly recorded with the U.S. Patent and
Trademark Office and all similar offices and agencies anywhere in the world in which foreign counterparts are registered or issued.

- (j) To the Knowledge of the Company, (i) there is no, nor has there been any, infringement or violation by any person or entity of any Company Intellectual Property or the rights of the Company therein or thereto and (ii) there is no, nor has there been any, misappropriation by any person or entity of any Company Intellectual Property or the subject matter thereof.
- (k) The Company has taken reasonable security measures to protect the secrecy, confidentiality and value of all Trade Secrets owned by the Company or used or held for use by the Company in the Company Business (the "Company Trade Secrets"), including, without limitation, requiring each employee and consultant of the Company and any other person with access to Company Trade Secrets to execute a binding confidentiality agreement, copies or forms of which have been provided to Saffron and, to the Knowledge of the Company, there has not been any breach by any party to such confidentiality agreements.
- (l) Following the Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation will have the same rights and privileges in the Company Intellectual Property as the Company had in the Company Intellectual Property immediately prior to the Effective Time.
- 2.10 Material Contracts. Section 2.10 of the Company Disclosure Schedule is a correct and complete list of each currently effective Company Contract:
 - (a) the Company Leases and the Company Ancillary Lease Documents;
- (b) for the purchase of materials, supplies, goods, services, equipment or other assets for annual payments by the Company of, or pursuant to which in the last year the Company paid, in the aggregate, \$100,000 or more;
- (c) for the sale of materials, supplies, goods, services, equipment or other assets for annual payments to the Company of, or pursuant to which in the last year the Company received, in the aggregate, \$100,000 or more;
 - (d) that relates to any partnership, joint venture, strategic alliance or other similar Contract;
- (e) relating to Indebtedness for borrowed money or the deferred purchase price of property (whether incurred, assumed, guaranteed or secured by any asset), except for Contracts relating to Indebtedness in an amount not exceeding \$100,000 in the aggregate;
 - (f) severance or change-in-control Contracts;

- (g) which by its terms limits in any material respect (i) the localities in which all or any significant portion of the business and operations of the Company or, following the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions, the business and operations of the Surviving Corporation, Saffron or any Affiliate of Saffron, is or would be conducted, or (ii) the scope of the business and operations of the Company;
- (h) in respect of any Company Intellectual Property that provides for annual payments of, or pursuant to which in the last year the Company paid or received, in the aggregate, \$100,000 or more;
 - (i) containing any royalty, dividend or similar arrangement based on the revenues or profits of the Company;
 - (i) with any Governmental Authority;
- (k) any Contract with (a) an executive officer or director of the Company or any of such executive officer's or director's immediate family members, (b) an owner of more than five percent (5%) of the voting power of the outstanding capital stock of the Company or (c) to the Knowledge of the Company, any "related person" (within the meaning of Item 404 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act) of any such officer, director or owner (other than the Company);
- (1) any agreement that gives rise to any material payment or benefit as a result of the performance of this Agreement or any of the other Contemplated Transactions;
- (m) relating to the acquisition or disposition of any material interest in, or any material amount of, property or assets of the Company or for the grant to any Person of any preferential rights to purchase any of its assets, other than in the Ordinary Course of Business; or
- (n) any other agreement (or group of related agreements) the performance of which requires aggregate payments to or from the Company in excess of \$100,000.

The Company has delivered or made available to Saffron accurate and complete (except for applicable redactions thereto) copies of all material written Company Contracts, including all amendments thereto. There are no material Company Contracts that are not in written form. Except as set forth on Section 2.10 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, neither the Company nor, to the Knowledge of the Company, any other party to a Company Material Contract (as defined below), has breached, violated or defaulted under, or received notice that it has breached, violated or defaulted under, any of the terms or conditions of any of the agreements, contracts or commitments to which the Company is a party or by which it is bound of the type described in clauses (a) through (n) above or any Company Contract listed in Section 2.14 or Section 2.15 of the Company Disclosure Schedule (any such agreement, contract or commitment, a "Company Material Contract") in such manner as would permit any other party to cancel or terminate any such Company Material Contract, which has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Company Material Adverse Effect. As to the Company, as of the date of this Agreement, each Company Material Contract is valid, binding, enforceable and in full force and effect, subject to:

(i) Laws of general application relating to bankruptcy, insolvency and the relief of debtors; and (ii) rules of Law governing specific performance, injunctive relief and other equitable remedies. The consummation of the Contemplated Transactions will not (either alone or upon the occurrence of additional acts or events) result in any material payment or payments becoming due from the Company or the Surviving Corporation to any Person under any Company Material Contract or give any Person the right to terminate or alter the provisions of any Company Material Contract. No Person is renegotiating any material amount paid or payable to the Company under any Company Material Contract or any other material term or provision of any Company Material Contract

2.11 Absence of Undisclosed Liabilities. The Company has no liability, Indebtedness, obligation, expense, claim, deficiency, guaranty or endorsement of any kind, whether accrued, absolute, contingent, matured, unmatured or other (whether or not required to be reflected in the financial statements in accordance with GAAP) (each a "Liability"), individually or in the aggregate, except for: (a) Liabilities identified as such in the "liabilities" column of the Company Balance Sheet; (b) normal and recurring current Liabilities that have been incurred by the Company since the date of the Company Balance Sheet in the Ordinary Course of Business and which are not in excess of \$100,000 in the aggregate; (c) Liabilities for performance of obligations of the Company under Contracts (other than for breach thereof); (d) Liabilities described in Section 2.11 of the Company Disclosure Schedule; and (e) Liabilities incurred in connection with the Contemplated Transactions.

2.12 Compliance with Laws; Regulatory Compliance.

- (a) The Company is in compliance with all Laws or Orders, except where any such failure to be in compliance has not had, or would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. No investigation, inquiry, proceeding or similar action by any Governmental Authority with respect to the Company is pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened in writing, nor has any Governmental Authority indicated in writing an intention to conduct the same which, in each case, would reasonably be expected to have a material and adverse impact on the Company.
- (b) Except as has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, the Company and its employees and agents hold all permits, licenses, variances, registrations, authorizations, exemptions, Orders, consents and approvals from the U.S. Food and Drug Administration (the "FDA") and any other Governmental Authority that is concerned with the quality, identity, strength, purity, safety, efficacy or manufacturing of Company Products (any such Governmental Authority, a "Company Regulatory Agency") necessary for the lawful operating of the businesses of the Company as currently conducted (the "Company Permits"), including all authorizations required under the Federal Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act of 1938, as amended (the "FDCA"), and the regulations of the FDA promulgated thereunder, and the Public Health Service Act of 1944, as amended (the "PHSA"), and the regulations of the FDA promulgated thereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is acknowledged that no Company Product is a marketed product or has received marketing approval and, therefore, that further permits, licenses, variances, registrations, authorizations, exemptions, Orders, consents and/or approvals will be required before any Company Product may be marketed. Except as has not had, and

would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect, all such Company Permits are valid, and in full force and effect. Since January 1, 2015, there has not occurred any violation of, default (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) under, or event giving to others any right of termination, amendment or cancellation of, with or without notice or lapse of time or both, any Company Permit except as has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect. The Company is in compliance in all material respects with the terms of all Company Permits, and no event has occurred that, to the Knowledge of the Company, would reasonably be expected to result in the revocation, cancellation, non-renewal or adverse modification of any Company Permit, except as has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

- (c) None of the Company nor, to the Knowledge of the Company, any director, officer, employee, agent or Representative thereof, has committed any act, made any statement or failed to make any statement that would reasonably be expected to provide a basis for the FDA or any other Company Regulatory Agency to invoke its policy with respect to "Fraud, Untrue Statements of Material Facts, Bribery, and Illegal Gratuities," as set forth in 56 Fed. Reg. 46191 (Sept. 10, 1991) and any amendments thereto. None of the Company nor, to the Knowledge of the Company, any director, officer, employee, agent or Representative thereof, has engaged in any activity prohibited under U.S. federal or state criminal or civil health care Laws (including without limitation the U.S. federal Anti-Kickback Statute (42 U.S.C. § 1320a-7b(b)), the Anti-Inducement Law (42 U.S.C. § 1320a-7a(a)(5)), False Claims Act (31 U.S.C. §§ 3729 et seq.), Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (42 U.S.C. § 1320d et seq.), as amended by the Health Information, Technology for Economic and Clinical Health Act of 2009, the civil monetary penalty laws (42 U.S.C. § 1320a-7a), the FDCA, the PHSA and any comparable state or foreign Laws), or the regulations promulgated pursuant to such Laws (each, a "Health Care Law"). There is no civil, criminal, administrative or other proceeding, notice or demand pending, received or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened in writing against the Company that relates to an alleged violation of any Health Care Law. None of the Company nor, to the Knowledge of the Company, any director, officer, employee, agent or Representative thereof, has been convicted of any crime or engaged in any conduct for which debarment is mandated by 21 U.S.C. sec. 335a(b) or any similar Law or authorized by 21 U.S.C. sec. 335a(b) or any similar Law. There are no consent decrees (including plea agreements) or similar actions to which the Company or, to the Knowledge of the Company, any director, officer, employee, agent or Representat
- (d) The Company is and has been in compliance in all material respects with all applicable statutes, rules, regulations, decrees, writs and orders of the FDA and any other Company Regulatory Agency with respect to the labeling, storing, testing, development, manufacture, packaging and distribution of the Company Products. All required pre-clinical toxicology studies conducted by or, to the Knowledge of the Company, on behalf of the Company and Company-sponsored clinical trials (or clinical trials sponsored by the Company) conducted or, to the Knowledge of the Company, being conducted with respect thereto, have been and are being conducted in compliance in all material respects with applicable licenses and Laws, including, without limitation, the applicable requirements of the FDCA and the regulations of the FDA promulgated thereunder, including, but not limited to, 21 C.F.R. Parts 50, 54, 56, 58, 210, 211, and 312. The results of any such studies, tests and trials, and all other

material information related to such studies, tests and trials, have been made available to Saffron. Each clinical trial conducted by or, to the Knowledge of the Company, on behalf of the Company with respect to Company Products has been conducted in accordance with its clinical trial protocol, and in compliance in all material respects with all applicable Laws, including FDCA and the regulations of the FDA promulgated thereunder, including, but not limited to, 21 C.F.R. Parts 50, 54, 56, 58, 210, 211 and 312. The Company has filed all required notices (and made available to Saffron copies thereof) of adverse drug experiences, injuries or deaths relating to clinical trials conducted by or on behalf of the Company with respect to such Company Products.

- (e) All applications, submissions, information and data utilized by the Company as the basis for, or submitted by or on behalf of the Company in connection with any and all requests for a Company Permit relating to the Company, when submitted to the FDA or other Company Regulatory Agency, were true, correct and complete in all material respects as of the date of submission, and any updates, changes, corrections or modification to such applications, submissions, information and data required under applicable Laws have been submitted to the FDA or other Company Regulatory Agency.
- (f) None of the Company nor, to the Knowledge of the Company, any of the Representatives, licensors, licensees, assignors or assignees thereof has received any written notice that the FDA or any other Company Regulatory Agency has initiated, or threatened to initiate, any action to suspend any clinical trial, suspend or terminate any Investigational New Drug Application sponsored by the Company or otherwise restrict the pre-clinical research or clinical study of any Company Product or any drug product being developed by any licensee or assignee of the Company Intellectual Property based on such intellectual property, or to recall, suspend or otherwise materially restrict the development or manufacture of any Company Product. The Company is not in receipt of written notice of, and is not subject to, any adverse inspection, finding of deficiency, finding of non-compliance, investigation, civil or criminal proceeding, hearing, suit, demand, claim, complaint, inquiry, proceeding, or other compliance or enforcement action relating to any Company Products. To the Knowledge of the Company, there is no act, omission, event or circumstance that would reasonably be expected to give rise to any such action.
- (g) The Company has made available to Saffron true, correct and complete copies of any and all applications, approvals, licenses, written notices of inspectional observations, establishment inspection reports and any other documents received from the FDA or other Company Regulatory Agency, including documents that indicate or suggest lack of compliance with the Laws of the FDA or other Company Regulatory Agency. The Company has made available to Saffron for review all correspondence to or from the FDA or other Company Regulatory Agency, minutes of meetings, written reports of phone conversations, visits or other contact with the FDA or other Company Regulatory Agency, notices of inspectional observations, establishment inspection reports, and all other documents concerning communications to or from the FDA or other Company Regulatory Agency, or prepared by the FDA or other Company Regulatory Agency or which bear in any way on the Company's compliance with the Laws of the FDA or any other Company Regulatory Agency, or on the likelihood or timing of approval of any Company Products.

2.13 Taxes and Tax Returns.

- (a) Each material Tax Return required to be filed by, or on behalf of, the Company has been timely filed (taking into account any valid extensions). Each such Tax Return is true, correct and complete in all material respects.
- (b) The Company (i) has paid (or has had paid on its behalf) all material Taxes due and owing, whether or not shown as due on any Tax Return, except to the extent that any such Taxes are being contested in good faith and for which adequate reserves have been made on the Company Balance Sheet, and (ii) has withheld and remitted to the appropriate Taxing Authority, or properly set aside, all material Taxes required to be withheld and paid in connection with any amounts paid or owing to or collected from any employee, independent contractor, supplier, creditor, stockholder, partner, member or other third party, and all Forms W-2 and 1099 required with respect thereto have been properly completed and timely filed.
- (c) The unpaid Taxes of the Company (i) did not, as of December 31, 2015, exceed the aggregate reserve for Tax liability (rather than any reserve for deferred Taxes established to reflect timing differences between book and Tax income) set forth on the face of the Company Balance Sheet (rather than in any notes thereto) and (ii) will not exceed that reserve as adjusted for operations and transactions through the Closing Date in accordance with the past custom and practice of the Company in filing its Tax Returns.
- (d) Section 2.13(d) of the Company Disclosure Schedule lists all federal, state, local and foreign Tax Returns filed with respect to the Company for all taxable periods ending prior to the Closing Date that are still open to examination under all applicable statutes of limitations, indicates those Tax Returns that have been audited, and indicates those Tax Returns that currently are the subject of audit. The Company has delivered to Saffron correct and complete copies of all U.S. federal income Tax Returns, examination reports, and statements of deficiencies assessed against, or agreed to by the Company for all taxable periods ending prior to the Closing Date that are still open to examination under all applicable statutes of limitations.
 - (e) There are no liens for Taxes (other than Taxes not yet due and payable) upon any of the assets of the Company.
- (f) The Company is not currently the beneficiary of any extension of time within which to file any material Tax Return or with respect to any material Tax assessment or deficiency.
- (g) The Company has not waived any statute of limitations with respect to any material Taxes or agreed to any extension of the period for assessment or collection of any Taxes.
- (h) There is no material Tax claim, audit, suit, or administrative or judicial Tax proceeding now pending or presently in progress or threatened in writing with respect to a material Tax Return of the Company.

- (i) The Company has not received notice in writing of any proposed material deficiencies from any Taxing Authority.
- (j) The Company has not distributed stock of a corporation, or has had its stock distributed, in a transaction purported or intended to be governed in whole or in part by Sections 355 or 361 of the Code.
- (k) The Company is not a party to or has any obligation under any Tax sharing agreement (whether written or not) or any Tax indemnity or other Tax allocation agreement or arrangement (other than any such agreement entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business and the primary purpose of which does not relate to Taxes).
- (l) The Company (A) is not nor has ever been a member of a group of corporations that files or has filed (or has been required to file) consolidated, combined, or unitary Tax Returns or (B) has no liability for the Taxes of any person under Treasury Regulations Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state, provincial, local or foreign Law), as a transferee or successor, by contract or otherwise.
- (m) The taxable year of the Company for all income Tax purposes is the fiscal year ended December 31, and the Company uses the accrual method of accounting for income Tax purposes.
- (n) The Company has not been a United States real property holding corporation within the meaning of Section 897(c)(2) of the Code at any time during the applicable period specified in Section 897(c)(1)(A)(ii) of the Code.
- (o) The Company has not participated in a listed transaction within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Section 1.6011-4 (or any predecessor provision).
- (p) The Company will not be required to include any material item of income in, or exclude any material item of deduction from, taxable income for any taxable period (or portion thereof) ending after the Closing Date as a result of any:
- (i) change in method of accounting or use of an improper method of accounting for a taxable period ending on or prior to the Closing Date;
- (ii) "closing agreement" as described in Section 7121 of the Code (or any corresponding or similar provision of state, local or foreign income Tax Law) executed prior to the Closing;
 - (iii) installment sale or open transaction disposition made prior to the Closing;
 - (iv) prepaid amount received prior to the Closing Date;
 - (v) election with respect to income from the discharge of indebtedness under Section 108(i) of the Code; or

(vi)	any similar election, action,	or agreement that would have the	e effect of deferring any	Liability for income	Taxes
of the Company from any taxable period en	ding on or before the Closing	Date to any taxable period endir	ng after such period.		

(q) No written claim has been made by any Taxing Authority that the Company is or may be subject to Tax or required to file a Tax Return in a jurisdiction where it does not file Tax Returns, which could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Company Material Adverse Effect.

2.14 Employee Benefit Programs.

- (a) Section 2.14(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a list of every Employee Program maintained by the Company (the "Company Employee Programs").
- (b) Each Company Employee Program that is intended to qualify under Section 401(a) of the Code has received a favorable determination or approval letter from the IRS with respect to such qualification, or may rely on an opinion letter issued by the IRS with respect to a prototype plan adopted in accordance with the requirements for such reliance, or has time remaining for application to the IRS for a determination of the qualified status of such Company Employee Program for any period for which such Company Employee Program would not otherwise be covered by an IRS determination. To the Knowledge of the Company, no event or omission has occurred that would reasonably be expected to cause any Company Employee Program to lose its qualification or otherwise fail to satisfy the relevant requirements to provide tax-favored benefits under the applicable Code Section (including without limitation Code Sections 105, 125, 401(a) and 501(c)(9)).
- (c) The Company does not know, nor should it reasonably know, of any material failure of any party to comply with any Laws applicable with respect to the Company Employee Programs. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Company Material Adverse Effect, with respect to any Company Employee Program, there has been no (i) "prohibited transaction," as defined in Section 406 of ERISA or Code Section 4975, (ii) failure to comply with any provision of ERISA, other applicable Laws, or any agreement, or (iii) non-deductible contribution. No litigation or governmental administrative proceeding (or investigation) or other proceeding (other than those relating to routine claims for benefits) is pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened with respect to any such Company Employee Program. All payments and/or contributions required to have been made (under the provisions of any agreements or other governing documents or applicable Laws) with respect to all Company Employee Programs, for all periods prior to the Closing Date, either have been made or have been accrued.
- (d) No Company Employee Program is subject to Title IV of ERISA and/or Code Section 412, including a Multiemployer Plan and the Company does not have any liability for any Employee Program maintained, contributed to, or required to be contributed to by an ERISA Affiliate that is subject to Title IV of ERISA. None of the Company Employee Programs provides health care or any other non-pension benefits to any employees after their employment is terminated (other than as required by part 6 of subtitle I of ERISA or

state continuation Laws (whether or not the Company subsidizes the premiums for such legally-required coverage) or to which the former employee pays all required premiums).

Time in accordance with its terms without material liability to the Company, Saffron or any of their respective Subsidiaries.

Each Company Employee Program may be amended, terminated, or otherwise discontinued by Saffron after the Effective

- (f) The Company is not a party to any written (i) agreement with any stockholders, director, or employee of the Company (A) the benefits of which are contingent, or the terms of which are materially altered, upon the occurrence of a transaction involving the Company of the nature of any of the Contemplated Transactions, (B) providing any guaranteed period of employment or compensation guarantee, or (C) providing severance benefits after the termination of employment of such director or employee; or (ii) agreement or plan binding the Company, including any stock option plan, stock appreciation right plan, restricted stock plan, stock purchase plan, or severance benefit plan, any of the benefits of which shall be increased, or the vesting of the benefits of which shall be accelerated, by the occurrence of any of the Contemplated Transactions or the value of any of the benefits of which
- (g) There is no contract, agreement, plan or arrangement covering any individual that, by itself or collectively, would give rise to any parachute payment subject to Section 280G of the Code, nor has Company made any such payment, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein shall not obligate Company or any other entity to make any parachute payment that would be subject to Section 280G of the Code.
- (h) Each Company Employee Program that is a "nonqualified deferred compensation plan" within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code has been operated and maintained in compliance with Section 409A of the Code in all material respects.
 - (i) For purposes of this <u>Section 2.14</u>:
- (i) An entity "maintains" an Employee Program if such entity sponsors, contributes to, or provides benefits under or through such Employee Program, or has any obligation (by agreement or under applicable Laws) to contribute to or provide benefits under or through such Employee Program, or if such Employee Program provides benefits to or otherwise covers or has covered employees of such entity (or their spouses, dependents, or beneficiaries).
- (ii) An entity is an "ERISA Affiliate" of Company if it would have ever been considered a single employer with Company under ERISA Section 4001(b) or part of the same "controlled group" as Company for purposes of ERISA Section 302(d)(3).

2.15 Labor and Employment Matters.

shall be calculated on the basis of any of the Contemplated Transactions.

(e)

(a) The Company is not a party to, or otherwise bound by, any collective bargaining agreement, contract, or other written agreement with a labor union or labor organization. To the Knowledge of the Company, the Company is not subject to, and during the past three (3) years there has not been, any charge, demand, petition, organizational campaign, or

representation proceeding seeking to compel, require, or demand it to bargain with any labor union or labor organization nor is there pending or threatened any labor strike or lockout involving the Company.

Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Company Material Adverse Effect, (i) the Company is in compliance with all applicable Laws respecting labor, employment, fair employment practices, work safety and health, terms and conditions of employment, and wages and hours, including, but not limited to Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended, the Equal Pay Act of 1967, as amended, the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended, the Americans with Disabilities Act, as amended, the Fair Labor Standards Act, as amended, and its state law equivalents, and the related rules and regulations adopted by those federal agencies responsible for the administration of such Laws, and other than normal accruals of wages during regular payroll cycles, there are no arrearages in the payment of wages; (ii) the Company is not delinquent in any payments to any employee or to any independent contractors, consultants, temporary employees, leased employees or other servants or agents employed or used with respect to the operation of the Company Business and classified by the Company as other than an employee or compensated other than through wages paid by the Company through its respective payroll department ("Company Contingent Workers"), for any wages, salaries, commissions, bonuses, fees or other direct compensation due with respect to any services performed for it to the date hereof or amounts required to be reimbursed to such employees or Company Contingent Workers; (iii) there are no grievances, complaints or charges with respect to employment or labor matters (including, without limitation, allegations of employment discrimination, retaliation or unfair labor practices) pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened against the Company in any judicial, regulatory or administrative forum, under any private dispute resolution procedure; (iv) none of the employment policies or practices of the Company is currently being audited or investigated, or to the Knowledge of the Company, subject to imminent audit or investigation by any Governmental Authority; (v) the Company is not, and within the last three (3) years has not been, subject to any order, decree, injunction or judgment by any Governmental Authority or private settlement contract in respect of any labor or employment matters; (vi) the Company is in material compliance with the requirements of the Immigration Reform Control Act of 1986 and any similar Laws regarding employment of workers who are not citizens of the country in which services are performed; (vii) all employees of the Company are employed at-will and no such employees are subject to any contract with the Company or any policy or practice of the Company providing for right of notice of termination of employment or the right to receive severance payments or similar benefits upon the termination of employment by the Company; (viii) to the extent that any Company Contingent Workers are employed, the Company has properly classified and treated them in accordance with applicable Laws and for purposes of all employee benefit plans and perquisites; (ix) the Company has not experienced a "plant closing," "business closing," or "mass layoff" as defined in the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act (the "WARN Act") or any similar Law affecting any site of employment of the Company or one or more facilities or operating units within any site of employment or facility of the Company, and, during the ninety (90)-day period preceding the date hereof, no employee has suffered an "employment loss," as defined in the WARN Act, with respect to the Company; (x) the Company has properly classified its employees as exempt or non-exempt under the Fair Labor Standards Act, as amended, its state law equivalents, and all other relevant Laws; and (xi) there are no pending or, to the Knowledge of the Company,

threatened or reasonably anticipated claims or actions against the Company under any workers' compensation policy or long-term disability policy.

- 2.16 Environmental Matters. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Company Material Adverse Effect:
- (a) the Company is in compliance with all Environmental Laws applicable to their operations and use of the Company Leased Real Property;
- (b) the Company has not generated, transported, treated, stored, or disposed of any Hazardous Material, except in material compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws, and there has been no Release or threat of Release of any Hazardous Material by the Company at or on the Company Leased Real Property that requires reporting, investigation or remediation by the Company pursuant to any Environmental Law;
- (c) the Company has not (i) received written notice under the citizen suit provisions of any Environmental Law or (ii) been subject to or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened with any governmental or citizen enforcement action with respect to any Environmental Law; and
- (d) to the Knowledge of the Company, there are no underground storage tanks, landfills, current or former waste disposal areas or polychlorinated biphenyls at or on the Company Leased Real Property that require reporting, investigation, cleanup, remediation or any other type of response action by the Company pursuant to any Environmental Law.
- 2.17 Insurance. The Company has delivered or made available to Saffron accurate and complete copies of all material insurance policies and all material self-insurance programs and arrangements relating to the business, assets, liabilities and operations of the Company. Each of such insurance policies is in full force and effect and the Company is in compliance with the terms thereof. Other than customary end of policy notifications from insurance carriers, since January 1, 2015, the Company has not received any notice or other communication regarding any actual or possible: (i) cancellation or invalidation of any insurance policy; (ii) refusal or denial of any coverage, reservation of rights or rejection of any material claim under any insurance policy; or (iii) material adjustment in the amount of the premiums payable with respect to any insurance policy. There is no pending workers' compensation or other claim under or based upon any insurance policy of the Company. All information provided to insurance carriers (in applications and otherwise) on behalf of the Company was, as of the date of such provision, accurate and complete. The Company has provided timely written notice to the appropriate insurance carrier(s) of each Legal Proceeding pending or threatened against the Company, and no such carrier has issued a denial of coverage or a reservation of rights with respect to any such Legal Proceeding, or informed the Company of its intent to do so.
- 2.18 Books and Records. Each of the minute and record books of the Company has been made available to Saffron and contains complete and accurate minutes of all meetings of, and copies of all bylaws and resolutions passed by, or consented to in writing by, the directors (and any committees thereof) and stockholders of the Company, since its formation

and which are required to be maintained in such books under applicable Laws; all such meetings were duly called and held and all such bylaws and resolutions were duly passed or enacted. Each of the stock certificate books, registers of stockholders and other corporate registers of the Company comply in all material respects with the provisions of all applicable Laws and are complete and accurate in all material respects.

- **2.19** Government Programs. No agreements, loans, funding arrangements or assistance programs are outstanding in favor of the Company from any Governmental Authority, and, to the Knowledge of the Company, no basis exists for any Governmental Authority to seek payment or repayment from the Company of any amount or benefit received, or to seek performance of any obligation of the Company, under any such program.
- 2.20 Transactions with Affiliates. Section 2.20 of the Company Disclosure Schedule describes any material transactions or relationships, since January 1, 2012, between, on one hand, the Company and, on the other hand, any (a) executive officer or director of the Company or any of such executive officer's or director's immediate family members, (b) owner of more than five percent (5%) of the voting power of the outstanding capital stock of the Company or (c) to the Knowledge of the Company, any "related person" (within the meaning of Item 404 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act) of any such officer, director or owner (other than the Company) in each of the case of (a), (b) or (c) that is of the type that would be required to be disclosed under Item 404 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act.

2.21 Legal Proceedings; Orders.

- (a) Except as set forth in Section 2.21 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, there is no pending in writing Legal Proceeding, and (to the Knowledge of the Company) no Person has threatened in writing to commence any Legal Proceeding: (i) that involves the Company, any director or officer of the Company (in his or her capacity as such) or any of the material assets owned or used by the Company; or (ii) that challenges, or that may have the effect of preventing, delaying, making illegal or otherwise interfering with, the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions. To the Knowledge of the Company, no event has occurred, and no claim, dispute or other condition or circumstance exists, that will, or that would reasonably be expected to, give rise to or serve as a basis for the commencement of any such Legal Proceeding. With regard to any Legal Proceeding set forth on Section 2.21 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, the Company has provided Saffron or its counsel all pleadings and material written correspondence related to such Legal Proceeding, all insurance policies and material written correspondence with brokers and insurers related to such Legal Proceedings and other information material to an assessment of such Legal Proceeding. The Company has an insurance policies that is expected to cover such Legal Proceeding and has complied with the requirements of such insurance policy or policies to obtain coverage with respect to such Legal Proceeding under such insurance policy or policies.
- (b) There is no order, writ, injunction, judgment or decree to which the Company, or any of the material assets owned or used by the Company, is subject. To the Knowledge of the Company, no officer or other key employee of the Company is subject to any order, writ, injunction, judgment or decree that prohibits such officer or other employee from

engaging in or continuing any conduct, activity or practice relating to the Company Business or to any material assets owned or used by the Company.

- 2.22 Illegal Payments. The Company (including any of its officers or directors) has not taken or failed to take any action which would cause it to be in material violation of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, the U.K. Anti-Bribery Act of 2010, the Unfair Competition Prevention Act of Japan or any similar anti-bribery or anti-corruption Law of any similar Law of any other jurisdiction, in each case as amended, or any rules or regulations thereunder. None of the Company or, to the Knowledge of the Company, any third party acting on behalf of the Company, has offered, paid, promised to pay, or authorized, or will offer, pay, promise to pay, or authorize, directly or indirectly, the giving of money or anything of value to any Official, or to any other Person while knowing or being aware of a high probability that all or a portion of such money or thing of value will be offered, given or promised, directly or indirectly, to any Official, for the purpose of: (i) influencing any act or decision of such Official in his, her or its official capacity, including a decision to fail to perform his, her or its official duties or functions; or (ii) inducing such Official to use his, her or its influence with any Governmental Authority to affect or influence any act or decision of such Governmental Authority, or to obtain an improper advantage in order to assist the Company or any other Person in obtaining or retaining business for or with, or directing business to, the Company. For purposes of this Agreement, an "Official" shall include any appointed or elected official, any government employee, any political party, party official, or candidate for political office, or any officer, director or employee of any Governmental Authority.
- 2.23 Inapplicability of Anti-takeover Statutes. The Board of Directors of the Company has taken and will take all actions necessary to ensure that the restrictions applicable to business combinations contained in Section 203 of the DGCL are, and will be, inapplicable to the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and to the consummation of the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions. No other state takeover statute or similar Law applies or purports to apply to the Merger, this Agreement, or any of the other Contemplated Transactions.
- **2.24 Vote Required.** The affirmative vote (or action by written consent) of (i) the holders of a majority of the Company Common Stock and Company Preferred Stock, voting together as a single class (on an as-converted to Company Common Stock basis) (the "Company Stockholder Approval"), is the only vote or consent of the holders of any class or series of Company Capital Stock necessary to adopt or approve this Agreement, and approve the Merger, the Contemplated Transactions and the other matters set forth in Section 5.2(a) of this Agreement.
- **2.25** No Financial Advisor. Except as set forth on Section 2.25 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, no broker, finder or investment banker is entitled to any brokerage fee, finder's fee, opinion fee, success fee, transaction fee or other fee or commission in connection with the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions based upon arrangements made by or on behalf of the Company.
- **2.26 Disclosure; Company Information**. The information in the Proxy Statement relating to the Company (including any Company Final Financial Statements) will not,

on the date the Proxy Statement is first mailed to the Saffron Stockholders or at the time of the Saffron Stockholder Meeting, contain any untrue statement of any material fact, or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein not false or misleading at the time and in light of the circumstances under which such statement is made. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no representation is made by the Company with respect to the information that has been or will be supplied by Saffron and Merger Sub or any of their Representatives for inclusion in the Proxy Statement.

Section 3. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF SAFFRON AND MERGER SUB

Saffron and Merger Sub represent and warrant to the Company as follows, except as set forth in (x) the Saffron SEC Reports filed prior to the date hereof or (y) the written disclosure schedule delivered by Saffron to the Company (the "Saffron Disclosure Schedule"). The Saffron Disclosure Schedule shall be arranged in parts and subparts corresponding to the numbered and lettered sections and subsections contained in this Section 3. The disclosures in any part or subpart of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule shall qualify other Sections and subsections in this Section 3 only to the extent it is clear from the face of the disclosure that such disclosure is applicable to such other Sections and subsections.

3.1 Organization.

(a) Saffron is a corporation, duly organized, validly existing and in good corporate standing under the Laws of the State of Delaware. Saffron has all requisite corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate all of its properties and assets and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted. Saffron is duly licensed or qualified to do business and is in corporate good standing in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the character or location of the properties and assets owned, leased, or operated by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified and in corporate good standing would not, either individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Saffron Material Adverse Effect. The Saffron Charter and Saffron Bylaws, copies of which have previously been made available to the Company, are true, correct and complete copies of such documents as currently in effect and Saffron is not in violation of any provision thereof. Other than the Saffron Charter and Saffron Bylaws, Saffron is not a party to or bound by or subject to any stockholder agreement or other agreement governing the affairs of Saffron or the relationships, rights and duties of stockholders and is not subject to a stockholder rights plan or similar plan.

(b) Merger Sub is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good corporate standing under the Laws of the State of Delaware. Merger Sub was formed solely for the purpose of engaging in the Contemplated Transactions. All of the issued and outstanding capital stock of Merger Sub, which consists of 100 shares of Common Stock, \$0.0001 par value, is validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable, and is owned, beneficially and of record, by Saffron, free and clear of any claim, lien, Encumbrance, or agreement with respect thereto. Except for obligations and liabilities incurred in connection with its incorporation and the Contemplated Transactions, Merger Sub has not, and will not have, incurred, directly or indirectly, any obligations or liabilities or engaged in any business activities

of any type or kind whatsoever or entered into any agreements or arrangements with any Person. The Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws of Merger Sub, copies of which have previously been made available to the Company, are true, correct and complete copies of such documents as currently in effect and Merger Sub is not in violation of any provision thereof.

(c) Each of Saffron's Subsidiaries is a corporation or legal entity, validly existing and, if applicable, in good standing under the Laws of the jurisdiction of its organization. Each of Saffron's Subsidiaries has all requisite corporate power or other power and authority to own, lease and operate all of its properties and assets and to carry on its business as it is now being conducted. Each of Saffron's Subsidiaries is duly licensed or qualified to do business in each jurisdiction in which the nature of the business conducted by it or the character or location of the properties and assets owned, leased, or operated by it makes such licensing or qualification necessary, except where the failure to be so licensed or qualified and in good standing would not, either individually or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Saffron Material Adverse Effect. The certificate of incorporation and bylaws or equivalent organizational documents of each of Saffron's Subsidiaries (other than Merger Sub), copies of which have previously been made available to the Company, are true, correct and complete copies of such documents as currently in effect and such Subsidiaries of Saffron are not in violation of any provision thereof.

3.2 Capitalization.

As of the date hereof, the authorized capital stock of Saffron consists of 200,000,000 shares of Saffron Common Stock and 5,000,000 shares Saffron Preferred Stock. As of March 31, 2016, there are 137,806,441 shares of Saffron Common Stock issued and outstanding (of which 409,786 were shares of restricted stock of Saffron) and no shares of Saffron Preferred Stock issued and outstanding. As of the date hereof, there are no shares of Saffron Common Stock and no shares of Saffron Preferred Stock held in the treasury of Saffron. Saffron has no shares of Saffron Common Stock or Saffron Preferred Stock reserved for issuance other than as described above or as set forth in Sections 3.2(b) or 3.2(c) below. The outstanding shares of Saffron Common Stock have been duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable, and were not issued in violation of the material terms of any agreement or understanding binding upon Saffron at the time at which they were issued and were issued in compliance with the Saffron Charter and Saffron Bylaws and all applicable Laws. Except for the Saffron Stock Option Plans and the Saffron Warrants, Saffron does not have and is not bound by any outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, commitments, rights agreements, or agreements of any character calling for Saffron to issue, deliver, or sell, or cause to be issued, delivered, or sold any shares of Saffron Common Stock or any other equity security of Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron or any such Subsidiary to grant, extend, or enter into any such subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, commitments, rights agreements, or any other similar agreements. There are no registration rights, repurchase or redemption rights, anti-dilutive rights, voting agreements, voting trusts, preemptive rights or restrictions on transfer relating to any capital stock of Saffron.

- (b) As of March 31, 2016, there are 7,335,500 shares of Saffron Common Stock issuable upon exercise of all outstanding Saffron Stock Options, subject to adjustment on the terms set forth in the Saffron Stock Option Plans. Section 3.2(b) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule sets forth a true, correct and complete list, as of the date hereof, of (i) the name of the holder of each Saffron Stock Option, (ii) the date each Saffron Stock Option was granted, (iii) the number, issuer and type of securities subject to each such Saffron Stock Option, (iv) the expiration date of each such Saffron Stock Option, (v) the vesting schedule of each such Saffron Stock Option, (vi) the price at which each such Saffron Stock Option (or each component thereof, if applicable) may be exercised, (vii) the number of shares of Saffron Common Stock issuable upon the exercise of such, or upon the conversion of all securities issuable upon the exercise of such, Saffron Stock Option will be accelerated upon consummation of the Contemplated Transactions or any termination of employment thereafter.
- (c) As of March 31, 2016, there are 409,786 shares of Saffron Common Stock subject to lapsing forfeiture rights under outstanding Saffron Restricted Stock Awards and 5,000,000 shares of Saffron Common Stock subject to outstanding Saffron Restricted Stock Unit Awards. Section 3.2(c) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule sets forth each Saffron Restricted Stock Award and Saffron Restricted Stock Unit Award outstanding as of the date hereof and the number of shares of Saffron Common Stock subject to the award.
- (d) Section 3.2(d) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule lists each Subsidiary of Saffron, other than Merger Sub, as of the date hereof and indicates for each such Subsidiary as of such date (i) the percentage and type of equity securities owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by Saffron and (ii) the jurisdiction of incorporation or organization. No Subsidiary of Saffron has or is bound by any outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, commitments, rights agreements, or agreements of any character calling for it to issue, deliver, or sell, or cause to be issued, delivered, or sold any of its equity securities or any securities convertible into, exchangeable for, or representing the right to subscribe for, purchase or otherwise receive any such equity security or obligating such Subsidiary to grant, extend or enter into any such subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, commitments, rights agreements, or other similar agreements. There are no outstanding contractual obligations of any Subsidiary of Saffron to repurchase, redeem, or otherwise acquire any of its capital stock or other equity interests. All of the shares of capital stock of each of the Subsidiaries of Saffron (A) have been duly authorized and are validly issued, fully paid (to the extent required under the applicable governing documents) and nonassessable, (B) are owned by Saffron free and clear of any claim, lien, Encumbrance (other than Permitted Encumbrances), or agreement with respect thereto, (C) were not issued in violation of the material terms of any agreement or understanding binding upon Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries at the time at which they were issued and (D) were issued in compliance with the applicable governing documents and all applicable Laws.
- (e) The Saffron Common Stock to be issued in the Merger will, when issued in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, have been duly authorized, and be validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable.
- 3.3 Authority. Each of Saffron and Merger Sub has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the Contemplated

Transactions and perform its respective obligations hereunder, subject only to obtaining Saffron Stockholder Approvals. The adoption, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the approval of the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions have been duly and validly adopted and approved by each of the boards of directors of Saffron and Merger Sub by unanimous vote of the directors participating in such votes. The Board of Directors of Saffron has recommended that the stockholders of Saffron approve the Saffron Stockholder Proposals at the Saffron Stockholder Meeting. The Board of Directors of Merger Sub has declared this Agreement advisable and has recommended that the sole stockholder of Merger Sub adopt this Agreement and approve the Merger. Except for Saffron Stockholder Approvals and the filing of the Certificate of Merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, no other corporate proceeding on the part of Saffron or Merger Sub is necessary to authorize the adoption, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or to consummate the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions. This Agreement has been duly and validly executed and delivered by Saffron and Merger Sub, and (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the other parties hereto), constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligations of Saffron and Merger Sub, enforceable against Saffron and Merger Sub in accordance with its terms, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, or other similar Laws relating to creditors' rights and general principles of equity. All other documents required to be executed by Saffron and Merger Sub on or prior to the date hereof in connection with the transactions contemplated herein have been duly and validly executed and delivered by Saffron and Merger Sub and (assuming due authorization, execution and delivery by the other parties thereto) constitute the legal, valid and binding obligations of Saffron and Merger Sub, respectively, enf

3.4 Non-Contravention; Consents.

(a) The execution and delivery of this Agreement by Saffron and Merger Sub does not, and the consummation by Saffron and Merger Sub of the Contemplated Transactions will not, (i) conflict with, or result in any violation or breach of, any provision of the Saffron Charter or Saffron Bylaws or of the charter, bylaws, or other organizational document of any Subsidiary of Saffron, (ii) conflict with, or result in any violation or breach of, or constitute (with or without notice or lapse of time, or both) a default (or give rise to a right of termination, cancellation or acceleration of any obligation or loss of any material benefit) under, require a consent or waiver under, constitute a change in control under, require the payment of a penalty under or result in the imposition of any Encumbrances on Saffron's or any of its Subsidiaries' assets under, any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any Saffron Material Contract or other agreement, instrument or obligation to which Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries is a party or by which any of them or any of their properties or assets may be bound, or (iii) subject to obtaining Saffron Stockholder Approval and subject to the consents, approvals and authorizations specified in clauses (i) through (v) of Section 3.4(b) having been obtained prior to the Effective Time and all filings and notifications described in Section 3.4(b) having been made, conflict with or violate any Law applicable to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or any of its or their properties or assets, except in the case of clauses (ii) and (iii) of this Section 3.4(a) for any such conflicts, violations, breaches, rights of termination, Encumbrances,

penalties, defaults, terminations, cancellations, accelerations or losses that have not had, and would not reasonably be expected to result in, a Saffron Material Adverse Effect.

(b) No consent, approval, license, permit, order or authorization of, or registration, declaration, notice or filing with, any Governmental Authority is required by or with respect to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with the execution and delivery of this Agreement by Saffron and Merger Sub or the consummation by Saffron and Merger Sub of the Contemplated Transactions, except for (i) obtaining the Saffron Stockholder Approval, (ii) the filing of the Certificate of Merger with the Delaware Secretary of State and appropriate corresponding documents with the appropriate authorities of other states in which Saffron is qualified as a foreign corporation to transact business, (iii) any filings required to be made with the SEC in connection with Saffron Stockholder Meeting, this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions (including (A) the filing of the Proxy Statement with the SEC in accordance with the Exchange Act and (B) the filing of a Form D Notice of Exempt Offering of Securities or other related filings in reliance on an exemption provided in Regulation D of the Securities Act), (iv) such consents, approvals, orders, authorizations, registrations, declarations, notices and filings as may be required under applicable state securities Laws, the rules and regulations of the NASDAQ Global Market, and (v) such other consents, licenses, permits, orders, authorizations, filings, approvals and registrations which, if not obtained or made, have not had, and would not reasonably be expected to result in, a Saffron Material Adverse Effect.

3.5 SEC Filings; Financial Statements.

(a) Saffron has filed or furnished, as applicable, on a timely basis all forms, statements, certifications, reports and documents required to be filed or furnished by it with the SEC under the Exchange Act or the Securities Act since January 1, 2012 (the forms, statements, reports and documents filed or furnished since January 1, 2012 and those filed or furnished subsequent to the date hereof, including any amendments thereto, the "Saffron SEC Reports"). Each of the Saffron SEC Reports, at the time of its filing or being furnished complied in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act, the Exchange Act and the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, and any rules and regulations promulgated thereunder applicable to the Saffron SEC Reports, or, if not yet filed or furnished, will to the Knowledge of Saffron comply in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act, the Exchange Act and the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, and any rules and regulations promulgated thereunder applicable to the Saffron SEC Reports. As of their respective dates (or, if amended prior to the date hereof, as of the date of such amendment), the Saffron SEC Reports did not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances in which they were made, not misleading, and any Saffron SEC Reports filed or furnished with the SEC subsequent to the date hereof will not to Saffron's knowledge, contain any untrue statement of a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements made therein, in light of the circumstances in which they were made, not misleading.

(b) As of the date of this Agreement, Saffron has timely responded to all comment letters of the staff of the SEC relating to the Saffron SEC Reports, and the SEC has not advised Saffron that any final responses are inadequate, insufficient or otherwise non-

responsive. Saffron has made available to the Company true, correct and complete copies of all comment letters, written inquiries and enforcement correspondence between the SEC, on the one hand, and Saffron and any of its Subsidiaries, on the other hand, occurring since January 1, 2015 and will, reasonably promptly following the receipt thereof, make available to the Company any such correspondence sent or received after the date hereof. To the Knowledge of Saffron, as of the date of this Agreement, none of the Saffron SEC Reports is the subject of ongoing SEC review or outstanding SEC comment.

- (c) (i) Each of the consolidated financial statements (including, in each case, any notes or schedules thereto) included in or incorporated by reference into the Saffron SEC Reports fairly present, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Saffron and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of its date, or, in the case of the Saffron SEC Reports filed after the date hereof, will fairly present, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Saffron and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of its date and each of the consolidated statements of income, changes in stockholders' equity (deficit) and cash flows included in or incorporated by reference into the Saffron SEC Reports (including any related notes and schedules) fairly presents in all material respects, the results of operations, retained earnings (loss) and changes in financial position, as the case may be, of such companies for the periods set forth therein (except as indicated in the notes thereto, and in the case of unaudited statements, as may be permitted by the rules of the SEC, and subject to normal year-end audit adjustments that will not be material in amount or effect), in each case in accordance with GAAP consistently applied during the periods involved, except as may be noted therein, or in the case of Saffron SEC Reports filed after the date hereof, will fairly present, in all material respects, the results of operations, retained earnings (loss) and changes in financial position, as the case may be, of such companies for the periods set forth therein (except as indicated in the notes thereto, and in the case of unaudited statements, as may be permitted by the rules of the SEC, and subject to normal year-end audit adjustments that will not be material in amount or effect), in each case in accordance with GAAP consistently applied during the periods involved, except as may be noted therein (the "Saffron Financial Statements").
- (d) Saffron has designed and maintains a system of internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) of the Exchange Act) sufficient to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting, and, to the Knowledge of Saffron, such system is effective in providing such assurance. Saffron (i) maintains disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) of the Exchange Act) designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by Saffron in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by the SEC's rules and forms and, to the Knowledge of Saffron, such disclosure controls and procedures are effective (ii) has disclosed, based on the most recent evaluation of its chief executive officer and its chief financial officer prior to the date hereof, to Saffron's auditors and the Audit Committee of the Board of Directors of Saffron (and made summaries of such disclosures available to the Company) (A) (i) any significant deficiencies in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting that would adversely affect in any material respect Saffron's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information and (ii) any material weakness in internal control over financial reporting, and (B) any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in Saffron's internal controls over financial reporting.

Each of Saffron and its Subsidiaries have materially complied with or substantially addressed such deficiencies, material weaknesses or fraud.	Saffron is in
compliance in all material respects with all effective provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.	

- (e) Each of the principal executive officer of Saffron and the principal financial officer of Saffron (or each former principal executive officer of Saffron and each former principal financial officer of Saffron, as applicable) has made all certifications required by Rule 13a-14 or 15d-14 under the Exchange Act or Sections 302 and 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder with respect to the Saffron SEC Reports, and the statements contained in such certifications were true and correct on the date such certifications were made. For purposes of this Section 3.5(e), "principal executive officer" and "principal financial officer" has the meanings given to such terms in the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has outstanding, or has arranged any outstanding, "extensions of credit" to directors or executive officers in violation of Section 402 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.
- (f) Neither Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries nor, to the Knowledge of Saffron, any director, officer, employee, or internal or external auditor of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has received or otherwise had or obtained actual Knowledge of any substantive material complaint, allegation, assertion or claim, whether written or oral, that Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has engaged in questionable accounting or auditing practices.
- 3.6 Absence of Changes. Since December 31, 2015, Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries have conducted their respective businesses in all material respects in the Ordinary Course of Business consistent with their past practices. Except as set forth (x) in Saffron SEC Reports and (y) on Section 3.6 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule, after December 31, 2015 and on or before the date hereof:
- (a) there has not been any change, event, circumstance or condition to the Knowledge of Saffron that, individually or in the aggregate, has had, or would reasonably be expected to have, a Saffron Material Adverse Effect;
- (b) there has been no split, combination or reclassification of any of the outstanding shares of Saffron's capital stock, and Saffron has not declared or paid any dividends on or made any other distributions (in either case, in stock or property) on or in respect of the outstanding shares of Saffron's capital stock;
- (c) Saffron has not allotted, reserved, set aside or issued, authorized or proposed the allotment, reservation, setting aside or issuance of, or purchased or redeemed or proposed the purchase or redemption of, any shares in its capital stock or any class of securities convertible or exchangeable into, or rights, warrants or options to acquire, any such shares or other convertible or exchangeable securities;
- (d) except as required as a result of a change in applicable Laws or GAAP, there has not been any material change in any method of accounting or accounting practice by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries;

	either Saffron nor any of its Subsidiaries has (i) acquired or sold, pledged, leased, encumbered or otherwise disposed of eed to do any of the foregoing or (ii) incurred or committed to incur capital expenditures in excess of \$100,000, in the
(f) the Saffron Intellectual Property;	nere has been no transfer (by way of a license or otherwise) of, or agreement to transfer to, any Person's rights to any
©/	nere has been no notice delivered to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries of any claim of ownership by a third party of any
Saffron Intellectual Property owned o	or developed by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries, or of infringement by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries of any third
party's Intellectual Property;	

- (h) there has not been any (i) grant of any severance or termination pay to any employee of Saffron; (ii) entry into any employment, deferred compensation, severance or other similar plan or agreement (or any amendment to any such existing agreement) with any new or current employee of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries; (iii) change in the compensation, bonus or other benefits payable or to become payable to its directors, officers, employees or consultants, except in the Ordinary Course of Business consistent with past practice, or as required by any pre-existing plan or arrangement set forth in Section 3.6(h) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule; or (iv) termination of any officers or key employees of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries; or
 - (i) there has not been any agreement to do any of the foregoing.
- 3.7 Title to Assets. Each of Saffron and its Subsidiaries owns, and has good and valid title to, or, in the case of leased properties and assets, valid leasehold interests in, all tangible properties or assets and equipment used or held for use in its business or operations or purported to be owned by it. All of said assets are owned by Saffron or a Saffron Subsidiary free and clear of any Encumbrances, except for: (i) any lien for current Taxes not yet due and payable or for Taxes that are being contested in good faith and for which adequate reserves have been made on Saffron's audited consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2015; (ii) minor liens that have arisen in the Ordinary Course of Business and that do not (in any case or in the aggregate) materially detract from the value of the assets subject thereto or materially impair the operations of Saffron and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole; and (iii) Encumbrances described in Section 3.7 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule.

3.8 Properties.

- (a) Section 3.8(a) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule identifies (x) the street address of each parcel of Saffron Leased Real Property, (y) the identification of the Saffron Lease and the Saffron Ancillary Lease Documents and (z) the identity of the lessor, lessee and current occupant (if different than the lessee) of each such parcel of Saffron Leased Real Property. With respect to each Saffron Lease, except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Saffron Material Adverse Effect:
- (i) the Saffron Leases and the Saffron Ancillary Lease Documents are valid, binding and, subject to applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization,

moratorium or other similar Laws relating to creditors' rights and general principles of equity, enforceable and in full force and effect and have not been modified or amended, and Saffron or a Subsidiary of the Saffron, as applicable, holds a valid and existing leasehold interest under such Saffron Leases free and clear of any Encumbrances except Permitted Encumbrances. The Saffron and its Subsidiaries have delivered to Saffron full, complete and accurate copies of each of the Saffron Leases and all Saffron Ancillary Lease Documents described in Section 3.8(a)(i) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule;

- (ii) none of the Saffron Leased Real Property is subject to any Encumbrance other than a Permitted Encumbrance;
- (iii) the Saffron Leases and all Saffron Ancillary Lease Documents shall continue to be legal, valid, binding, enforceable and in full force and effect on identical terms following the Closing;
- (iv) with respect to each of the Saffron Leases, none of Saffron or its Subsidiaries has exercised or given any notice of exercise, nor has any lessor or landlord exercised or received any notice of exercise, of any option, right of first offer or right of first refusal contained in any such Saffron Lease or Saffron Ancillary Lease Document, including any such option or right pertaining to purchase, expansion, renewal, extension or relocation:
- (v) none of Saffron or its Subsidiaries, nor, to the Knowledge of Saffron, any other party to any Saffron Leases or Saffron Ancillary Lease Documents is in breach or default, and, to the Knowledge of Saffron, no event has occurred which, with notice or lapse of time, would constitute such a breach or default or permit termination, modification or acceleration under the Saffron Leases or any Saffron Ancillary Lease Documents;
- (vi) no party to the Saffron Leases has repudiated any provision thereof and there are no disputes, oral agreements or forbearance programs in effect as to the Saffron Leases; and
- (vii) none of Saffron or its Subsidiaries has assigned, transferred, conveyed, mortgaged, deeded in trust or encumbered any of its rights and interest in the leasehold or subleasehold under any of the Saffron Leases or any Saffron Ancillary Lease Documents.
- (b) Saffron and its Subsidiaries own good title, free and clear of all Encumbrances, to all personal property and other non-real estate assets, in all cases excluding the Saffron Intellectual Property, necessary to conduct the Saffron Business, except for Permitted Encumbrances. Saffron and its Subsidiaries, as lessees, have the right under valid and subsisting leases to use, possess and control all personal property leased by Saffron and its Subsidiaries as now used, possessed and controlled by Saffron or its Subsidiaries, as applicable.
- (c) The Saffron Leased Real Property constitutes all of the real property used or occupied by Saffron and its Subsidiaries in connection with the conduct of the Saffron Business.

(d) None of Saffron or its Subsidiaries has any Saffron Owned Real Property, nor is Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries a party to or bound by or subject to any agreement, contract or commitment, or any option to purchase, any real or immovable property.

3.9 Intellectual Property.

- (a) Section 3.9(a) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule contains a complete and accurate list of all (i) Patents owned by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or used or held for use by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries in the Saffron Business ("Saffron Patents"), registered and material unregistered Marks owned by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or used or held for use by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries in the Saffron Business ("Saffron Business ("Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or used or held for use by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries in the Saffron Business ("Saffron Copyrights"), (ii) licenses, sublicenses or other agreements under which Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries is granted rights by others in the Saffron Intellectual Property ("Saffron Licenses-In") (other than commercial off the shelf software or materials transfer agreements), and (iii) licenses, sublicenses or other agreements under which Saffron Intellectual Property ("Saffron Licenses-Out").
- (b) With respect to the Saffron Intellectual Property (i) purported to be owned by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries, Saffron or one of its Subsidiaries exclusively owns such Saffron Intellectual Property and (ii) licensed to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries by a third party (other than commercial off the shelf software or materials transfer agreements), such Saffron Intellectual Property are the subject of a written license or other agreement; in the case of the foregoing clauses (i) and (ii) above, free and clear of all Encumbrances, other than Encumbrances resulting from the express terms of a Saffron License-Out or Permitted Encumbrances granted by Saffron or one of its Subsidiaries.
- (c) All Saffron Intellectual Property owned by and, to the Knowledge of Saffron, all Saffron Intellectual Property owned by or exclusively licensed to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries that have been issued by, or registered with, or are the subject of an application filed with, as applicable, the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, the U.S. Copyright Office or any similar office or agency anywhere in the world are currently in compliance with formal legal requirements (including without limitation, as applicable, payment of filing, examination and maintenance fees, inventor declarations, proofs of working or use, timely post-registration filing of affidavits of use and renewal applications), and, to the Knowledge of Saffron, all Saffron Patents, Saffron Marks and Saffron Copyrights, and all intellectual property rights and/or proprietary rights relating to any of the foregoing, that are owned by or exclusively licensed to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries are valid and enforceable.
- (d) To the Knowledge of Saffron, each Saffron Patent that has been issued by, or registered with, or is the subject of an application filed with, as applicable, the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office or any similar office or agency anywhere in the world was issued, registered, or filed, as applicable, with the correct inventorship and there has been no known misjoinder or nonjoinder of inventors.

(e) No Saffron Patent is now involved in any interference, reissue, re-examination or opposition proceeding; to the
Knowledge of Saffron, there is no patent or patent application of any third party that potentially interferes with a Saffron Patent, all products made, used or
sold under the Saffron Patents have been marked with the proper patent notice.
(f) There are no pending or to the Knowledge of Saffron threatened claims against Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or any

- (f) There are no pending or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, threatened claims against Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or any of their employees alleging that any of the operation of the Saffron Business or any activity by Saffron or its Subsidiaries, or the manufacture, sale, offer for sale, importation, and/or use of any Saffron Product infringes or violates (or in the past infringed or violated) any Third Party Intellectual Property or constitutes a misappropriation of (or in the past constituted a misappropriation of) any subject matter of any Intellectual Property of any person or entity or that any Saffron Intellectual Property is invalid or unenforceable.
- (g) To the Knowledge of Saffron, neither the operation of the Saffron Business, nor any activity by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries, nor manufacture, use, importation, offer for sale and/or sale of any Saffron Product infringes or violates (or in the past infringed or violated) any Third Party Intellectual Property or constitutes a misappropriation of (or in the past constituted a misappropriation of) any subject matter of any Third Party Intellectual Property.
- (h) None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has any obligation to compensate any person for the use of any Intellectual Property; neither Saffron nor any of its Subsidiaries has entered into any agreement to indemnify any other person against any claim of infringement or misappropriation of any Intellectual Property; there are no settlements, covenants not to sue, consents, judgments, or orders or similar obligations that:
 (i) restrict Saffron's or any of its Subsidiaries' rights to use any Intellectual Property, (ii) restrict the Saffron Business, in order to accommodate a third party's Intellectual Property, or (iii) permit third parties to use any Saffron Intellectual Property.
- (i) All former and current employees, consultants and contractors of Saffron and its Subsidiaries have executed written instruments with Saffron or one or more of its Subsidiaries that assign to Saffron all rights, title and interest in and to any and all (i) inventions, improvements, discoveries, writings and other works of authorship, and information relating to the Saffron Business or any of the products or services being researched, developed, manufactured or sold by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or that may be used with any such products or services and (ii) Intellectual Property relating thereto; in each case where a Saffron Patent is held by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries by assignment, the assignment has been duly recorded with the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office and all similar offices and agencies anywhere in the world in which foreign counterparts are registered or issued.
- (j) To the Knowledge of Saffron, (i) there is no, nor has there been any, infringement or violation by any person or entity of any Saffron Intellectual Property or the rights of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries therein or thereto and (ii) there is no, nor has there been any, misappropriation by any person or entity of any Saffron Intellectual Property or the subject matter thereof.

(k) Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries has taken reasonable security measures to protect the secrecy, confidentiality and
value of all Trade Secrets owned by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or used or held for use by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries in the Saffron Business (the
"Saffron Trade Secrets"), including, without limitation, requiring each employee of Saffron and its Subsidiaries and each consultant of Saffron and its
Subsidiaries and any other person with access to Saffron Trade Secrets to execute a binding confidentiality agreement, copies or forms of which have been
provided to the Company and, to Saffron's knowledge, there has not been any breach by any party to such confidentiality agreements.

- (l) Following the Effective Time, the Surviving Corporation will have the same rights and privileges in the Saffron Intellectual Property as Saffron had in the Saffron Intellectual Property immediately prior to the Effective Time.
- 3.10 Material Contracts. Section 3.10 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule is a correct and complete list of each currently effective Saffron Contract:
 - (a) relating to the lease of real property by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries;
- (b) for the purchase of materials, supplies, goods, services, equipment or other assets for annual payments by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries of, or pursuant to which in the last year Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries paid, in the aggregate, \$100,000 or more;
- (c) for the sale of materials, supplies, goods, services, equipment or other assets for annual payments to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries of, or pursuant to which in the last year Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries received, in the aggregate, \$100,000 or more;
 - (d) that relates to any partnership, joint venture, strategic alliance or other similar Contract;
- (e) relating to Indebtedness for borrowed money or the deferred purchase price of property (whether incurred, assumed, guaranteed or secured by any asset), except for Contracts relating to Indebtedness in an amount not exceeding \$100,000 in the aggregate;
 - (f) severance or change-in-control Contracts;
- (g) which by its terms limits in any material respect (i) the localities in which all or any significant portion of the business and operations of Saffron or its Subsidiaries or, following the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions, the business and operations of Surviving Corporation, Saffron or any Affiliate of Saffron, is or would be conducted, or (ii) the scope of the business and operations of Saffron and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole;
- (h) in respect of any Saffron Intellectual Property that provides for annual payments of, or pursuant to which in the last year Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries paid or received, in the aggregate, \$100,000 or more;

(i) containing any royalty, dividend or similar arrangement based on the revenues or profits of Saffron or any of its

Subsidiaries;

- (j) with any Governmental Authority;
- (k) any Contract with (a) an executive officer or director of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or any of such executive officer's or director's immediate family members, (b) an owner of more than five percent (5%) of the voting power of the outstanding capital stock of Saffron or (c) to the Knowledge of Saffron, any "related person" (within the meaning of Item 404 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act) of any such officer, director or owner (other than Saffron or its Subsidiaries);
- (l) any agreement that gives rise to any material payment or benefit as a result of the performance of this Agreement or any of the other Contemplated Transactions;
- (m) relating to the acquisition or disposition of any material interest in, or any material amount of, property or assets of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or for the grant to any Person of any preferential rights to purchase any of their assets, other than in the Ordinary Course of Business; or
- (n) any other agreement (or group of related agreements) the performance of which requires aggregate payments to or from Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries in excess of \$100,000.

Saffron has delivered or made available to the Company accurate and complete (except for applicable redactions thereto) copies of all material written Saffron Contracts, including all amendments thereto. There are no material Saffron Contracts that are not in written form. Except as set forth on Section 3.10 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule, neither Saffron nor any Subsidiary of Saffron has, nor to the Knowledge of Saffron, has any other party to a Saffron Material Contract (as defined below), breached, violated or defaulted under, or received notice that it has breached, violated or defaulted under, any of the terms or conditions of any of the agreements, contracts or commitments to which Saffron or its Subsidiaries is a party or by which it is bound of the type described in clauses (a) through (n) above or any Saffron Contract listed in Section 3.14 or Section 3.15 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule (any such agreement, contract or commitment, a "Saffron Material Contract") in such manner as would permit any other party to cancel or terminate any such Saffron Material Contract, which has had or would reasonably be expected to have a Saffron Material Adverse Effect. As to Saffron and its Subsidiaries, as of the date of this Agreement, each Saffron Material Contract is valid, binding, enforceable and in full force and effect, subject to: (i) Laws of general application relating to bankruptcy, insolvency and the relief of debtors; and (ii) rules of Law governing specific performance, injunctive relief and other equitable remedies. The consummation of the Contemplated Transactions will not (either alone or upon the occurrence of additional acts or events) result in any material payment or payments becoming due from Saffron, any Subsidiary of Saffron, or the Surviving Corporation to any Person under any Saffron Material Contract or give any Person the right to terminate or alter the provisions of any Saffron Material Contract. No Person is renegotiating any material amount paid or payable to Saffron or any of it

3.11 Absence of Undisclosed Liabilities. As of the date hereof, neither Saffron nor any Subsidiary of Saffron has any Liability, individually or in the aggregate, except for: (a) Liabilities identified as such in the "liabilities" column of Saffron's audited consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2015; (b) normal and recurring current Liabilities that have been incurred by Saffron since the date of Saffron's audited consolidated balance sheet at December 31, 2015 in the Ordinary Course of Business; (c) Liabilities for performance of obligations of Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron under Contracts (other than for breach thereof), (d) Liabilities described in Section 3.11 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule and (e) Liabilities incurred in connection with the Contemplated Transactions.

3.12 Compliance with Laws; Regulatory Compliance.

- (a) Each of Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries is in compliance with all Laws or Orders, except where any such failure to be in compliance has not had, or would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Saffron Material Adverse Effect. No investigation, inquiry, proceeding or similar action by any Governmental Authority with respect to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries is pending or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, threatened in writing, nor has any Governmental Authority indicated in writing an intention to conduct the same which, in each case, would reasonably be expected to have a material and adverse impact on Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries.
- (b) Except as has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Saffron Material Adverse Effect, each of Saffron and its Subsidiaries and their respective employees and agents hold all permits, licenses, variances, registrations, authorizations, exemptions, Orders, consents and approvals from the FDA and any other Governmental Authority that is concerned with the quality, identity, strength, purity, safety, efficacy or manufacturing of Saffron Products (any such Governmental Authority, a "Saffron Regulatory Agency") necessary for the lawful operating of the businesses of Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries as currently conducted (the "Saffron Permits"), including all authorizations required under the FDCA and the regulations of the FDA promulgated thereunder, and the PHSA and the regulations of the FDA promulgated thereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, it is acknowledged that no Saffron Product is a marketed product or has received marketing approval and, therefore, that further permits, licenses, variances, registrations, authorizations, exemptions, Orders, consents and/or approvals will be required before any Saffron Product may be marketed. Except as has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Saffron Material Adverse Effect, all such Saffron Permits are valid, and in full force and effect. Since January 1, 2015, there has not occurred any violation of, default (with or without notice or lapse of time or both) under, or event giving to others any right of termination, amendment or cancellation of, with or without notice or lapse of time or both, any Saffron Permit except as has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Saffron Material Adverse Effect. Each of Saffron, would reasonably be expected to result in the revocation, cancellation, non-renewal or adverse modification of any Saffron Permit, except as has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to ha

- Representative thereof, has committed any act, made any statement or failed to make any statement that would reasonably be expected to provide a basis for the FDA or any other Saffron Regulatory Agency to invoke its policy with respect to "Fraud, Untrue Statements of Material Facts, Bribery, and Illegal Gratuities," as set forth in 56 Fed. Reg. 46191 (Sept. 10, 1991) and any amendments thereto. None of Saffron or its Subsidiaries nor, to the Knowledge of Saffron, any director, officer, employee, agent or Representative thereof, has engaged in any activity prohibited under any Health Care Law. There is no civil, criminal, administrative or other proceeding, notice or demand pending, received or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, threatened in writing against Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries that relates to an alleged violation of any Health Care Law. None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries nor, to the Knowledge of Saffron, any director, officer, employee, agent or Representative thereof, has been convicted of any crime or engaged in any conduct for which debarment is mandated by 21 U.S.C. sec. 335a(a) or any similar Law or authorized by 21 U.S.C. sec. 335a(b) or any similar Law. There are no consent decrees (including plea agreements) or similar actions to which Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, any director, officer, employee, agent or Representative thereof, are bound or which relate to Saffron Products.
- (d) Each of Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries is and has been in compliance in all material respects with all applicable statutes, rules, regulations, decrees, writs and orders of the FDA and any other Saffron Regulatory Agency with respect to the labeling, storing, testing, development, manufacture, packaging and distribution of the Saffron Products. All required pre-clinical toxicology studies conducted by or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, on behalf of Saffron or its Subsidiaries and Saffron-sponsored clinical trials (or clinical trials sponsored by Saffron or any other Subsidiary) conducted or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, being conducted with respect thereto, have been and are being conducted in compliance in all material respects with applicable licenses and Laws, including, without limitation, the applicable requirements of the FDCA and the regulations of the FDA promulgated thereunder, including, but not limited to, 21 C.F.R. Parts 50, 54, 56, 58, 210, 211, and 312. The results of any such studies, tests and trials, and all other material information related to such studies, tests and trials, have been made available to the Company. Each clinical trial conducted by or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, on behalf of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries with respect to Saffron Products has been conducted in accordance with its clinical trial protocol, and in compliance in all material respects with all applicable Laws, including FDCA and the regulations of the FDA promulgated thereunder, including, but not limited to, 21 C.F.R. Parts 50, 54, 56, 58, 210, 211, and 312. Each of Saffron and its Subsidiaries has filed all required notices (and made available to the Company copies thereof) of serious adverse drug experiences, injuries or deaths relating to clinical trials conducted by or on behalf of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries with respect to such Saffron Products.
- (e) All applications, submissions, information and data utilized by any Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries as the basis for, or submitted by or on behalf of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with any and all requests for a Saffron Permit relating to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries, when submitted to the FDA or other Saffron Regulatory Agency, were true, correct and complete in all material respects as of the date of submission, and any updates, changes, corrections or modification to such applications, submissions, information and data

required under applicable Laws have been submitted to the FDA or other Saffron Regulatory Agency.

- (f) None of Saffron or its Subsidiaries nor, to the Knowledge of Saffron, any of the Representatives, licensors, licensees, assignors or assignees thereof has received any written notice that the FDA or any other Saffron Regulatory Agency has initiated, or threatened to initiate, any action to suspend any clinical trial, suspend or terminate any Investigational New Drug Application sponsored by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or otherwise restrict the pre-clinical research or clinical study of any Saffron Product or any drug product being developed by any licensee or assignee of the Saffron Intellectual Property based on such intellectual property, or to recall, suspend or otherwise materially restrict the development or manufacture of any Saffron Product. None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries is in receipt of written notice of, or is subject to, any adverse inspection, finding of deficiency, finding of non-compliance, investigation, civil or criminal proceeding, hearing, suit, demand, claim, complaint, inquiry, proceeding, or other compliance or enforcement action relating to any Saffron Products. To the Knowledge of Saffron, there is no act, omission, event or circumstance that would reasonably be expected to give rise to any such action.
- applications, approvals, licenses, written notices of inspectional observations, establishment inspection reports and any other documents received from the FDA or other Saffron Regulatory Agency, including documents that indicate or suggest lack of compliance with the Laws of the FDA or other Saffron Regulatory Agency. Saffron and its Subsidiaries have made available to the Company for review all correspondence to or from the FDA or other Saffron Regulatory Agency, minutes of meetings, written reports of phone conversations, visits or other contact with the FDA or other Saffron Regulatory Agency, notices of inspectional observations, establishment inspection reports, and all other documents concerning communications to or from the FDA or other Saffron Regulatory Agency, or prepared by the FDA or other Saffron Regulatory Agency or which bear in any way on Saffron's or any of its Subsidiaries' compliance with the Laws of the FDA or any other Saffron Regulatory Agency, or on the likelihood or timing of approval of any Saffron Products.

3.13 Taxes and Tax Returns.

- (a) Each material Tax Return required to be filed by, or on behalf of, Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries, and each material Tax Return in which Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries was required to be included, has been timely filed (taking into account any valid extensions). Each such Tax Return is true, correct and complete in all material respects.
- (b) Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries (i) has paid (or has had paid on its behalf) all material Taxes due and owing, whether or not shown as due on any Tax Return, except to the extent that any such Taxes are being contested in good faith and for which adequate reserves have been made on the condensed balance sheet dated as of December 31, 2015 included in the Saffron Financial Statements (the "Saffron Balance Sheet"), and (ii) has withheld and remitted to the appropriate Taxing Authority, or properly set aside, all material Taxes required to be withheld and paid in connection with any amounts paid or owing to or collected from any employee, independent contractor, supplier, creditor, stockholder, partner,

member or other third party, and all Forms W-2 and 1099 required with respect thereto have been properly completed and timely filed.

- (c) The unpaid Taxes of Saffron and its Subsidiaries (A) did not, as of December 31, 2015, exceed the reserve for Tax liability (rather than any reserve for deferred Taxes established to reflect timing differences between book and Tax income) set forth on the face of the Saffron Balance Sheet (rather than in any notes thereto) and (B) will not exceed that reserve as adjusted for operations and transactions through the Closing Date in accordance with the past custom and practice of Saffron and its Subsidiaries in filing their Tax Returns.
- (d) Section 3.13(d) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule lists all federal, state, local, and foreign Tax Returns filed with respect to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries for taxable periods ending prior to the Closing Date that are still open to examination under all applicable statutes of limitations, indicates those Tax Returns that have been audited, and indicates those Tax Returns that currently are the subject of audit. Saffron has delivered to the Company correct and complete copies of all U.S. federal income Tax Returns, examination reports, and statements of deficiencies assessed against, or agreed to by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries for all taxable periods ending prior to the Closing Date that are still open to examination under all applicable statutes of limitations.
- (e) There are no liens for Taxes (other than Taxes not yet due and payable) upon any of the assets of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries.
- (f) None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries is currently the beneficiary of any extension of time within which to file any material Tax Return or with respect to any material Tax assessment or deficiency.
- (g) None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has waived any statute of limitations with respect to any material Taxes or agreed to any extension of the period for assessment or collection of any Taxes.
- (h) There is no material Tax claim, audit, suit, or administrative or judicial Tax proceeding now pending or presently in progress or threatened in writing with respect to a material Tax Return of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries.
- (i) None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has received notice in writing of any proposed material deficiencies from any Taxing Authority.
- (j) None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has distributed stock of a corporation, or has had its stock distributed, in a transaction purported or intended to be governed in whole or in part by Sections 355 or 361 of the Code.
- (k) None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries is party to or has any obligation under any Tax sharing agreement (whether written or not) or any Tax indemnity or other Tax allocation agreement or arrangement (other than any such agreement entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business and the primary purpose of which does not relate to Taxes).

(l) None	of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries (A) is or has ever been a member of a group of corporations that files or has filed
(or has been required to file) consolidated	d, combined, or unitary Tax Returns, other than a group the common parent of which was Saffron or (B) has any
liability for the Taxes of any person (other	er than Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries) under Treasury Regulations Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of
state, local or foreign Law), as a transfere	e or successor, by contract or otherwise.

- (m) The taxable year of Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries for all income Tax purposes is the fiscal year ended December 31, and Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries uses the accrual method of accounting for income Tax purposes.
- (n) None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has been a United States real property holding corporation within the meaning of Section 897(c)(2) of the Code at any time during the applicable period specified in Section 897(c)(1)(A)(ii) of the Code.
- (o) No Subsidiary of Saffron which is a foreign corporation (i) shall have recognized a material amount of "subpart F income" as defined in Section 952 of the Code during a taxable year of such Subsidiary that includes but does not end on the Closing Date, (ii) is a resident of any jurisdiction other than that of its incorporation, or (iii) is engaged in a U.S. trade or business.
- (p) None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has participated in a listed transaction within the meaning of Treasury Regulations Section 1.6011-4 (or any predecessor provision).
- (q) None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries will be required to include any material item of income in, or exclude any material item of deduction from, taxable income for any taxable period (or portion thereof) ending after the Closing Date as a result of any:
- (i) change in method of accounting or use of an improper method of accounting for a taxable period ending on or prior to the Closing Date;
- (ii) "closing agreement" as described in Section 7121 of the Code (or any corresponding or similar provision of state, local or foreign income Tax Law) executed prior to the Closing;
 - (iii) installment sale or open transaction disposition made prior to the Closing;
 - (iv) prepaid amount received prior to the Closing Date;
 - (v) election with respect to income from the discharge of indebtedness under Section 108(i) of the Code; or
- (vi) any similar election, action, or agreement that would have the effect of deferring any Liability for income Taxes of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries from

any taxable period ending on or before the Closing Date to any taxable period ending after such period.

(r) No written claim has been made by any Taxing Authority that Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries is or may be subject to Tax or required to file a Tax Return in a jurisdiction where it does not file Tax Returns, which could reasonably be expected to have, individually or in the aggregate, a Saffron Material Adverse Effect.

3.14 Employee Benefit Programs.

- (a) Section 3.14(a) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule sets forth a list of every Employee Program maintained by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries (the "Saffron Employee Programs").
- (b) Each Saffron Employee Program which is intended to qualify under Section 401(a) of the Code has received a favorable determination or approval letter from the IRS with respect to such qualification, or may rely on an opinion letter issued by the IRS with respect to a prototype plan adopted in accordance with the requirements for such reliance, or has time remaining for application to the IRS for a determination of the qualified status of such Saffron Employee Program for any period for which such Saffron Employee Program would not otherwise be covered by an IRS determination. To the Knowledge of Saffron no event or omission has occurred which would reasonably be expected to cause any Saffron Employee Program to lose its qualification or otherwise fail to satisfy the relevant requirements to provide tax-favored benefits under the applicable Code Section (including without limitation Code Sections 105, 125, 401(a) and 501(c)(9)).
- (c) Neither Saffron nor any Subsidiary of Saffron knows, nor should any of them reasonably know, of any material failure of any party to comply with any Laws applicable with respect to the Saffron Employee Programs. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Saffron Material Adverse Effect, with respect to any Saffron Employee Program, there has been no (i) "prohibited transaction," as defined in Section 406 of ERISA or Code Section 4975, (ii) failure to comply with any provision of ERISA, other applicable Laws, or any agreement, or (iii) non-deductible contribution. No litigation or governmental administrative proceeding (or investigation) or other proceeding (other than those relating to routine claims for benefits) is pending or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, threatened with respect to any Saffron Employee Program. All payments and/or contributions required to have been made (under the provisions of any agreements or other governing documents or applicable Laws) with respect to all Saffron Employee Programs, for all periods prior to the Closing Date, either have been made or have been accrued.
- (d) No Saffron Employee Program is subject to Title IV of ERISA and/or Code Section 412, including a Multiemployer Plan and Saffron does not have any liability for any Employee Program maintained, contributed to, or required to be contributed to by an ERISA Affiliate that is subject to Title IV of ERISA. None of the Saffron Employee Programs provides health care or any other non-pension benefits to any employees after their employment is terminated (other than as required by part 6 of subtitle B of title I of ERISA or state

continuation Laws (whether or not Saffron subsidizes the premiums for such legally-required coverage) or to which the former employee pays all requ	uired
premiums).	

Time in accordance with its terms without material liability to Saffron, the Company or any of their respective Subsidiaries.

(f) Neither Saffron nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any written (i) agreement with any stockholders, director, or employee of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries (A) the benefits of which are contingent, or the terms of which are materially altered, upon the occurrence of a transaction involving Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries of the nature of any of the Contemplated Transactions, (B) providing any guaranteed period of employment or compensation guarantee, or (C) providing severance benefits after the termination of employment of such director or employee; or (ii)

Each Saffron Employee Program may be amended, terminated, or otherwise discontinued by Saffron after the Effective

- employee of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries (A) the benefits of which are contingent, or the terms of which are materially altered, upon the occurrence of a transaction involving Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries of the nature of any of the Contemplated Transactions, (B) providing any guaranteed period of employment or compensation guarantee, or (C) providing severance benefits after the termination of employment of such director or employee; or (ii) agreement or plan binding Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries, including any stock option plan, stock appreciation right plan, restricted stock plan, stock purchase plan, or severance benefit plan, any of the benefits of which shall be increased, or the vesting of the benefits of which shall be accelerated, by the occurrence of any of the Contemplated Transactions or the value of any of the benefits of which shall be calculated on the basis of any of the Contemplated Transactions.
- (g) There is no contract, agreement, plan or arrangement covering any individual that, by itself or collectively, would give rise to any parachute payment subject to Section 280G of the Code, nor has Saffron made any such payment, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein shall not obligate Saffron or any other entity to make any parachute payment that would be subject to Section 280G of the Code.
- (h) Each Saffron Employee Program that is a "nonqualified deferred compensation plan" within the meaning of Section 409A of the Code has been operated and maintained in compliance with Section 409A of the Code in all material respects. No stock option granted under any Saffron Stock Option Plan has any exercise price that was less than the fair market value of the underlying stock as of the date the option was granted, or has any feature for the deferral of compensation other than the deferral of recognition of income until the later of exercise or disposition of such option.

(i) For purposes of this <u>Section 3.14</u>:

(e)

- (i) An entity "maintains" an Employee Program if such entity sponsors, contributes to, or provides benefits under or through such Employee Program, or has any obligation (by agreement or under applicable Laws) to contribute to or provide benefits under or through such Employee Program, or if such Employee Program provides benefits to or otherwise covers or has covered employees of such entity (or their spouses, dependents, or beneficiaries).
- (ii) An entity is an "ERISA Affiliate" of Saffron if it would have ever been considered a single employer with Saffron under ERISA Section 4001(b) or part of the same "controlled group" as Saffron for purposes of ERISA Section 302(d)(3).

3.15 Labor and Employment Matters.

- (a) None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries is a party to, or otherwise bound by, any collective bargaining agreement, contract, or other written agreement with a labor union or labor organization. To the Knowledge of Saffron, neither Saffron nor any of its Subsidiaries is subject to, and during the past three (3) years there has not been, any charge, demand, petition, organizational campaign, or representation proceeding seeking to compel, require, or demand it to bargain with any labor union or labor organization nor is there pending or threatened any labor strike or lockout involving Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries.
- Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Saffron Material Adverse Effect, (i) Saffron and its Subsidiaries are in compliance in all material respects with all applicable Laws respecting labor, employment, fair employment practices, work safety and health, terms and conditions of employment, wages and hours, including, but not limited to Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended, the Equal Pay Act of 1967, as amended, the Age Discrimination in Employment Act of 1967, as amended, the Americans with Disabilities Act, as amended, the Fair Labor Standards Act, as amended, and its state law equivalents, and the related rules and regulations adopted by those federal agencies responsible for the administration of such Laws, and other than normal accruals of wages during regular payroll cycles, there are no arrearages in the payment of wages; (ii) neither Saffron nor any of its Subsidiaries is delinquent in any payments to any employee or to any independent contractors, consultants, temporary employees, leased employees or other servants or agents employed or used with respect to the operation of the Saffron Business and classified by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries as other than an employee or compensated other than through wages paid by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries through its respective payroll department ("Saffron Contingent Workers"), for any wages, salaries, commissions, bonuses, fees or other direct compensation due with respect to any services performed for it to the date hereof or amounts required to be reimbursed to such employees or Saffron Contingent Workers; (iii) there are no grievances, complaints or charges with respect to employment or labor matters (including, without limitation, allegations of employment discrimination, retaliation or unfair labor practices) pending or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, threatened against Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries in any judicial, regulatory or administrative forum, under any private dispute resolution procedure; (iv) none of the employment policies or practices of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries is currently being audited or investigated, or to the Knowledge of Saffron, subject to imminent audit or investigation by any Governmental Authority; (v) neither Saffron nor any of its Subsidiaries is, or within the last three (3) years has been, subject to any order, decree, injunction or judgment by any Governmental Authority or private settlement contract in respect of any labor or employment matters; (vi) Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries is in material compliance with the requirements of the Immigration Reform Control Act of 1986 and any similar Laws regarding employment of workers who are not citizens of the country in which services are performed; (vii) all employees of Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries are employed at-will and no such employees are subject to any contract with Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or any policy or practice of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries providing for right of notice of termination of employment or the right to receive severance payments or similar benefits upon the termination of employment by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries; (viii) to the extent that any Saffron Contingent Workers are employed, Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries has properly classified and treated them in accordance with applicable Laws and for purposes of all employee benefit plans and perquisites; (ix) neither Saffron nor any of its Subsidiaries has experienced a "plant closing," "business closing," or "mass layoff" as defined in the WARN Act or any similar Law

affecting any site of employment of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or one or more facilities or operating units within any site of employment or facility of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries, and, during the ninety (90)-day period preceding the date hereof, no employee has suffered an "employment loss," as defined in the WARN Act, with respect to Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries; and (x) there are no pending or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, threatened or reasonably anticipated claims or actions against Saffron or its Subsidiaries under any workers' compensation policy or long-term disability policy.

- 3.16 Environmental Matters. Except as would not, individually or in the aggregate, have a Saffron Material Adverse Effect:
- (a) Saffron and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with all Environmental Laws applicable to their operations and use of the Saffron Leased Real Property;
- (b) none of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has generated, transported, treated, stored, or disposed of any Hazardous Material, except in material compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws, and there has been no Release or threat of Release of any Hazardous Material by Saffron or its Subsidiaries at or on the Saffron Leased Real Property that requires reporting, investigation or remediation by Saffron or its Subsidiaries pursuant to any Environmental Law;
- (c) none of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has (i) received written notice under the citizen suit provisions of any Environmental Law or (ii) been subject to or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, threatened with any governmental or citizen enforcement action with respect to any Environmental Law; and
- (d) to the Knowledge of Saffron, there are no underground storage tanks, landfills, current or former waste disposal areas or polychlorinated biphenyls at or on the Saffron Leased Real Property that require reporting, investigation, cleanup, remediation or any other type of response action by Saffron or its Subsidiaries pursuant to any Environmental Law.
- 3.17 Insurance. Saffron has made available to the Company accurate and complete copies of all material insurance policies and all material self-insurance programs and arrangements relating to the business, assets, liabilities and operations of Saffron and each Subsidiary of Saffron. Each of such insurance policies is in full force and effect and Saffron and each Subsidiary of Saffron are in compliance with the terms thereof. Other than customary end of policy notifications from insurance carriers, since January 1, 2015, neither Saffron nor any Subsidiary of Saffron has received any notice or other communication regarding any actual or possible: (i) cancellation or invalidation of any insurance policy; (ii) refusal or denial of any coverage, reservation of rights or rejection of any material claim under any insurance policy; or (iii) material adjustment in the amount of the premiums payable with respect to any insurance policy. There is no pending workers' compensation or other claim under or based upon any insurance policy of Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron. All information provided to insurance carriers (in applications and otherwise) on behalf of Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries was, as of the date of such provision, accurate and complete. Saffron and each of its Subsidiaries has provided timely written notice to the appropriate insurance carrier(s) of each Legal Proceeding pending or threatened in writing against Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron, and no such carrier

has issued a denial of coverage or a reservation of rights with respect to any such Legal Proceeding, or informed Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron of its intent to do so.

- 3.18 Books and Records. Each of the minute and record books of Saffron contains complete and accurate minutes of all meetings of, and copies of all bylaws and resolutions passed by, or consented to in writing by, the directors (and any committees thereof) and stockholders of Saffron, since January 1, 2012 and which are required to be maintained in such books under applicable Laws; all such meetings were duly called and held and all such bylaws and resolutions were duly passed or enacted. Each of the stock certificate books, registers of stockholders and other corporate registers of Saffron comply in all material respects with the provisions of all applicable Laws and are complete and accurate in all material respects.
- 3.19 Government Programs. No agreements, loans, funding arrangements or assistance programs are outstanding in favor of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries from any Governmental Authority, and, to the Knowledge of Saffron, no basis exists for any Governmental Authority to seek payment or repayment from Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries of any amount or benefit received, or to seek performance of any obligation of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries, under any such program.
- 3.20 Transactions with Affiliates. Except as set forth in the Saffron SEC Reports filed prior to the date of this Agreement, since the date of Saffron's last proxy statement filed in 2015 with the SEC, no event has occurred that would be required to be reported by Saffron pursuant to Item 404 of Regulation S-K promulgated by the SEC. Section 3.20 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule identifies each Person who is (or who may be deemed to be) an "affiliate" (as that term is used in Rule 12b-2 under the Exchange Act) of Saffron as of the date of this Agreement.

3.21 Legal Proceedings; Orders.

(a) Except as set forth in Section 3.21 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule, there is no pending in writing Legal Proceeding, and (to the Knowledge of Saffron) no Person has threatened in writing to commence any Legal Proceeding: (i) that involves Saffron, any Subsidiary of Saffron or any director or officer of Saffron (in his or her capacity as such) or any of the material assets owned or used by Saffron and/or any Subsidiary; or (ii) that challenges, or that may have the effect of preventing, delaying, making illegal or otherwise interfering with, the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions. To the Knowledge of Saffron, no event has occurred, and no claim, dispute or other condition or circumstance exists, that will, or that would reasonably be expected to, give rise to or serve as a basis for the commencement of any such Legal Proceeding. With regard to any Legal Proceeding set forth on Section 3.21 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule, Saffron has provided the Company or its counsel all pleadings and material written correspondence related to such Legal Proceeding, all insurance policies and material written correspondence with brokers and insurers related to such Legal Proceedings and other information material to an assessment of such Legal Proceeding. Saffron has an insurance policy or policies that is expected to cover such Legal Proceeding and has complied with the requirements of such insurance policy or policies to obtain coverage with respect to such Legal Proceeding under such insurance policy or policies.

- (b) There is no order, writ, injunction, judgment or decree to which Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron, or any of the assets owned or used by Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron, is subject. To the Knowledge of Saffron, no officer or other key employee of Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron is subject to any order, writ, injunction, judgment or decree that prohibits such officer or other employee from engaging in or continuing any conduct, activity or practice relating to the Saffron Business or to any material assets owned or used by Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron.
- 3.22 Illegal Payments. None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries (including any of its respective officers or directors) has taken or failed to take any action which would cause it to be in material violation of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, the U.K. Anti-Bribery Act of 2010, the Unfair Competition Prevention Act of Japan or any similar anti-bribery or anti-corruption Law of any similar Law of any other jurisdiction, in each case as amended, or any rules or regulations thereunder. None of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, any third party acting on behalf of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries, has offered, paid, promised to pay, or authorized, or will offer, pay, promise to pay, or authorize, directly or indirectly, the giving of money or anything of value to any Official, or to any other Person while knowing or being aware of a high probability that all or a portion of such money or thing of value will be offered, given or promised, directly or indirectly, to any Official, for the purpose of: (i) influencing any act or decision of such Official in his, her or its official capacity, including a decision to fail to perform his, her or its official duties or functions; or (ii) inducing such Official to use his, her or its influence with any Governmental Authority to affect or influence any act or decision of such Governmental Authority, or to obtain an improper advantage in order to assist Saffron, any of its Subsidiaries or any other Person in obtaining or retaining business for or with, or directing business to, Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries.
- 3.23 Inapplicability of Anti-takeover Statutes. The Boards of Directors of Saffron and Merger Sub have taken and will take all actions necessary to ensure that the restrictions applicable to business combinations contained in Section 203 of the DGCL are, and will be, inapplicable to the execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the Saffron Voting Agreements and to the consummation of the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions. No other state takeover statute or similar Law applies or purports to apply to the Merger, this Agreement, the Saffron Voting Agreements or any of the other Contemplated Transactions.
- 3.24 Vote Required. The affirmative vote of (i) the holders of a majority of the shares of Saffron Common Stock having voting power representing a majority of the outstanding Common Stock and (ii) the holders of a majority of the votes properly cast at the Saffron Stockholder Meeting are the only votes of the holders of any class or series of Saffron's capital stock necessary to approve the Saffron Stockholder Proposals (the "Saffron Stockholder Approval").
- 3.25 No Financial Advisor. Except as set forth on Section 3.25 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule, no broker, finder or investment banker is entitled to any brokerage fee, finder's fee, opinion fee, success fee, transaction fee or other fee or commission in connection with the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions based upon arrangements made by or on behalf of Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron.

3.26 Disclosure; Saffron Information. The information relating to Saffron or its Subsidiaries to be contained in the Proxy Statement will not, on the date the Proxy Statement is first mailed to Saffron Stockholders or at the time of the Saffron Stockholder Meeting, contain any untrue statement of any material fact, or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary in order to make the statements therein not false or misleading at the time and in light of the circumstances under which such statement is made. The Proxy Statement will comply in all material respects as to form with the requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no representation is made by Saffron or Merger Sub with respect to the information that has been or will be supplied by the Company, any of its Subsidiaries or any of their respective Representatives for inclusion in the Proxy Statement.

Section 4. CERTAIN COVENANTS OF THE PARTIES

- 4.1 Access and Investigation. Subject to the terms of the Confidentiality Agreement which the Parties agree will continue in full force following the date of this Agreement, during the period commencing on the date of this Agreement and ending at the earlier of the date of termination of this Agreement and the Effective Time (the "Pre-Closing Period"), upon reasonable notice, each Party shall, and shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such Party's Representatives to: (a) provide the other Party and such other Party's Representatives with reasonable access during normal business hours to such Party and its Subsidiaries, personnel and assets and to all existing books, records, Tax Returns, work papers and other documents and information relating to such Party and its Subsidiaries; (b) provide the other Party and such other Party's Representatives with such copies of the existing books, records, Tax Returns, work papers, product data, and other documents and information relating to such Party and its Subsidiaries, and with such additional financial, operating and other data and information regarding such Party and its Subsidiaries as the other Party may reasonably request; and (c) permit the other Party's officers and other employees to meet, upon reasonable notice and during normal business hours, with the chief financial officer and other officers and managers of such Party responsible for such Party's financial statements and the internal controls of such Party to discuss such matters as the other Party may deem necessary or appropriate in order to enable the other Party to satisfy its obligations under the Sarbanes-Oxley Act and the rules and regulations relating thereto. Without limiting the generality of any of the foregoing, during the Pre-Closing Period, each Party shall promptly make available to the other Party with copies of:
- (i) the unaudited monthly consolidated balance sheets of such Party as of the end of each calendar month and the related unaudited monthly consolidated statements of operations, statements of stockholders' equity and statements of cash flows for such calendar month, which shall be delivered within thirty (30) days after the end of such calendar month, or such longer periods as the Parties may agree to in writing;
- (ii) all material operating and financial reports prepared by such Party for its senior management, including sales forecasts, marketing plans, development plans, discount reports, write-off reports, hiring reports and capital expenditure reports prepared for its management;

- (iii) any written materials or communications sent by or on behalf of a Party to all of its stockholders;
- (iv) any material notice, document or other communication sent by or on behalf of a Party to any Party to any Saffron Material Contract or Company Material Contract, as applicable, or sent to a Party by any party to any Saffron Material Contract or Company Material Contract, as applicable (other than any communication that relates solely to routine commercial transactions between such Party and the other party to any such Saffron Material Contract or Company Material Contract, as applicable, and that is of the type sent in the Ordinary Course of Business);
- (v) any notice, report or other document filed with or otherwise furnished, submitted or sent to any Governmental Authority on behalf of a Party in connection with the Merger or any of the Contemplated Transactions;
- (vi) any non-privileged notice, document or other communication sent by or on behalf of, or sent to, a Party relating to any pending or threatened Legal Proceeding involving or affecting such Party; and
 - (vii) any material notice, report or other document received by a Party from any Governmental Authority.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Party may restrict the foregoing access (A) to the extent that any Law applicable to such party requires such Party to restrict or prohibit access to any such properties or information or as may be necessary to preserve the attorney-client privilege under any circumstances in which such privilege may be jeopardized by such disclosure or access or (B) to the extent that such Party reasonably believes that allowing such access or furnishing such information would otherwise result in the disclosure of any trade secrets of third parties or violate any obligations existing on the date hereof with respect to confidentiality to any third party or otherwise breach, contravene or violate any effective Contract existing on the date hereof.

4.2 Operation of Saffron's Business.

- (a) Except as set forth on Section 4.2 of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule, during the Pre-Closing Period: (i) Saffron shall conduct its business and operations: (A) in the Ordinary Course of Business; and (B) in compliance with all applicable Laws and the requirements of all Contracts that constitute Saffron Material Contracts; and (ii) Saffron shall promptly notify the Company of: (A) any notice or other communication from any Person alleging that the consent of such Person is or may be required in connection with any of the Contemplated Transactions; and (B) any Legal Proceeding against, relating to, involving or otherwise affecting Saffron that is commenced, or, to the Knowledge of Saffron, threatened in writing against, Saffron after the date of this Agreement.
- (b) During the Pre-Closing Period, Saffron shall promptly notify the Company in writing, by delivering an updated Saffron Disclosure Schedule, of: (i) the discovery by Saffron of any event, condition, fact or circumstance that occurred or existed on or prior to the date of this Agreement and that caused or constitutes a material inaccuracy in any

representation or warranty made by Saffron in this Agreement; (ii) any event, condition, fact or circumstance that occurs, arises or exists after the date of this Agreement and that would cause or constitute a material inaccuracy in any representation or warranty made by Saffron in this Agreement if: (A) such representation or warranty had been made as of the time of the occurrence, existence or discovery of such event, condition, fact or circumstance; or (B) such event, condition, fact or circumstance had occurred, arisen or existed on or prior to the date of this Agreement; (iii) any material breach of any covenant or obligation of Saffron; and (iv) any event, condition, fact or circumstance that could reasonably be expected to make the timely satisfaction of any of the conditions set forth in Section 6, Section 7 and Section 8 impossible or materially less likely. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Saffron shall promptly advise the Company in writing of any Legal Proceeding or material, written claim threatened with respect Saffron. No notification given to the Company pursuant to this Section 4.2(b) shall change, limit or otherwise affect any of the representations, warranties, covenants or obligations of Saffron contained in this Agreement or the Saffron Disclosure Schedule for purposes of Section 8.1.

4.3 Operation of the Company's Business.

- (a) Except as set forth on Section 4.3 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, during the Pre-Closing Period: (i) the Company shall conduct its business and operations: (A) in the Ordinary Course of Business; and (B) in compliance with all applicable Laws and the requirements of all Contracts that constitute Company Material Contracts; (ii) the Company shall use commercially reasonable efforts preserve intact its current business organization, keep available the services of its current key employees, officers and other employees and maintain its relations and goodwill with all suppliers, customers, landlords, creditors, licensors, licensees, employees and other Persons having business relationships with the Company; and (iii) the Company shall promptly notify Saffron of: (A) any notice or other communication from any Person alleging that the consent of such Person is or may be required in connection with any of the Contemplated Transactions; and (B) any Legal Proceeding against, relating to, involving or otherwise affecting the Company that is commenced, or, to the Knowledge of the Company, threatened against, the Company.
- (b) During the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall promptly notify Saffron in writing, by delivery of an updated Company Disclosure Schedule, of: (i) the discovery by the Company of any event, condition, fact or circumstance that occurred or existed on or prior to the date of this Agreement and that caused or constitutes a material inaccuracy in any representation or warranty made by the Company in this Agreement; (ii) any event, condition, fact or circumstance that occurs, arises or exists after the date of this Agreement and that would cause or constitute a material inaccuracy in any representation or warranty made by the Company in this Agreement if: (A) such representation or warranty had been made as of the time of the occurrence, existence or discovery of such event, condition, fact or circumstance; or (B) such event, condition, fact or circumstance had occurred, arisen or existed on or prior to the date of this Agreement; (iii) any material breach of any covenant or obligation of the Company; and (iv) any event, condition, fact or circumstance that could reasonably be expected to make the timely satisfaction of any of the conditions set forth in Section 6, Section 7 and Section 8 impossible or materially less likely. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company shall promptly advise Saffron in writing of any Legal Proceeding or material, written

claim threatened in writing with respect to the Company. No notification given to Saffron pursuant to this <u>Section 4.3(b)</u> shall change, limit or otherwise affect any of the representations, warranties, covenants or obligations of the Company contained in this Agreement or the Company Disclosure Schedule for purposes of <u>Section 7.1</u>.

(c) Section 4.3(c) of the Company Disclosure Schedule sets forth a high-level operating budget for the Company for the Pre-Closing Period. The Company shall use commercially reasonable efforts to apply the proceeds of the Company Private Placement as specified therein.

4.4 Negative Obligations.

- (a) Except (i) as expressly required by this Agreement, (ii) as set forth in Section 4.4(a) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule or (iii) with the prior written consent of the Company, at all times during the Pre-Closing Period, Saffron shall not, nor shall it cause or permit any Subsidiary of Saffron to, do any of the following:
- (i) declare, accrue, set aside or pay any dividend or make any other distribution in respect of any shares of capital stock; or repurchase, redeem or otherwise reacquire any shares of capital stock or other securities (except for shares of Saffron Common Stock from terminated employees of Saffron);
- (ii) except for contractual commitments in place at the time of this Agreement and disclosed in Section 4.4(a)(ii) of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule, and other than as contemplated by the Contemplated Transactions, sell, issue or grant, or authorize the issuance of: (i) any capital stock or other security (except for Saffron Common Stock issued upon the valid exercise of outstanding Saffron Stock Options); (ii) any option, warrant or right to acquire any capital stock or any other security; or (iii) any instrument convertible into or exchangeable for any capital stock or other security;
- (iii) amend the certificate of incorporation, bylaws or other charter or organizational documents of Saffron or any Subsidiary of Saffron, or effect or be a party to any merger, consolidation, share exchange, business combination, recapitalization, reclassification of shares, stock split, reverse stock split or similar transaction except as related to the Contemplated Transactions;
 - (iv) form any new Subsidiary or acquire any equity interest or other interest in any other Person;
- (v) other than in the Ordinary Course of Business, lend money to any Person; incur or guarantee any Indebtedness for borrowed money; issue or sell any debt securities or options, warrants, calls or other rights to acquire any debt securities; or guarantee any debt securities of others:
- (vi) other than in the Ordinary Course of Business, (A) adopt, establish or enter into any Saffron Employee Program; (B) cause or permit any Saffron Employee Program to be amended other than as required by Law or in order to make amendments for the purposes of Section 409A of the Code, subject to prior review and approval

(with such approval not to be unreasonably withheld) by the Company; (C) hire any new employee or consultant, (D) grant, make or pay any severance, bonus or profit-sharing or similar payment to, or increase the amount of the wages, salary, commissions, fringe benefits or other compensation or remuneration payable to, any of its directors, employees or consultants;

- (vii) acquire any material asset nor sell, lease or otherwise irrevocably dispose of any of its material assets or properties, nor grant any Encumbrance with respect to such assets or properties, except in the Ordinary Course of Business;
- (viii) make, change or revoke any material Tax election; file any material amendment to any Tax Return; adopt or change any accounting method in respect of Taxes; change any annual Tax accounting period; enter into any Tax allocation agreement, Tax sharing agreement or Tax indemnity agreement, other than commercial contracts entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business and the primary purpose of which does not relate to Taxes; enter into any closing agreement with respect to any material Tax Liability; settle or compromise any claim, notice, audit report or assessment in respect of any material Tax Liability; apply for or enter into any ruling from any Tax authority with respect to Taxes; surrender any right to claim a refund of a material amount of Taxes; or consent to any extension or waiver of the statute of limitations period applicable to any material Tax claim or assessment;
 - (ix) enter into, amend or terminate any Saffron Material Contract;
- (x) commence a lawsuit other than (A) for routine collection of bills, (B) in such cases as Saffron in good faith determines that failure to commence such lawsuit would result in the material impairment of a valuable aspect of Saffron's and/or any Subsidiary of Saffron's business or (C) for a breach of this Agreement;
- (xi) fail to make any material payment with respect to any of Saffron's accounts payable or Indebtedness in a timely manner in accordance with the terms thereof and consistent with past practices;
- (xii) except as permitted by <u>Section 4.5(b)</u>, participate in negotiations for, or initiate, solicit, seek or knowingly encourage or support, any inquiries, proposals or offers relating to, any potential transaction or series of transactions involving any acquisition of an equity interest in any Person, or the purchase or license of any assets or properties; or
- (xiii) agree to take, take or permit any Subsidiary of Saffron to take or agree to take, any of the actions specified in clauses (i) through (xii) of this Section 4.4(a).
- (b) Except (i) as expressly required by this Agreement, (ii) as set forth in Section 4.4(b) of the Company Disclosure Schedule or (iii) with the prior written consent of Saffron, at all times during the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall not do any of the following:

(i)	declare, accrue, set aside or pay any dividend or make any other distribution in respect of any shares of capita
stock; or repurchase, redeem or otherwise re	acquire any shares of capital stock or other securities (except for shares of Company Common Stock from
terminated employees of the Company);	

- (ii) amend the Company Charter, Company Bylaws or other charter or organizational documents of the Company, or effect or be a party to any merger, consolidation, share exchange, business combination, recapitalization, reclassification of shares, stock split, reverse stock split or similar transaction except as related to the Contemplated Transactions or the Company Private Placement;
- (iii) except for contractual commitments in place at the time of this Agreement and disclosed in Section 4.4(b)(iii) of the Company Disclosure Schedule, sell, issue or grant, or authorize the issuance of, or make any commitments to do any of the foregoing, other than as contemplated by the Contemplated Transactions: (i) any capital stock or other security; (ii) any option, warrant or right to acquire any capital stock or any other security; or (iii) any instrument convertible into or exchangeable for any capital stock or other security;
 - (iv) form any Subsidiary or acquire any equity interest or other interest in any other Person;
- (v) other than in the Ordinary Course of Business, lend money to any Person; incur or guarantee any Indebtedness for borrowed money; issue or sell any debt securities or options, warrants, calls or other rights to acquire any debt securities; guarantee any debt securities of others; or make any capital expenditure or commitment in excess of \$100,000;
- (vi) other than in the Ordinary Course of Business, and in observance of common practice for a similarly-situated company: (i) adopt, establish or enter into any Company Employee Program; (ii) cause or permit any Company Employee Program to be amended other than as required by Law; or (iii) pay any bonus or made any profit-sharing or similar payment to, or increase the amount of the wages, salary, commissions, fringe benefits or other compensation or remuneration payable to, any of its directors, officers or employees;
- (vii) acquire any material asset nor sell, lease or otherwise irrevocably dispose of any of its assets or properties, nor grant any Encumbrance with respect to such assets or properties, except in the Ordinary Course of Business;
- (viii) make, change or revoke any material Tax election; file any material amendment to any Tax Return; adopt or change any accounting method in respect of Taxes; change any annual Tax accounting period; enter into any Tax allocation agreement, Tax sharing agreement or Tax indemnity agreement, other than commercial contracts entered into in the Ordinary Course of Business and the primary purpose of which does not relate to Taxes; enter into any closing agreement with respect to any material Tax Liability; settle or compromise any claim, notice, audit report or assessment in respect of any material Tax Liability; apply for or enter into any ruling from any Tax authority with respect to Taxes; surrender any right to claim a refund of a material amount of Taxes; or consent to any extension or waiver of the statute of limitations period applicable to any material Tax claim or assessment:

- (ix) enter into, amend or terminate any Company Material Contract;
- (x) commence a lawsuit other than (A) for routine collection of bills, (B) in such cases as the Company in good faith determines that failure to commence such lawsuit would result in the material impairment of a valuable aspect of the Company's business or (C) for a breach of this Agreement;
- (xi) fail to make any material payment with respect to any of the Company's accounts payable or Indebtedness in a timely manner in accordance with the terms thereof and consistent with past practices; or
 - (xii) agree to take or take any of the actions specified in clauses (i) through (xi) of this Section 4.4(b).

4.5 Mutual Non-Solicitation.

(a) <u>No Solicitation by the Company.</u>

Except as permitted by this Section 4.5(a), during the Pre-Closing Period, none of the Company or any Representative of the Company shall directly or indirectly (A) initiate, solicit, seek or knowingly encourage or support any inquiries, proposals or offers that constitute or may reasonably be expected to lead to, a Company Acquisition Proposal (as defined below), (B) engage or participate in, or knowingly facilitate, any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish any nonpublic information to any Person in connection with, any inquiries, proposals or offers that constitute, or may reasonably be expected to lead to, a Company Acquisition Proposal (other than, solely in response to an unsolicited inquiry, to refer the inquiring person to this Section 4.5 and to limit its conversation or other communication exclusively to such referral), or (C) enter into any letter of intent, agreement in principle or other similar type of agreement relating to a Company Acquisition Proposal, or enter into any agreement or agreement in principle requiring Company to abandon, terminate or fail to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby or resolve, propose or agree to do any of the foregoing; provided, however, that prior to the earlier of the time that the Company Stockholders adopt and approve this Agreement pursuant to the Company Stockholder Written Consent or the termination of this Agreement in accordance with Section 9, the Company may take the following actions in response to an unsolicited bona fide written Company Acquisition Proposal received after the date hereof that the Board of Directors of the Company has determined, in good faith, after consultation with its outside counsel and financial advisors, constitutes, or would reasonably be expected to lead to, a Company Superior Offer: (1) furnish nonpublic information regarding Company to the third party making the Company Acquisition Proposal (a "Company Qualified Bidder") and (2) engage in discussions or negotiations with the Company Qualified Bidder and its representatives with respect to such Company Acquisition Proposal; provided that (w) the Company receives from the Company Qualified Bidder an executed confidentiality agreement the terms of which are not less restrictive to such Person than those contained in the Confidentiality Agreement, and containing additional provisions that expressly permit the Company to comply with the terms of this Section 4.5 (a "Company Acceptable Confidentiality Agreement") (a copy of such Company Acceptable Confidentiality Agreement

shall promptly, and in any event within twenty-four (24) hours, be provided to Saffron for informational purposes only), (x) the Company contemporaneously supplies to Saffron any such nonpublic information or access to any such nonpublic information to the extent it has not been previously provided or made available to Saffron, (y) the Company has not breached this Section 4.5, and (z) the Board of Directors of the Company determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel and financial advisors, that taking such actions would be required to comply with the fiduciary duties of the Board of Directors of the Company under applicable Laws.

(ii) For purposes of this Agreement,

(A) "Company Acquisition Proposal" means any proposal, indication of interest or offer for (i) a merger, tender offer, recapitalization, reorganization, business combination, share exchange, arrangement or consolidation, or any similar transaction involving the Company, (ii) a sale, lease, exchange, mortgage, pledge, transfer or other acquisition of fifteen percent (15%) or more of the assets of the Company in one or a series of related transactions, or (iii) a purchase, tender offer or other acquisition (including by way of merger, consolidation, share exchange, arrangement, consolidation or otherwise) of beneficial ownership (the term "beneficial ownership" for purposes of this Agreement having the meaning assigned thereto in Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder) of securities representing fifteen percent (15%) or more of the voting power of the Company (including securities of the Company currently beneficially owned by such Person); provided, however, that the term "Company Acquisition Proposal" shall not include the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement; and

(B) "Company Superior Offer" shall mean an unsolicited bona fide Company Acquisition Proposal (with all references to "fifteen percent (15%)" in the definition of Company Acquisition Proposal being treated as references to "one hundred percent (100%)" for these purposes) made by a third party that the Board of Directors of the Company determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel and financial advisor, and after taking into account all financial, legal, regulatory, and other aspects of such Company Acquisition Proposal, (1) is more favorable from a financial point of view to the Company Stockholders than as provided hereunder (including any changes to the terms of this Agreement proposed by Saffron in response to such Company Superior Offer pursuant to and in accordance with Section 4.5(a)(iv), or otherwise), (2) is not subject to any financing condition (and if financing is required, such financing is then fully committed to the third party), (3) is reasonably capable of being completed on the terms proposed without unreasonable delay and (4) includes termination rights exercisable by the Company on terms no less favorable to the Company than the terms set forth in this Agreement, all from a third party capable of performing such terms.

(iii) Except as otherwise provided in Section 4.5(a)(iv), neither the Board of Directors of the Company nor any committee of the Board of Directors of the Company shall fail to make, withhold, withdraw, amend, change or publicly propose to withhold, withdraw, amend or change in a manner adverse to Saffron, the Company Board Recommendation, knowingly make any public statement inconsistent with such recommendation, fail to recommend against acceptance of a tender offer within ten (10) Business

Days after commencement, propose publicly to approve, adopt or recommend any Company Acquisition Proposal, or make any public statement inconsistent with its recommendation (any action described in this sentence being referred to as a "Company Change of Recommendation").

(iv) Nothing in this Section 4.5 shall prohibit the Board of Directors of the Company from making any disclosure to the Company Stockholders, if, in the good faith judgment of the Board of Directors of the Company, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, such disclosure would be required to comply with its fiduciary duties under applicable Law.

(b) <u>No Solicitation by Saffron.</u>

Except as permitted by this Section 4.5(b), during the Pre-Closing Period, none of Saffron, its Subsidiaries or any Representative of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries shall directly or indirectly (A) initiate, solicit, seek or knowingly encourage or support any inquiries, proposals or offers that constitute or may reasonably be expected to lead to, a Saffron Acquisition Proposal (as defined below), (B) engage or participate in, or knowingly facilitate, any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish any nonpublic information to any Person in connection with, any inquiries, proposals or offers that constitute, or may reasonably be expected to lead to, a Saffron Acquisition Proposal, or (C) enter into any letter of intent, agreement in principle or other similar type of agreement relating to a Saffron Acquisition Proposal, or enter into any agreement or agreement in principle requiring Saffron to abandon, terminate or fail to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby or resolve, propose or agree to do any of the foregoing (other than, solely in response to an unsolicited inquiry, to refer the inquiring person to this Section 4.5 and to limit its conversation or other communication exclusively to such referral); provided, however, that prior to the earlier of the approval of the Saffron Stockholder Proposals at the Saffron Stockholder Meeting or the termination of this Agreement in accordance with Section 9, Saffron may take the following actions in response to an unsolicited bona fide written Saffron Acquisition Proposal received after the date hereof that the Board of Directors of Saffron has determined, in good faith, after consultation with its outside counsel and financial advisors, constitutes, or would reasonably be expected to lead to, a Saffron Superior Offer: (1) furnish nonpublic information regarding Saffron to the third party making the Saffron Acquisition Proposal (a "Saffron Qualified Bidder"); and (2) engage in discussions or negotiations with the Saffron Qualified Bidder and its representatives with respect to such Saffron Acquisition Proposal; provided that (w) Saffron receives from the Saffron Qualified Bidder an executed confidentiality agreement the terms of which are not less restrictive to such Person than those contained in the Confidentiality Agreement, and containing additional provisions that expressly permit Saffron to comply with the terms of this Section 4.5 (a "Saffron Acceptable Confidentiality Agreement") (a copy of such Saffron Acceptable Confidentiality Agreement shall promptly, and in any event within twenty-four (24) hours, be provided to the Company for informational purposes only), (x) Saffron contemporaneously supplies to the Company any such nonpublic information or access to any such nonpublic information to the extent it has not been previously provided or made available to the Company, (y) Saffron has not breached this Section 4.5, and (z) the Board of Directors of Saffron determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that taking such actions would be required to comply with the fiduciary duties of the Board of Directors of Saffron under applicable Laws.

(ii) For purposes of this Agreement,

(A) "Saffron Acquisition Proposal" means any proposal, indication of interest or offer for (i) a merger, tender offer, recapitalization, reorganization, business combination, share exchange, arrangement or consolidation, or any similar transaction involving Saffron or its Subsidiaries, (ii) a sale, lease, exchange, mortgage, pledge, transfer or other acquisition of fifteen percent (15%) or more of the assets of Saffron and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in one or a series of related transactions, or (iii) a purchase, tender offer or other acquisition (including by way of merger, consolidation, share exchange, arrangement, consolidation or otherwise) of beneficial ownership (the term "beneficial ownership" for purposes of this Agreement having the meaning assigned thereto in Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder) of securities representing fifteen percent (15%) or more of the voting power of Saffron (including securities of Saffron currently beneficially owned by such Person); provided, however, that the term "Saffron Acquisition Proposal" shall not include the Merger or the other transactions contemplated by this Agreement, the transactions set forth on Schedule 4.5(b)(ii); and

(B) "Saffron Superior Offer" shall mean an unsolicited bona fide Saffron Acquisition Proposal (with all references to "fifteen percent (15%)" in the definition of Saffron Acquisition Proposal being treated as references to "one hundred (100%)" for these purposes) made by a third party that the Board of Directors of Saffron determines in good faith, after consultation with its outside legal counsel and financial advisor, and after taking into account all financial, legal, regulatory, and other aspects of such Saffron Acquisition Proposal, (1) is more favorable from a financial point of view to the Saffron Stockholders than as provided hereunder (including any changes to the terms of this Agreement proposed by Company in response to such Saffron Superior Offer pursuant to and in accordance with Section 4.5(b)(v) or otherwise), (2) is not subject to any financing condition (and if financing is required, such financing is then fully committed to the third party), (3) is reasonably capable of being completed on the terms proposed without unreasonable delay and (4) includes termination rights exercisable by Saffron on terms no less favorable to Saffron than the terms set forth in this Agreement, all from a third party capable of performing such terms.

(iii) Except as otherwise provided in Section 4.5(b)(iv), neither the Board of Directors of Saffron nor any committee of the Board of Directors of Saffron shall fail to make, withhold, withdraw, amend, change or publicly propose to withhold, withdraw, amend or change in a manner adverse to Company, the Saffron Recommendation, knowingly make any public statement inconsistent with such recommendation, fail to recommend against acceptance of a tender offer within ten (10) Business Days after commencement, propose publicly to approve, adopt or recommend any Saffron Acquisition Proposal, or make any public statement inconsistent with its recommendation (any action described in this sentence being referred to as a "Saffron Change of Recommendation").

(iv) Notwithstanding the foregoing, provided that Saffron shall not have breached in a material respect its obligations under Section 4.5(b), the Board of Directors of Saffron may effect a Saffron Change of Recommendation if:

(A) the Board of Directors of Saffron determines in good faith, after consultation with outside legal counse
and financial advisors, that a Saffron Change of Recommendation is required in order to comply with its fiduciary duties under applicable Laws either based
upon (1) an Intervening Event or (2) receipt of a Saffron Acquisition Proposal that the Board of Directors of Saffron determines in good faith, after
consultation with outside legal counsel and financial advisors, constitutes a Saffron Superior Offer, but in each case only at a time that is prior to the approve
of the Saffron Stockholder Proposals at the Saffron Stockholder Meeting and is after 11:59 pm, New York City time, on the third Business Day following the
Company's receipt of written notice (a "Saffron Change of Recommendation Notice") advising the Company that the Board of Directors of Saffron desires
to effect a Saffron Change of Recommendation (and the manner and timing in which it intends to do so, and in the case of an Intervening Event, specifying
the reasons therefor in reasonable detail) (such three Business Day period, the "Notice Period"); and

(B) Saffron provides the Company with a reasonable opportunity to make adjustments in the terms and conditions of this Agreement and negotiates in good faith with the Company with respect thereto during the Notice Period, in each case as would enable the Board of Directors of Saffron or committee thereof to conclude that (1) the Intervening Event is no longer a basis for any Saffron Change of Recommendation or (2) the Saffron Acquisition Proposal that was determined to be a Saffron Superior Offer is no longer a Saffron Superior Offer.

Any material changes to the financial terms or any material change to other material terms of such Saffron Superior Offer occurring prior to the Board of Directors of Saffron's effecting a Saffron Change of Recommendation pursuant to this Section 4.5(b)(iv) shall require Saffron to provide to the Company a new Saffron Change of Recommendation Notice and a new Notice Period and to comply with the requirements of this Section 4.5(b)(iv) with respect to each such Saffron Change of Recommendation Notice, except that the references to the "third Business Day" shall be deemed to be the "second Business Day." Any Saffron Change of Recommendation shall not change the approval of this Agreement or any other approval of the Board of Directors of Saffron, including in any respect that would have the effect of causing any state (including Delaware) corporate takeover statute or other similar statute to be applicable to the transactions contemplated hereby, including the Merger.

- (v) Nothing in this <u>Section 4.5</u> shall prohibit Saffron from complying with Rule 14e-2 or Rule 14d-9 promulgated under the Exchange Act with regard to a Saffron Acquisition Proposal, respectively, or from the Board of Directors of Saffron making any disclosure to the Saffron Stockholders if, in the good faith judgment of the Board of Directors of Saffron, after consultation with its outside legal counsel, that taking such action or making such disclosure would be required to comply with its fiduciary duties under applicable Laws.
- (c) Both the Company and Saffron shall notify the other no later than twenty-four (24) hours after receipt of any inquiries, discussions, negotiations, proposals or expressions of interest with respect to a Company Acquisition Proposal or Saffron Acquisition Proposal, respectively, and any such notice shall be made orally and in writing and shall indicate in reasonable detail the terms and conditions of such proposal, inquiry or contact, including

price, and the identity of the offeror. Both the Company and Saffron shall keep the other informed, on a current basis, of the status and material developments (including any changes to the terms) of such Company Acquisition Proposal or Saffron Acquisition Proposal, respectively.

(d) The Company and Saffron shall, and shall cause each of their respective Subsidiaries and their respective Representatives to, immediately cease and cause to be terminated any and all existing activities, discussions or negotiations with any Person conducted heretofore with respect to, or that may reasonably be expected to lead to, a Company Acquisition Proposal or Saffron Acquisition Proposal.

Section 5. ADDITIONAL AGREEMENTS OF THE PARTIES

5.1 Disclosure Documents.

As promptly as practicable after the date of this Agreement, Saffron shall prepare and file with the SEC a proxy statement relating to the Saffron Stockholder Meeting to be held in connection with the Merger (together with any amendments thereof or supplements thereto, the "Proxy Statement"). Each of Saffron and the Company shall use their commercially reasonable efforts: (i) to cause the Proxy Statement to comply with the applicable rules and regulations promulgated by the SEC; and (ii) to promptly notify the other of, cooperate with each other with respect to and respond promptly to any comments of the SEC or its staff. Each of Saffron, Merger Sub and the Company shall furnish all information concerning itself and their Subsidiaries, as applicable, to the other parties as the other parties may reasonably request in connection with such actions and the preparation of the Proxy Statement. As promptly as practicable after the date of this Agreement, and in no event later than thirty (30) days after the date of this Agreement, the Company shall (i) furnish to Saffron all such information concerning the Company to be included in the Proxy Statement, and (ii) cooperate with Saffron to file the Proxy Statement with the SEC within such thirty (30) day period. Saffron shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Proxy Statement to be mailed to its stockholders as promptly as practicable, and in no event later than five (5) Business Days, following clearance of the Proxy Statement by the SEC. Each of the Company and Saffron shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause all information that it is responsible for providing for inclusion in documents filed with the SEC in connection with the Contemplated Transactions to comply as to form and substance in all material respects with the applicable requirements of the Securities Act and the Exchange Act. If Saffron, Merger Sub or the Company become aware of any event or information that, pursuant to the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, should be disclosed in an amendment or supplement to the Proxy Statement, as the case may be, then such party, as the case may be, shall promptly inform the other parties thereof and shall cooperate with such other parties in filing such amendment or supplement with the SEC and, if appropriate, in mailing such amendment or supplement to the Saffron stockholders.

(b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary stated above, prior to filing and mailing, as applicable, the Proxy Statement (or any amendment or supplement thereto) or responding to any comments of the SEC with respect thereto, or making or disseminating any other communication to its stockholders regarding the Contemplated Transactions, Saffron shall provide the Company a reasonable opportunity to review and comment on such document or response and shall discuss with the Company and include in such document or response,

comments reasonably and promptly proposed by the Company. Saffron will advise the Company, promptly after Saffron receives notice thereof, of the clearance of the Proxy Statement by the SEC or any supplement or amendment has been filed, of the issuance of any stop order or the suspension of the qualification of Saffron Common Stock for offering or sale in any jurisdiction, of the initiation or threat of any proceeding for any such purpose, or of any request by the SEC for the amendment or supplement of the Proxy Statement or for additional information.

(c) Within sixty (60) days following the Closing Date, Saffron will prepare and file with the SEC a registration statement on Form S-3 (or if Form S-3 is not available, such other form as may provide for a resale of the shares of Saffron Common Stock issued pursuant to Section 1.5(a) but with such registration obligations otherwise consistent with the requirements of this Section 5.1(c)), covering the resale of the shares of Saffron Common Stock issued pursuant to Section 1.5(a) (together with all amendments and supplements thereto, including post-effective amendments, all exhibits thereto and all material incorporated by reference therein, the "Registration Statement"). Saffron will use commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Registration Statement to be declared effective as soon as possible following the filing of the Registration Statement and be maintained effective until the earliest to occur of: (i) the second anniversary of the date the Registration Statement is first declared effective, or (ii) the date that all of the shares of Saffron Common Stock issued pursuant to Section 1.5 have actually been sold. For not more than sixty (60) consecutive days or for a total of not more than one hundred twenty (120) days in any twelve (12) month period, Saffron may suspend the use of any prospectus included in the Registration Statement if Saffron's Board of Directors determines in good faith that such suspension is necessary to (x) delay the disclosure of material non-public information concerning Saffron, the disclosure of which at the time is not, in the good faith opinion of Saffron's Board of Directors, in the best interests of Saffron and its stockholders, or (y) amend or supplement the Registration Statement or the related prospectus so that the Registration Statement or prospectus will not include an untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in the case of the prospectus in light of the circumstances

5.2 Stockholder Approval.

(a) Stockholders' Consent.

(i) During the Pre-Closing Period, the Company shall take all action necessary in accordance with this Agreement, the DGCL, the Company Charter and the Company Bylaws to obtain, within twenty-four (24) hours after this Agreement is executed by the Parties, the Company Stockholder Written Consent executed by the Company Minimum Holders and sufficient for the Company Stockholder Approval in lieu of a meeting pursuant to Section 228 of the DGCL, for purposes of (A) adopting this Agreement and approving the Merger and all other transactions contemplated hereby, including the conversion of the Company Preferred Stock into Company Common Stock, (B) acknowledging that such adoption and approval of the Merger and the conversion of the Company Preferred Stock into Company Common Stock given thereby is irrevocable and that such stockholder is aware it may have the right to demand appraisal for its shares pursuant to Section 262 of the DGCL, a copy of which

was attached thereto, and that such stockholder has received and read a copy of Section 262 of the DGCL, and (C) acknowledging that by its approval of the Merger it is not entitled to appraisal or dissenters' rights with respect to its shares in connection with the Merger and thereby waives any rights to receive payment of the fair value of its capital stock under the DGCL. Under no circumstances shall the Company assert that any other approval or consent is necessary by its stockholders to approve the Merger or the conversion of the Company Preferred Stock into Company Common Stock or this Agreement. The Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the Company Stockholder Written Consent executed by the Company Minimum Holders, sufficient for the Company Stockholder Approval and in compliance with all applicable Laws, and shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause such Company Stockholder Written Consent not to be waived or revoked.

- (ii) The Company agrees that (A) the Company's Board of Directors shall unanimously recommend that the holders of Company Common Stock and Company Preferred Stock take action by written consent to approve the Merger and shall use commercially reasonable efforts to solicit such approval within the timeframe set forth in Section 5.2(a)(i) above, (B) the statement or information provided to the holders of Company Common Stock and Company Preferred Stock shall include a statement to the effect that the Board of Directors of the Company recommends that the Company's stockholders take action by written consent to approve the Merger (the recommendation of the Company's Board of Directors that the Company's stockholders approve the Merger being referred to as the "Company Board Recommendation"); and (C) the Company Board Recommendation shall not be withdrawn or modified in a manner adverse to Saffron, and no resolution by the Board of Directors of the Company or any committee thereof to withdraw or modify the Company Board Recommendation in a manner adverse to Saffron shall be adopted or proposed.
- (iii) The Company's obligation to solicit the consent of its stockholders to sign the Company Stockholders Written Consent in accordance with Section 5.2(a) shall not be limited or otherwise affected by the commencement, disclosure, announcement or submission of any Company Superior Offer or other Company Acquisition Proposal.
- (iv) In connection with the solicitation of the Company Stockholder Written Consent from its stockholders to adopt this Agreement and approve the Merger, the Company shall furnish to Saffron, as promptly as possible, and in any event within twenty-four (24) hours after this Agreement is executed by the Parties, a copy of such executed Company Stockholder Written Consent.
- (v) Promptly after the date hereof, and in no case later than ten (10) days after obtaining the Company Stockholder Approval, the Company shall deliver (in any manner permitted by applicable Laws to each Company Stockholder notice of the Company Stockholders' approval and adoption of this Agreement and the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions, in compliance with Sections 228(e) and 262 of the DGCL. Thereafter, the Company shall provide to its stockholders who did not execute a Company Stockholders Written Consent applicable and appropriate notices regarding their appraisal or dissenters' rights under Section 262 of the DGCL, which notice shall comply with all applicable Laws.

(b) <u>Saffron Stockholder Meeting</u>.

- (i) Saffron shall take all action necessary in accordance with applicable Laws and the Saffron Charter and Saffron Bylaws to call, give notice of, convene and hold a meeting of the Saffron Stockholders (the "Saffron Stockholder Meeting") to consider and vote on proposals to adopt this Agreement, the issuance of the shares of Saffron Common Stock by virtue of the Merger and an amendment to the Saffron Charter to effect the Reverse Stock Split (collectively, the "Saffron Stockholder Proposals"). The Saffron Stockholder Meeting shall be held (on a date selected by Saffron in consultation with the Company) as promptly as practicable, and in any event not later than forty-five (45) days after the date that the definitive Proxy Statement is filed with the SEC. If on the scheduled date of the Saffron Stockholder meeting Saffron has not obtained the Saffron Stockholder Approvals, Saffron shall have the right to adjourn or postpone the Saffron Stockholder Meeting to a later date or dates, such later date or dates not to exceed thirty (30) days from the original date that the Saffron Stockholder Meeting was scheduled for the approval of the Saffron Stockholder Proposals.
- (ii) Subject to the provisions of Section 4.5 hereof, the Board of Directors of Saffron shall recommend that the Saffron Stockholder Proposals (the "Saffron Recommendation") and Saffron shall include such Saffron Recommendation in the Proxy Statement.
- (c) Saffron shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to solicit from the Saffron Stockholders proxies in favor of the Saffron Stockholder Proposals and shall take all other action necessary or advisable to secure the Saffron Stockholder Approvals.
- 5.3 Regulatory Approvals. Each Party shall use commercially reasonable efforts to file or otherwise submit, as soon as practicable after the date of this Agreement, all applications, notices, reports and other documents reasonably required to be filed by such Party with or otherwise submitted by such Party to any Governmental Authority with respect to the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions, and to submit promptly any additional information requested by any such Governmental Authority. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Parties shall, promptly after the date of this Agreement, prepare and file any notification or other document required to be filed in connection with the Merger under any applicable foreign Law relating to antitrust or competition matters. The Company and Saffron shall respond as promptly as is practicable to respond in compliance with: (i) any inquiries or requests received from the Federal Trade Commission or the Department of Justice for information or documentation; and (ii) any inquiries or requests received from any state attorney general, foreign antitrust or competition authority or other Governmental Authority in connection with antitrust or competition matters.
- 5.4 Net Cash Schedule. Saffron shall prepare and deliver to the Company three (3) Business Days prior to the Closing, a schedule (the "Net Cash Schedule") setting forth, in reasonable detail, Saffron's good faith estimate of Net Cash to be held by Saffron as of the Closing, together with the work papers and back-up materials used in preparing such Net Cash Schedule. After delivery of the Net Cash Schedule by Saffron, the Company shall have an opportunity to review the Net Cash Schedule and Saffron shall provide the Company and its Representatives with access to the books and records, books of account, accountant's work

papers, and personnel and accountants of Saffron and its Subsidiaries and shall cause the employees and accountants of Saffron and its Subsidiaries to cooperate with the Company and its Representatives at reasonable times and upon reasonable notice in connection with their review of such documents and information.

5.5 Indemnification of Officers and Directors.

- (a) Saffron and Merger Sub agree that all rights to indemnification, exculpation or advancement of expenses now existing in favor of, and all limitations on the personal liability of each present and former director, officer, employee, fiduciary, or agent of Saffron or the Company provided for in the respective organizational documents in effect as of the date hereof, shall continue to be honored and in full force and effect for a period of six (6) years after the Effective Time; provided, however, that all rights to indemnification in respect of any claims asserted or made within such period shall continue until the disposition of such claim. The certificate of incorporation of the Surviving Corporation will contain provisions with respect to indemnification, exculpation from liability and advancement of expenses that are at least as favorable as those currently in the Company Charter and Company Bylaws and during such six (6) year period following the Effective Time, Saffron shall not and shall cause the Surviving Corporation not to amend, repeal or otherwise modify such provisions in any manner that would materially and adversely affect the rights thereunder of individuals who at any time prior to the Effective Time was a director, officer, employee, fiduciary, or agent of the Company in respect of actions or omissions occurring at or prior to the Effective Time, unless such modification is required by applicable Laws. From and after the Effective Time, Saffron and the Surviving Corporation also agree, jointly and severally, to indemnify and hold harmless the present and former officers, directors, employees, fiduciaries and agents of the Company in respect of acts or omissions occurring prior to the Effective Time to the extent (i) provided in any written indemnification agreements listed in Section 5.5(a) of the Company Disclosure Schedule between the Company and such individuals or (ii) required by the Company Charter or the Company Bylaws, in each case as in effect immediately prior to the Effective Time
- (b) The Company shall purchase a six-year "tail" policy under the Company's existing directors' and officers' liability insurance policy, with an effective date as of the Closing.
- (c) The provisions of this <u>Section 5.5</u> are intended to be for the benefit of, and shall be enforceable by, each of the Persons indemnified hereby, and his or her heirs and Representatives, and may not be amended, altered or repealed without the written consent of any such Person affected by such amendment, alteration or repeal. The provisions in this <u>Section 5.5</u> are intended to be in addition to the rights otherwise available to the current directors, officers, employees, fiduciaries and/or agents of the Company by Laws, charters, bylaws or agreements.
- (d) If Saffron or the Surviving Corporation or any of the successors or assigns of Saffron or the Surviving Corporation (i) consolidates with or merges into any other Person and shall not be the continuing or surviving corporation or entity of such consolidation or merger or (ii) transfers or conveys all or substantially all of its properties and assets to any Person, then, and in each such case, to the extent necessary, proper provision shall be made so

that the successors and assigns of Saffron or the Surviving Corporation, as the case may be, shall assume the obligations set forth in this Section 5.5.

5.6 Additional Agreements.

- (a) Subject to Section 5.6(b), the Parties shall use commercially reasonable efforts to cause to be taken all actions necessary to consummate the Merger and make effective the other Contemplated Transactions. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, but subject to Section 5.6(b), each Party to this Agreement: (i) shall make all filings and other submissions (if any) and give all notices (if any) required to be made and given by such Party in connection with the Merger and the other Contemplated Transactions; (ii) shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain each consent (if any) reasonably required to be obtained (pursuant to any applicable Law or Contract, or otherwise) by such Party in connection with the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions or for such Contract to remain in full force and effect; (iii) shall use commercially reasonable efforts to lift any injunction prohibiting, or any other legal bar to, the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions; and (iv) shall use commercially reasonable efforts to satisfy the conditions precedent to the consummation of this Agreement.
- (b) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, no Party shall have any obligation under this Agreement: (i) to dispose of or transfer or cause any of its Subsidiaries to dispose of or transfer any assets; (ii) to discontinue or cause any of its Subsidiaries to discontinue offering any product or service; (iii) to license or otherwise make available, or cause any of its Subsidiaries to license or otherwise make available to any Person any Intellectual Property; (iv) to hold separate or cause any of its Subsidiaries to hold separate any assets or operations (either before or after the Closing Date); (v) to make or cause any of its Subsidiaries to make any commitment (to any Governmental Authority or otherwise) regarding its future operations; or (vi) to contest any Legal Proceeding or any order, writ, injunction or decree relating to the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions if such Party determines in good faith that contesting such Legal Proceeding or order, writ, injunction or decree might not be advisable.
- 5.7 **Disclosure**. Without limiting any of either Party's obligations under the Confidentiality Agreement, each Party shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries or any Representative of such Party to, issue any press release or make any disclosure (to any customers or employees of such Party, to the public or otherwise) regarding the Merger or any of the other Contemplated Transactions unless: (a) the other Party shall have approved such press release or disclosure in writing; or (b) such Party shall have determined in good faith, upon the advice of outside legal counsel, that such disclosure is required by applicable Laws and, to the extent practicable, before such press release or disclosure is issued or made, such Party advises the other Party of, and consults with the other Party regarding, the text of such press release or disclosure; provided, however, that each of the Company and Saffron may make any public statement in response to specific questions by the press, analysts, investors or those attending industry conferences or financial analyst conference calls, so long as any such statements are consistent with previous press releases, public disclosures or public statements made by the Company or Saffron in compliance with this Section 5.7.

5.8 Listing. At or prior to the Effective Time, Saffron shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to cause the shares of Saffron Common Stock being issued in the Merger to be approved for listing (subject to notice of issuance) on the NASDAQ Global Market (or such other NASDAQ market which the Saffron Common Stock then trades) at or prior to the Effective Time and the Company shall use its commercially reasonable efforts to provide the information required for an initial listing application pursuant to NASDAQ Rule 5110 and to fully cooperate and participate in preparing such application and obtaining such listing.

5.9 Tax Matters.

- (a) Saffron, Merger Sub and the Company shall use their respective commercially reasonable efforts to cause the Merger, together with the issuance of shares of Saffron Common Stock to the stockholders of the Company, to qualify, and agree not to, and not to permit or cause any affiliate or any subsidiary to, take any actions or cause any action to be taken that would or could reasonably be expected to prevent or impede the Merger, together with the issuance of shares of Saffron Common Stock to the stockholders of the Company, from qualifying as a "reorganization" under Section 368(a) of the Code.
- (b) This Agreement is intended to constitute, and the parties hereto hereby adopt this Agreement as, a "plan of reorganization" within the meaning Treasury Regulation Sections 1.368-2(g) and 1.368-3(a). Saffron, Merger Sub and the Company shall treat, and shall not take any tax reporting position inconsistent with the treatment of, the Merger, together with the issuance of shares of Saffron Common Stock to the stockholders of the Company, as a "reorganization" within the meaning of Section 368(a) of the Code for U.S. federal, state and other relevant Tax purposes, unless otherwise required pursuant to a "determination" within the meaning of Section 1313(a) of the Code.
- **5.10** Cooperation. Each Party shall cooperate reasonably with the other Party and shall provide the other Party with such assistance as may be reasonably requested for the purpose of facilitating the performance by each Party of their obligations under this Agreement and to enable the combined entity to continue to meet its obligations following the Closing.

5.11 Directors.

- (a) Subject to any legal requirement, at and immediately after the Effective Time, the initial size of the Board of Directors of Saffron shall be seven (7) and the initial directors to serve on the Board of Directors of Saffron shall be Paul A. Friedman, M.D., who shall be the Chairman, and Fred Craves, Ph.D., who shall be the lead director, Rebecca Taub, M.D., Keith Gollust, two additional individuals to be selected by the Company, and one additional individual to be mutually agreed upon by Saffron and the Company, each until their respective successors are duly elected or appointed and qualified or their earlier death, resignation or removal. At and immediately after the Effective Time, the officers of Saffron and the director classification shall be specified in Schedule 5.11.
- (b) Effective immediately following the Effective Time, Saffron and the Surviving Corporation shall cause the size and composition of the board of directors of the

Surviving Corporation to be identical in size and composition to the board of directors of Saffron after taking into account the requirements and actions set forth in Section 5.11(a), except that the board of directors of the Surviving Corporation shall not be classified.

- 5.12 Stockholder Litigation. Until the earlier of the termination of this Agreement in accordance with its terms or the Effective Time, Saffron, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, shall give the other Party the opportunity to participate in the defense or settlement of any stockholder litigation relating to this Agreement or any of the Contemplated Transactions, and shall not settle any such litigation without the other Party's written consent, which will not be unreasonably withheld, conditioned or delayed. Prior to or as promptly as practicable following the date hereof, Saffron and its Board of Directors shall amend the Saffron Bylaws to include a provision requiring that the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware shall be the exclusive forum for any disputes involving Saffron stockholders' rights with respect to Saffron.
- 5.13 Section 16 Matters. Prior to the Closing, the Board of Directors of Saffron shall use all reasonable efforts to approve in advance in accordance with the procedures set forth in Rule 16b-3 promulgated under the Exchange Act and the Skadden, Arps, Slate, Meagher & Flom LLP SEC No-Action Letter (January 12, 1999) any acquisitions and/or dispositions of equity securities of Saffron resulting from the Contemplated Transactions by each Person who is subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act (or who will become subject to Section 16 of the Exchange Act as a result of the Contemplated Transactions) with respect to equity securities of Saffron.
- 5.14 Securityholder List. At least two (2) Business Days prior to the Effective Time, the Company shall deliver to Saffron a true, correct and complete list, as of that date, of all issued and outstanding shares of the capital stock of the Company on a holder-by-holder basis.
- 5.15 Reverse Split. Saffron shall submit to the Saffron Stockholders at the Saffron Stockholder Meeting a proposal to approve and adopt an amendment to the Saffron Charter to authorize the Board of Directors of Saffron to effect a reverse stock split of all outstanding shares of Saffron Common Stock at a reverse stock split ratio in the range mutually agreed to by the Company and Saffron (the "Reverse Stock Split"), and shall take such other actions as shall be reasonably necessary to effectuate the Reverse Stock Split.
- 5.16 Preferred Stock and Convertible Debt. The Company shall take all action required to effect the conversion of all outstanding Company Preferred Stock and Convertible Debt into no more than the number of shares of Company Common Stock set forth in Section 5.16 of the Company Disclosure Schedule pursuant to the Company Stockholder Written Consent effective immediately prior to the Effective Time, and the Company will provide Saffron with evidence of such conversion to the sole satisfaction of Saffron. The Company shall not prepay any Convertible Debt.
- 5.17 Validity of Private Placement for Merger Shares. In connection with the solicitation of the Company Stockholder Approval, the Company shall deliver to each holder of Company Capital Stock or any securities convertible into, exchangeable for, or representing the right to subscribe for, purchase, or otherwise receive any shares of Company Capital Stock or

any other equity security of the Company, a standard form of accredited investor questionnaire. In reliance on such accredited investor questionnaires, Saffron and the Company shall take such action as reasonably necessary to ensure that the issuance of shares of Saffron Common Stock in the Merger shall validly qualify for an exemption from the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act and the equivalent state "blue-sky" laws.

- 5.18 Forfeiture of Restricted Shares. The Company shall take all action required to ensure that the restricted shares of Company Common Stock set forth in Section 5.18 of the Company Disclosure Schedule are forfeited to the Company and are no longer outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time, and the Company will provide Saffron with evidence of such conversion to the sole satisfaction of Saffron.
- 5.19 Company Final Financial Statements. The Company shall use reasonable best efforts to deliver to Saffron, (i) no later than April 15, 2016, true and complete copies of the Company's audited consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, and the related consolidated statements of operations, cash flows and stockholders equity for the twelve months ended December 31, 2015 and December 31, 2014, together with the notes thereto and the reports and opinions of Friedman LLP relating thereto (the "Company Audited Financial Statements"), and (ii) as soon as practicable but no later than April 29, 2016, true and complete copies of the Company's unaudited consolidated balance sheet as of March 31, 2016 and the related unaudited consolidated statements of operations, cash flows and stockholders equity for the three months ended March 31, 2016, together with the notes thereto (the "Company Interim Financial Statements"), and together with the Company Audited Financial Statements, the "Company Final Financial Statements"). The Company represents and warrants that (A) the Company Audited Financial Statements will not materially differ from the Company Preliminary Financial Statements, and (B) the Company Final Financial Statements (i) will comply as to form in all material respects prior to the filing of the Proxy Statement, with the published rules and regulations of the SEC with respect thereto, (ii) will sairly present, in all material respects, the financial condition and operating results of the Company as of the dates and for the periods indicated therein.

Section 6. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF EACH PARTY

The obligations of each Party to effect the Merger and otherwise consummate the transactions to be consummated at the Closing are subject to the satisfaction or, to the extent permitted by applicable Law, the written waiver by each of the Parties, at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:

6.1 No Restraints. No temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other order preventing the consummation of the Merger shall have been issued by any court of competent jurisdiction or other Governmental Authority and remain in effect, and there shall not be any Law which has the effect of making the consummation of the Merger illegal.

- **6.2 Stockholder Approval.** This Agreement, the Merger, the conversion of the Company Preferred Stock into Company Common Stock and the other Contemplated Transaction shall have been duly adopted and approved by the Company Stockholder Approval, and the Saffron Stockholder Proposals shall have been duly approved by the Saffron Stockholder Approval.
- 6.3 No Governmental Proceedings Relating to Contemplated Transactions or Right to Operate Business. There shall not be any Legal Proceeding pending, or overtly threatened in writing, by an official of a Governmental Authority in which such Governmental Authority indicates that it intends to conduct any Legal Proceeding or taking any other action: (a) challenging or seeking to restrain or prohibit the consummation of the Merger; (b) relating to the Merger and seeking to obtain from Saffron, Merger Sub or the Company any damages or other relief that may be material to Saffron or the Company; or (c) seeking to prohibit or limit in any material and adverse respect a Party's ability to vote, transfer, receive dividends with respect to or otherwise exercise ownership rights with respect to the stock of Saffron.
- **6.4 Proxy Statement.** No stop order prohibiting the issuance of the Merger Shares shall have been issued and no proceedings for that purpose shall have been initiated or threatened by the SEC or any other Governmental Authority and no similar proceeding in respect of the Proxy Statement shall have been initiated or threatened by the SEC or any Governmental Authority.
- 6.5 Blue Sky Laws. The actions set forth on Schedule 6.6 (relating to the state securities laws that must be complied with in connection with the Merger) will have been complied with and any approval, consent, ratification, permission, waiver or authorization issued by any Governmental Authority related thereto will be in full force and effect.

Section 7. ADDITIONAL CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATIONS OF SAFFRON AND MERGER SUB

The obligations of Saffron and Merger Sub to effect the Merger and otherwise consummate the transactions to be consummated at the Closing are subject to the satisfaction or the written waiver by Saffron, at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:

7.1 Accuracy of Representations. The representations and warranties of the Company contained in this Agreement (X) (a) shall have been true and correct as of the date of this Agreement, except for those representations and warranties which address matters only as of a particular date (which representations shall have been true and correct as of such particular date) and (b) shall be true and correct on and as of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as if made on the Closing Date, except in each case where the failure to be true and correct has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, a Company Material Adverse Effect, and (Y) the representation and warranties of the Company contained in Section 2.2 hereof shall be true and correct as of the date hereof and as of the Closing Date, except (a) to the extent such representations and warranties are specifically made as of a particular date, in which case such representations and warranties shall be true and correct as of such date and (b) for de minimis inaccuracies. For purposes of determining the accuracy of such representations and warranties,

any update of or modification to the Company Disclosure Schedule made or purported to have been made after the date of this Agreement shall be disregarded.

7.2 **Performance of Covenants**. Each of the covenants and obligations in this Agreement that the Company is required to comply with or to perform at or prior to the Closing shall have been complied with and performed by the Company in all material respects.

7.3 Consents.

- (a) All of the consents set forth on <u>Section 7.3(a)</u> of the Company Disclosure Schedule shall have been obtained and shall be in full force and effect.
- (b) Any Permit or other consent required to be obtained by the Company under any applicable antitrust or competition Law or regulation or other Law shall have been obtained and shall remain in full force and effect.
- **7.4 Officers' Certificate.** Saffron shall have received a certificate executed by the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer of the Company confirming that the conditions set forth in Sections 7.1, 7.2, and 7.3 have been duly satisfied.
- 7.5 No Company Material Adverse Effect. Since the date of this Agreement, there shall not have occurred any Company Material Adverse Effect.
- 7.6 Preferred Stock and Convertible Debt Conversion. The Company Preferred Stock and Convertible Debt shall cease to be outstanding and shall have been converted into no more than the number of shares of Company Common Stock set forth in Section 5.16 of the Company Disclosure Schedule and the Company shall have provided Saffron with evidence of such conversion to the sole satisfaction of Saffron.
- 7.7 Employment Agreements. Employment agreements shall have been executed with Paul A. Friedman, M.D. and Rebecca Taub, M.D., to the sole satisfaction of Saffron.
- 7.8 Company Private Placement. The Company Private Placement shall have been consummated and the Company shall have received an aggregate of \$9,000,000 of gross proceeds, including a tranche of \$750,000 of gross proceeds received by the Company on March 1, 2016 and a tranche of \$2,625,000 of gross proceeds to be received by the Company concurrently with or prior to the signing of this Agreement, on the terms and conditions thereof.
- 7.9 Restricted Shares. The restricted shares of Company Common Stock set forth in Section 5.18 of the Company Disclosure Schedule shall have been forfeited to the Company and shall no longer be outstanding, and the Company shall have provided evidence of such forfeiture to the sole satisfaction of Saffron.
- 7.10 Company Indebtedness. All Indebtedness of the Company, including without limitation the Indebtedness set forth in Section 7.10 of the Company Disclosure Schedule, shall have been repaid, settled or extinguished, and the Company shall have provided

evidence of the repayment, settlement or extinguishment of such Indebtedness to the sole satisfaction of Saffron.

Section 8. ADDITIONAL CONDITIONS PRECEDENT TO OBLIGATION OF THE COMPANY

The obligations of the Company to effect the Merger and otherwise consummate the transactions to be consummated at the Closing are subject to the satisfaction or the written waiver by the Company, at or prior to the Closing, of each of the following conditions:

- 8.1 Accuracy of Representations. The representations and warranties of Saffron and Merger Sub contained in this Agreement (a) shall have been true and correct as of the date of this Agreement except for those representations and warranties which address matters only as of a particular date (which representations shall have been true and correct as of such particular date) and (b) shall be true and correct on and as of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as if made on the Closing Date, except in each case where the failure to be true and correct has not had, and would not reasonably be expected to have, a Saffron Material Adverse Effect, it being understood that, for purposes of determining the accuracy of such representations and warranties, any update of or modification to the Saffron Disclosure Schedule made or purported to have been made after the date of this Agreement shall be disregarded.
- **8.2 Performance of Covenants.** All of the covenants and obligations in this Agreement that Saffron or Merger Sub is required to comply with or to perform at or prior to the Closing shall have been complied with and performed in all material respects.

8.3 Consents.

- (a) All the consents set forth on <u>Section 8.3</u> of the Saffron Disclosure Schedule shall have been obtained and shall be in full force and effect.
- (b) Any Permit or other consent required to be obtained by Saffron under any applicable antitrust or competition Law or regulation or other Law shall have been obtained and shall remain in full force and effect.
- 8.4 Officers' Certificates. The Company shall have received (a) a certificate executed by the Chief Executive Officer of Saffron confirming that the conditions set forth in Sections 8.1, 8.2 and 8.3 have been duly satisfied and (b) three (3) days prior to the Closing, a certificate executed by the Chief Financial Officer of Saffron certifying that the contents of the Net Cash Schedule, as well as the work papers and back-up materials provided therewith, are true and correct in all material respects and that the Net Cash Condition has been satisfied.
- 8.5 No Saffron Material Adverse Effect. Since the date of this Agreement, there shall not have occurred any Saffron Material Adverse Effect.
 - **8.6 Minimum Net Cash.** The Net Cash of Saffron at the Closing shall not be less than \$28,500,000 (the "Net Cash Condition").

Section 9. TERMINATION

- **9.1 Termination**. This Agreement may be terminated prior to the Effective Time (whether before or after adoption of this Agreement by the Company's stockholders and whether before or after approval of the Merger and issuance of Saffron Common Stock in the Merger by Saffron's stockholders, unless otherwise specified below):
- (a) by mutual written consent of Saffron and the Company duly authorized by the Boards of Directors of Saffron and the Company;
- (b) by either Saffron or the Company if the Merger shall not have been consummated by September 30, 2016; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this <u>Section 9.1(b)</u> shall not be available to any Party whose action or failure to act has been a principal cause of the failure of the Merger to occur on or before such date and such action or failure to act constitutes a breach of this Agreement;
- (c) by either Saffron or the Company if a court of competent jurisdiction or other Governmental Authority shall have issued a final and nonappealable order, decree or ruling, or shall have taken any other action, having the effect of permanently restraining, enjoining or otherwise prohibiting the Merger;
- (d) by Saffron if the Company Stockholder Approval shall not have been obtained within twenty-four (24) hours after this Agreement is executed by the Parties;
- by either Saffron or the Company if (i) the Saffron Stockholder Meeting (including any adjournments and postponements thereof) shall have been held and completed and Saffron's stockholders shall have taken a final vote on the Merger, the Contemplated Transactions and the issuance of shares of Saffron Common Stock in the Merger and (ii) the Merger, such transactions or any of the issuance of Saffron Common Stock in the Merger and Reverse Stock Split shall not have been approved at the Saffron Stockholder Meeting (and shall not have been approved at any adjournment or postponement thereof) by the Saffron Stockholder Approval; provided, however, that the right to terminate this Agreement under this Section 9.1(e) shall not be available to Saffron where the failure to obtain the Saffron Stockholder Approval shall have been caused by the action or failure to act of Saffron and such action or failure to act constitutes a material breach by Saffron of this Agreement;
- (f) by the Company (at any time prior to the approval of the issuance of Saffron Common Stock in the Merger by the Saffron Stockholder Approval) if a Saffron Change of Recommendation shall have occurred or Saffron fails to include the Saffron Recommendation in the Proxy Statement:
- (g) by the Company, upon a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of Saffron or Merger Sub set forth in this Agreement, or if any representation or warranty of Saffron or Merger Sub shall have become inaccurate, in either case such that the conditions set forth in Section 8.1 or Section 8.2 would not be satisfied as of the time of such breach or as of the time such representation or warranty shall have become inaccurate, provided that if such inaccuracy in Saffron's or Merger Sub's representations and warranties or breach by Saffron or Merger Sub is curable by Saffron or Merger Sub, then this

Agreement shall not terminate pursuant to this Section 9.1(g) as a result of such particular breach or inaccuracy until the earlier of (i) the expiration of a 30 day period commencing upon delivery of written notice from Saffron or Merger Sub to the Company of such breach or inaccuracy and (ii) Saffron or Merger Sub (as applicable) ceasing to exercise commercially reasonable efforts to cure such breach (it being understood that this Agreement shall not terminate pursuant to this Section 9.1(g) as a result of such particular breach or inaccuracy if such breach by Saffron or Merger Sub is cured prior to such termination becoming effective);

- (h) by Saffron, upon a breach of any representation, warranty, covenant or agreement on the part of the Company set forth in this Agreement, or if any representation or warranty of the Company shall have become inaccurate, in either case such that the conditions set forth in Section 7.1 or Section 7.2 would not be satisfied as of the time of such breach or as of the time such representation or warranty shall have become inaccurate, provided that if such inaccuracy in the Company's representations and warranties or breach by the Company is curable by the Company then this Agreement shall not terminate pursuant to this Section 9.1(h) as a result of such particular breach or inaccuracy until the earlier of (i) the expiration of a 30 day period commencing upon delivery of written notice from the Company to Saffron of such breach or inaccuracy and (ii) the Company ceasing to exercise commercially reasonable efforts to cure such breach (it being understood that this Agreement shall not terminate pursuant to this Section 9.1(h) as a result of such particular breach or inaccuracy if such breach by the Company is cured prior to such termination becoming effective);
 - (i) by Saffron in connection with Saffron entering into a definitive agreement to effect a Saffron Superior Offer; or
- (j) by the Company if, at any time after the date hereof and prior to the Closing, Saffron's Net Cash has fallen below \$28,500,000 such that the Net Cash Condition would not be satisfied as of such time, and such deficiency is not likely to be cured prior to the Closing Date.
- **9.2 Effect of Termination.** In the event of the termination of this Agreement as provided in Section 9.1, this Agreement shall be of no further force or effect; provided, however, that (i) this Section 9.2, Section 9.3, and Section 10 shall survive the termination of this Agreement and shall remain in full force and effect, and (ii) the termination of this Agreement shall not relieve any Party from any liability for any material breach of any representation, warranty, covenant, obligation or other provision contained in this Agreement.

9.3 Expenses; Termination Fees.

- (a) Except as set forth in this <u>Section 9.3</u>, all fees and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions shall be paid by the Party incurring such expenses, whether or not the Merger is consummated.
- (b) If this Agreement is terminated by Saffron or the Company, as applicable, pursuant to Section 9.1(e) or Section 9.1(j). Saffron shall pay to the Company within two (2) Business Days after termination of the Agreement an amount equal to the total documented expenses incurred by the Company or the Company's stockholders in connection

with the negotiation and execution of this Agreement and the Contemplated Transactions, not to exceed \$250,000 in the aggregate.

- (c) (i) If this Agreement is terminated by Saffron or the Company pursuant to <u>Section 9.1(f)</u> or <u>9.1(i)</u>, Saffron shall pay to the Company, within ten (10) Business Days after termination of the Agreement, a nonrefundable fee in an amount equal to \$1,250,000.
- (ii) If this Agreement is terminated by Saffron pursuant to Section 9.1(d), the Company shall pay to Saffron, within ten (10) Business Days after termination of the Agreement, a nonrefundable fee in an amount equal to \$1,000,000.
- (d) If either Party fails to pay when due any amount payable by such Party under Section 9.3(a), 9.3(b), or 9.3(c) then (i) such Party shall reimburse the other Party for reasonable costs and expenses (including reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel) incurred in connection with the collection of such overdue amount and the enforcement by the other Party of its rights under this Section 9.3, and (ii) such Party shall pay to the other Party interest on such overdue amount (for the period commencing as of the date such overdue amount was originally required to be paid and ending on the date such overdue amount is actually paid to the other Party in full) at a rate per annum equal to the "prime rate" (as announced by Bank of America or any successor thereto) in effect on the date such overdue amount was originally required to be paid.

Section 10. MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

- 10.1 Non-Survival of Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of the Company, Merger Sub and Saffron contained in this Agreement or any certificate or instrument delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall terminate at the Effective Time, and only the covenants that by their terms survive the Effective Time and this Section 10 shall survive the Effective Time.
- 10.2 Amendment. This Agreement may be amended with the approval of the respective Boards of Directors of the Company and Saffron at any time (whether before or after the adoption and approval of this Agreement by the Company's stockholders or before or after the approval of the Merger or issuance of shares of Saffron Common Stock in the Merger); provided, however, that after any such adoption and approval of this Agreement by a Party's stockholders, no amendment shall be made which by Law requires further approval of the stockholders of such Party without the further approval of such stockholders. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed on behalf of each of the Company and Saffron.

10.3 Waiver.

(a) No failure on the part of any Party to exercise any power, right, privilege or remedy under this Agreement, and no delay on the part of any Party in exercising any power, right, privilege or remedy under this Agreement, shall operate as a waiver of such power, right, privilege or remedy; and no single or partial exercise of any such power, right, privilege or remedy shall preclude any other or further exercise thereof or of any other power, right, privilege or remedy.

- (b) No Party shall be deemed to have waived any claim arising out of this Agreement, or any power, right, privilege or remedy under this Agreement, unless the waiver of such claim, power, right, privilege or remedy is expressly set forth in a written instrument duly executed and delivered on behalf of such Party; and any such waiver shall not be applicable or have any effect except in the specific instance in which it is given.
- 10.4 Entire Agreement; Counterparts; Exchanges by Facsimile. This Agreement and the other agreements referred to in this Agreement constitute the entire agreement and supersede all prior agreements and understandings, both written and oral, among or between any of the Parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof; provided, however, that the Confidentiality Agreement shall not be superseded and shall remain in full force and effect in accordance with its terms. This Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument. The exchange of a fully executed Agreement (in counterparts or otherwise) by all Parties by facsimile or electronic transmission via ".pdf" shall be sufficient to bind the Parties to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- 10.5 Applicable Law; Jurisdiction. This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the Laws of the State of Delaware, regardless of the Laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of Laws. In any action or proceeding between any of the parties arising out of or relating to this Agreement or any of the Contemplated Transactions, each of the parties: (i) irrevocably and unconditionally consents and submits to the exclusive jurisdiction and venue of the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or to the extent such court does not have subject matter jurisdiction, the Superior Court of the State of Delaware or the United States District Court for the District of Delaware, (ii) agrees that all claims in respect of such action or proceeding shall be heard and determined exclusively in accordance with clause (i) of this Section 10.5, (iii) waives any objection to laying venue in any such action or proceeding in such courts, (iv) waives any objection that such courts are an inconvenient forum or do not have jurisdiction over any party, and (v) agrees that service of process upon such party in any such action or proceeding shall be effective if notice is given in accordance with Section 10.8 of this Agreement.
- 10.6 Attorneys' Fees. In any action at Law or suit in equity to enforce this Agreement or the rights of any of the parties under this Agreement, the prevailing Party in such action or suit shall be entitled to receive a reasonable sum for its attorneys' fees and all other reasonable costs and expenses incurred in such action or suit.
- 10.7 Assignability. This Agreement shall be binding upon, and shall be enforceable by and inure solely to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns; provided, however, that neither this Agreement nor any of a Party's rights or obligations hereunder may be assigned or delegated by such Party without the prior written consent of the other Party, and any attempted assignment or delegation of this Agreement or any of such rights or obligations by such Party without the other Party's prior written consent shall be void and of no effect. Nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended to or shall confer upon any Person (other than: (a) the parties hereto; and (b) the directors and officers of the Company referred to in Section 5.5(a) to the extent of their respective rights pursuant to

Section 5.5) any right, benefit or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Agreement.

10.8 Notices. Any notice or other communication required or permitted to be delivered to any Party under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed properly delivered, given and received when delivered by hand, by registered mail, by courier or express delivery service or by facsimile to the address or facsimile telephone number set forth beneath the name of such Party below (or to such other address or facsimile telephone number as such Party shall have specified in a written notice given to the other parties hereto):

if to Saffron or Merger Sub:

Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp. 45 Hartwell Avenue Lexington, MA 02421 Telephone: (781) 274-8200 Fax: (781) 274-8228

Attention: Chief Executive Officer

with a copy to:

Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky & Popeo, P.C. One Financial Center Boston, Massachusetts 02111 Fax: (617) 542-2241 Attention: Matthew J. Gardella, Esq.

if to the Company:

Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 500 Office Center Drive, Suite 400 Fort Washington, PA 19034 Telephone: (267) 327-4424 Fax: (949) 725-4100

Attention: Chief Executive Officer

with a copy to:

Stradling Yocca Carlson & Rauth, P.C. 660 Newport Center Drive, Suite 1600 Newport Beach, CA 92660 Telephone: (949) 725-4000 Fax: (949) 725-4100

Attention: Lawrence B. Cohn, Esq. Michael L. Lawhead, Esq.

10.9 Cooperation. Each Party agrees to cooperate fully with the other Party and to execute and deliver such further documents, certificates, agreements and instruments and

to take such other actions as may be reasonably requested by the other Party to evidence or reflect the Contemplated Transactions and to carry out the intent and purposes of this Agreement.

- 10.10 Severability. Any term or provision of this Agreement that is invalid or unenforceable in any situation in any jurisdiction shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the remaining terms and provisions of this Agreement or the validity or enforceability of the offending term or provision in any other situation or in any other jurisdiction. If a final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction declares that any term or provision of this Agreement is invalid or unenforceable, the Parties hereto agree that the court making such determination shall have the power to limit such term or provision, to delete specific words or phrases or to replace such term or provision with a term or provision that is valid and enforceable and that comes closest to expressing the intention of the invalid or unenforceable term or provision, and this Agreement shall be valid and enforceable as so modified. In the event such court does not exercise the power granted to it in the prior sentence, the Parties hereto agree to replace such invalid or unenforceable term or provision with a valid and enforceable term or provision that will achieve, to the extent possible, the economic, business and other purposes of such invalid or unenforceable term or provision.
- 10.11 Other Remedies; Specific Performance. Except as otherwise provided herein, any and all remedies herein expressly conferred upon a Party will be deemed cumulative with and not exclusive of any other remedy conferred hereby, or by Law or equity upon such Party, and the exercise by a Party of any one remedy will not preclude the exercise of any other remedy. The Parties hereto agree that irreparable damage would occur in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise breached. It is accordingly agreed that the Parties shall be entitled to seek an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions hereof in any court of the United States or any state having jurisdiction, this being the addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at Law or in equity.

10.12 Construction.

- (a) For purposes of this Agreement, whenever the context requires: the singular number shall include the plural, and vice versa; the masculine gender shall include the feminine and neuter genders; the feminine gender shall include the masculine and neuter genders; and the neuter gender shall include masculine and feminine genders.
- (b) The Parties hereto agree that any rule of construction to the effect that ambiguities are to be resolved against the drafting Party shall not be applied in the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.
- (c) As used in this Agreement, the words "include" and "including," and variations thereof, shall not be deemed to be terms of limitation, but rather shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation."

(d)	Except as otherwise indicated, all references in this Agreement to "Sections," "Exhibits" and "Schedules" are intended to
refer to Sections of this Agreement	and Exhibits and Schedules to this Agreement, respectively.

(e) The bold-faced headings contained in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only, shall not be deemed to be a part of this Agreement and shall not be referred to in connection with the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first above written.

SYNTA PHARMACEUTICALS CORP.

By: /s/ Chen Schor Name: Chen Schor

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

SAFFRON MERGER SUB, INC.

By: /s/ Chen Schor Name: Chen Schor Title: President

MADRIGAL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.

By: /s/ Rebecca Taub
Name: Rebecca Taub, M.D.

Title: Acting Chief Executive Officer

[Signature Page to Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization]

EXHIBIT A

Definitions

- "Affiliate" means with respect to any Person, any other Person controlling, controlled by, or under common control with such Person. As used in this definition, "control" (including, with its correlative meanings, "controlled by" and "under common control with") means the possession, directly or indirectly, of power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a Person whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.
 - "Agreement" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble and shall include the Exhibits and Schedules annexed hereto or referred to herein.
- "Business Day" means any day other than (a) a Saturday or Sunday, or (b) a day on which banking and savings and loan institutions are authorized or required by Laws to be closed in the Commonwealth of Massachusetts.
 - "Certificate of Merger" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.3
 - "Closing" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.3.
 - "Closing Date" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.3.
 - "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.
 - "Company" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.
 - "Company Acceptable Confidentiality Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(a).
 - "Company Acquisition Proposal" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(a)(ii)(A).
- "Company Ancillary Lease Documents" means all subleases, overleases and other ancillary agreements or documents pertaining to the tenancy at each such parcel of the Company Leased Real Property that materially affect or may materially affect the tenancy at any Company Leased Real Property.
 - "Company Balance Sheet" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.5(a).
 - "Company Board Recommendation" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.2(a)(ii).
 - "Company Business" means the business of the Company as currently conducted.
 - "Company Bylaws" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(a).
 - "Company Capital Stock" means the Common Stock and Preferred Stock of the Company.

- "Company Change of Recommendation" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(a).
- "Company Charter" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.1(a).
- "Company Common Stock" means the common stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, of the Company.
- "Company Contingent Workers" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.15(b).
- "Company Contract" means any Contract together with any amendments, waivers or other modifications thereto, to which the Company is a party.
- "Company Copyrights" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.9(a).
- "Company Disclosure Schedule" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.
- "Company Employee Program" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.14(a).
- "Company Audited Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.19.
- "Company Final Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.19.
- "Company Interim Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.19.
- "Company Preliminary Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.5(a).
- "Company Intellectual Property" means all Intellectual Property owned by the Company or used or held for use by the Company in the Company Business and all Company Products. "Company Intellectual Property" includes, without limitation, Company Products, Company Patents, Company Marks, Company Copyrights and Company Trade Secrets.
- "Company Lease" means the lease, license, sublease or other occupancy agreements and all amendments, modifications, supplements, and assignments thereto, together with all exhibits, addenda, riders and other documents constituting a part thereof for each parcel of the Company Leased Real Property.
- "Company Leased Real Property" means the real property leased, subleased or licensed by the Company that is related to or used in connection with the Company Business, and the real property leased, subleased or licensed by the Company as tenant, subtenant, licensee or other similar party, together with, to the extent leased, licensed or owned by the Company, all buildings and other structures, facilities or leasehold improvements, currently or hereafter located thereon.
 - "Company Licenses-In" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.9(a).
 - "Company Licenses-Out" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.9(a).
 - "Company Marks" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.9(a).

"Company Material Adverse Effect" means any change, circumstance, condition, development, effect, event, occurrence, result or state of facts that, individually or when taken together with any other such change, circumstance, condition, development, effect, event, occurrence, result or state of facts, has or would reasonably be expected to (a) have a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition, assets, liabilities or results of operations of the Company, except that none of the following shall be taken into account in determining whether there has been a Company Material Adverse Effect: (i) changes in general economic or political conditions or the securities market in general (whether as a result of acts of terrorism, war (whether or not declared), armed conflicts or otherwise) to the extent they do not disproportionately affect the Company; (ii) changes in or affecting the industries in which the Company operates to the extent they do not disproportionately affect the Company in any material respect; (iii) changes, effects or circumstances resulting from the announcement or pendency of this Agreement or the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions or compliance with the terms of this Agreement; (iv) any specific action taken at the written request of Saffion or Merger Sub or expressly required by this Agreement; and (v) continued losses from operations or decreases in cash balances of the Company; or (b) prevent or materially delay the ability of Company to consummate the Contemplated Transactions.

"Company Material Contract" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.10.

"Company Minimum Holders" means the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Company Capital Stock voting together as a single class and on an as-converted basis.

"Company Owned Real Property" means the real property in which the Company has any fee title (or equivalent).

"Company Patents" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.9(a).

"Company Permits" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.12(b).

"Company Preferred Stock" means the preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value per share, of the Company.

"Company Private Placement" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"Company Products" means MGL-3196, MGL-3745 and the other products described in (i) the Company Patents, (ii) that certain Research, Development and Commercialization Agreement, dated December 18, 2008, by and between Hoffman-La Roche, Inc. and F. Hoffman-La Roche Ltd, on the one hand, and the VIA Pharmaceuticals, Inc., on the other hand (pertaining to R04923659-000) and (iii) that certain Research, Development and Commercialization Agreement, dated December 18, 2008, by and between Hoffman-La Roche, Inc. and F. Hoffman-La Roche Ltd, on the one hand, and the VIA Pharmaceuticals, Inc., on the other hand (pertaining to R05131723).

"Company Qualified Bidder" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(a)(i).

"Company Regulatory Agency" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.12(b).

- "Company Stock Certificate" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.6.
- "Company Stockholder Approval" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.24.
- "Company Stockholder Written Consent" means (a) the irrevocable adoption of this Agreement and approval of the Merger and (b) specified undertakings, representations, warranties, releases and waivers, pursuant to a written consent in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit F and otherwise reasonably acceptable to Saffron, signed by the Company Minimum Stockholders, pursuant to and in accordance with the applicable provisions of the DGCL and the Company Charter..
 - "Company Stockholders" shall mean the holders of the capital stock of the Company immediately prior to the Effective Time.
 - "Company Superior Offer" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(a)(ii)(B).
 - "Company Trade Secrets" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.9(k).
 - "Company Voting Agreements" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- "Confidentiality Agreement" means that certain confidential disclosure agreement, dated as of October 23, 2015, by and between the Company and Saffron.
 - "Contemplated Transactions" means the transactions proposed under this Agreement, including the Merger and Reverse Stock Split.
- "Contract" means any loan or credit agreement, bond, debenture, note, mortgage, indenture, lease, supply agreement, license agreement, development agreement or other contract, agreement, arrangement, understanding, obligation, commitment or instrument that is legally binding, whether written or oral.
- "Convertible Debt" means outstanding convertible promissory notes issued by the Company to certain lenders pursuant to the Company Private Placement, that certain Note Purchase Agreement, dated as of September 16, 2011, as amended, and that certain Assignment and Issuance Agreement, dated as of September 14, 2011.
 - "DGCL" means the Delaware General Corporation Law.
 - "Dissenting Shares" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.8(a).
 - "Effective Time" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.3.
- "Employee Program" means (A) all employee benefit plans within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(3), including, but not limited to, multiple employer welfare arrangements (within the meaning of ERISA Section 3(40)), plans to which more than one unaffiliated employer contributes and employee benefit plans (such as foreign or excess benefit plans) which are not subject to ERISA; and (B) all equity compensation, retention, bonus, incentive, severance, deferred compensation, supplemental income, vacation, profit sharing, executive compensation,

, change in control, material fringe benefit, vacation, retiree benefit, health or other medical, dental, life, disability or other insurance plan, program, agreement or arrangement and all other written employee benefit plans, agreements, and arrangements not described in (A) above, including without limitation, any arrangement intended to comply with Code Section 120, 125, 127, 129 or 137. In the case of an Employee Program funded through a trust described in Code Section 401(a) or an organization described in Code Section 501(c)(9), or any other funding vehicle, each reference to such Employee Program shall include a reference to such trust, organization or other vehicle.

"Encumbrance" means any mortgage, deed of trust, pledge, security interest, attachment, hypothecation, lien (statutory or otherwise), violation, charge, lease, license, option, right of first offer, right of first refusal, encumbrance, servient easement, deed restriction, adverse claim, reversion, reverter, preferential arrangement, restrictive covenant, condition or restriction of any kind or charge of any kind (including, without limitation, any conditional sale or title retention agreement or lease in the nature thereof) or any agreement to file any of the foregoing, any sale of receivables with recourse against either the Company or Saffron, as the case may be, or any subsidiary, stockholder or Affiliate thereof, and any filing or agreement to file any financing statement as debtor under the Uniform Commercial Code or any similar statute.

"Environment" means soil, surface waters, groundwater, land, stream sediments, surface or subsurface strata and ambient air and biota living in or on such media.

"Environmental Laws" means Laws relating to protection of the Environment or the protection of human health as it relates to the Environment, including, without limitation, the federal Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, the Clean Air Act, the Clean Water Act, the Toxic Substances Control Act, the Endangered Species Act and similar foreign, federal, state and local Laws as in effect on the Closing Date.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended.

"ERISA Affiliate" has the meaning ascribed thereto in Sections 2.14(h)(ii) and 3.14(h)(ii) hereof, as applicable.

"Exchange Act" means the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.

"Exchange Ratio" shall be equal to 5.5740.

"FDA" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.12(b).

"FDCA" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.12(b).

"Fractional Share Cash Amount" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.5(c).

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles and practices in effect from time to time within the United States applied consistently throughout the period involved.

"Governmental Authority" means any U.S. or foreign, federal, state, or local governmental commission, board, body, bureau, or other regulatory authority, agency, including courts and other judicial bodies, or any self-regulatory body or authority, including any instrumentality or entity designed to act for or on behalf of the foregoing.

"Hazardous Material" means any pollutant, toxic substance, hazardous waste, hazardous materials, hazardous substances, petroleum or petroleum-containing products as defined in, or listed under, any Environmental Law.

"Health Care Law" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.12(c).

"HSP Assets" means any and all assets relating to Saffron's development of oncology medicines, including, but not limited to, any and all assets relating to the ganetespib, STA-12-8666 and HSP90 compounds.

"Indebtedness" means Liabilities (a) for borrowed money, (b) evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or similar instruments, (c) upon which interest charges are customarily paid (other than obligations accepted in connection with the purchase of products or services in the ordinary course of business), (d) of others secured by (or which the holder of such Liabilities has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any Encumbrance or security interest on property owned or acquired by the Person in question whether or not the obligations secured thereby have been assumed, (e) under leases required to be accounted for as capital leases under GAAP, or (f) guarantees relating to any such Liabilities.

"Intellectual Property" means any and all of the following, as they exist throughout the world: (A) patents, patent applications of any kind, patent rights, inventions, discoveries and invention disclosures (whether or not patented) (collectively, "Patents"); (B) rights in registered and unregistered trademarks, service marks, trade names, trade dress, logos, packaging design, slogans and Internet domain names, and registrations and applications for registration of any of the foregoing (collectively, "Marks"); (C) copyrights in both published and unpublished works, including without limitation all compilations, databases and computer programs, manuals and other documentation and all copyright registrations and applications, and all derivatives, translations, adaptations and combinations of the above (collectively, "Copyrights"); (D) rights in know-how, trade secrets, confidential or proprietary information, research in progress, algorithms, data, designs, processes, formulae, drawings, schematics, blueprints, flow charts, models, strategies, prototypes, techniques, Beta testing procedures and Beta testing results (collectively, "Trade Secrets"); (E) any and all other intellectual property rights and/or proprietary rights relating to any of the foregoing; and (F) goodwill, franchises, licenses, permits, consents, approvals, and claims of infringement and misappropriation against third parties.

"Intervening Event" means any event, change, effect, development, condition or occurrence that (a) does not relate to any Saffron Acquisition Proposal and (b) is not known and was not reasonably foreseeable to the Board of Directors of Saffron as of the date hereof.

"IRS" means the Internal Revenue Service of the United States.

- "Knowledge of Saffron" means the actual knowledge of the chief executive officer and chief financial officer of Saffron, after due inquiry by each such individual of each such individual's direct reports.
- "Knowledge of the Company" means the actual knowledge of Fred Craves, Ph.D. and Rebecca Taub, M.D. after due inquiry by each such individual of each such individual's direct reports.
- "Law" or "Laws" means any federal, state, local, municipal, foreign (including foreign political subdivisions) or other law, Order, statute, constitution, principle of common law or equity, resolution, ordinance, code, writ, edict, decree, consent, approval, concession, franchise, permit, rule, regulation, judicial or administrative ruling, franchise, license, judgment, injunction, treaty, convention or other governmental certification, authorization or requirement issued, enacted, adopted, promulgated, implemented or otherwise put into effect by or under the authority of any Governmental Authority, and the term "applicable" with respect to such Laws and in the context that refers to one or more Persons means that such Laws apply to such Person or Persons or its or their business, undertaking, property or security and put into effect by or under the authority of a Governmental Authority having jurisdiction over the Person or Persons or its or their business, undertaking, property or security.
- "Legal Proceeding" means any action, arbitration, cause of action, claim, complaint, criminal prosecution, demand letter, governmental or other examination or investigation, hearing, inquiry, administrative or other proceeding, or notice by any Person alleging potential liability.
 - "Liability" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.11.
 - "Merger" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
 - "Merger Shares" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.5.
 - "Merger Sub" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.
 - "Multiemployer Plan" means an employee pension benefit plan or welfare benefit plan described in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA.
- "Net Cash" means, as of any particular time, (x) Saffron's cash and cash equivalents, short-term investments, net and restricted cash, <u>plus</u> (y) accounts receivable, <u>minus</u> (z) the aggregate of the following obligations and liabilities of Saffron, calculated without duplication:
 - (i) All accounts payable and severance payments;
- (ii) All Indebtedness of Saffron for borrowed money or in respect of capitalized leases or the purchase of assets of Saffron (including all principal, accrued interest thereon (and if such Indebtedness is not prepayable, all remaining interest to be paid or accrued through maturity thereof)), and any other amounts payable to the holders of such Indebtedness as a result of or in connection with, the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions);

- (iii) All out-of-pocket closing or transactional costs in connection with the Contemplated Transactions (excluding any stockholder litigation relating to this Agreement or any of the Contemplated Transactions and excluding the Fractional Share Cash Amount), including amounts payable to financial advisors (including investment banks), attorneys, accountants or proxy solicitors that are paid, incurred or expected to be incurred, payable or subject to reimbursement by Saffron; and
- (iv) Only those accrued expenses not already contemplated by clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) above, resulting from any incurred but yet unbilled professional fees, clinical costs, preclinical costs or operational costs pertaining to goods or services previously provided to Saffron as of the month end date prior to the Closing.
 - "Net Cash Condition" has the meaning set forth in Section 8.6.
 - "Net Cash Schedule" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.4.
 - "Notice Period" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(b)(iv).
 - "Official" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.22.
- "Ordinary Course of Business" means with respect to a Party, the ordinary and usual course of normal day-to-day operations of such Party, except that with respect to Saffron and its Subsidiaries, "Ordinary Course of Business" means the ordinary and usual course of normal day-to-day operations of Saffron and its Subsidiaries from and after March 1, 2016 and/or consistent with the operating plans delivered to the Company.
- "Order" means any judgment, order, writ, injunction, ruling, decision or decree of, or any settlement under the jurisdiction of, any Court or Governmental Authority.
 - "Party" or "Parties" means Saffron, Merger Sub and the Company.
- "Permit" means any franchise, authorization, approval, Order, consent, license, certificate, permit, registration, qualification or other right or privilege.
- "Permitted Encumbrances" means (i) Encumbrances for Taxes or other governmental charges, assessments or levies that are not yet due and payable or being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, (ii) statutory landlord's, mechanic's, carrier's, workmen's, repairmen's or other similar Encumbrances arising or incurred in the ordinary course of business, the existence of which does not, and would not reasonably be expected to, materially impair the marketability, value or use and enjoyment of the asset subject to such Encumbrances, and (iii) Encumbrances and other conditions, easements and reservations of rights, including rights of way, for sewers, electric lines, telegraph and telephone lines and other similar purposes, and affecting the fee title to any real property leased by the Company and being transferred to Saffron or Merger Sub at Closing which are of record as of the date of this Agreement and the existence of which does not, and would not reasonably be expected to, materially impair use and enjoyment of such real property, and (iv) with respect to Leased Real Property only, Encumbrances (including Indebtedness) encumbering the fee title interested in any Leased Real Property which are not attributable to the Company. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any

Encumbrances for Indebtedness of the Company as of the Closing will not be a Permitted Encumbrance.

- "Person" means any individual, corporation, firm, partnership, joint venture, association, trust, company, Governmental Authority, syndicate, body corporate, unincorporated organization, or other legal entity, or any governmental agency or political subdivision thereof.
 - "PHSA" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.12(b).
 - "Pre-Closing Period" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.1.
 - "Proxy Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.1(a).
 - "Registration Statement" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.1.
- "Release" means any releasing, disposing, discharging, injecting, spilling, leaking, pumping, dumping, emitting, escaping or emptying of a Hazardous Material into the Environment.
- "Representatives" means the directors, officers, employees, Affiliates, investment bankers, financial advisors, attorneys, accountants, brokers, finders or representatives of the Company, Merger Sub, Saffron or any of their respective Subsidiaries, as the case may be.
 - "Reverse Stock Split" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.15.
 - "Saffron" has the meaning set forth in the Preamble.
 - "Saffron Acceptable Confidentiality Agreement" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(b).
 - "Saffron Acquisition Proposal" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(b)(ii)(A).
- "Saffron Ancillary Lease Documents" means all subleases, overleases and other ancillary agreements or documents pertaining to the tenancy at each such parcel of the Saffron Leased Real Property that materially affect or may materially affect the tenancy at any Saffron Leased Real Property.
 - "Saffron Balance Sheet" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.13(b).
 - "Saffron Business" means the business of Saffron and any Subsidiary as currently conducted and currently proposed to be conducted.
 - "Saffron Bylaws" means the Restated By-laws of Saffron, as amended and in effect on the date hereof.
 - "Saffron Change of Recommendation" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(b)(iii).
 - "Saffron Change of Recommendation Notice" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(b)(iv).

- "Saffron Charter" means the Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Saffron, as amended and in effect on the date hereof.
- "Saffron Common Stock" means the common stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of Saffron.
- "Saffron Contract" means any Contract together with any amendments, waivers or other modifications thereto, to which Saffron is a party.
- "Saffron Copyrights" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.9(a).
- "Saffron Contingent Workers" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.15(b).
- "Saffron Disclosure Schedule" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.
- "Saffron Employee Programs" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.14(a).
- "Saffron Financial Statements" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.5(c).
- "Saffron Intellectual Property" means all Intellectual Property owned by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or used or held for use by Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries in the Saffron Business and all Saffron Products. "Saffron Intellectual Property" includes, without limitation, Saffron Products, Saffron Patents, Saffron Marks, Saffron Copyrights and Saffron Trade Secrets.
- "Saffron Leased Real Property" means the real property leased, subleased or licensed by Saffron, or any Subsidiary thereof, that is related to or used in connection with the Saffron Business, and the real property leased, subleased or licensed by Saffron or any Subsidiary thereof, in each case, as tenant, subtenant, licensee or other similar party, together with, to the extent leased, licensed or owned by Saffron or any Subsidiary thereof, all buildings and other structures, facilities or leasehold improvements, currently or hereafter located thereon.
- "Saffron Leases" means the lease, license, sublease or other occupancy agreements and all amendments, modifications, supplements, and assignments thereto, together with all exhibits, addenda, riders and other documents constituting a part thereof for each parcel of Saffron Leased Real Property.
 - "Saffron Licenses-In" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.9(a).
 - "Saffron Licenses-Out" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.9(a).
 - "Saffron Marks" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.9(a).
- "Saffron Material Adverse Effect" means any change, circumstance, condition, development, effect, event, occurrence, result or state of facts that, individually or when taken together with any other such change, circumstance, condition, development, effect, event, occurrence, result or state of facts, has or would reasonably be expected to (a) have a material adverse effect on the business, financial condition, assets, liabilities or results of operations of Saffron and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, except that none of the following shall be taken

into account in determining whether there has been a Saffron Material Adverse Effect: (i) changes in general economic or political conditions or the securities market in general (whether as a result of acts of terrorism, war (whether or not declared), armed conflicts or otherwise) to the extent they do not disproportionately affect Saffron and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole; (ii) changes in or affecting the industries in which Saffron operates to the extent they do not disproportionately affect Saffron and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, in any material respect; (iii) changes, effects or circumstances resulting from the announcement or pendency of this Agreement or the consummation of the Contemplated Transactions or compliance with the terms of this Agreement; (iv) any specific action taken at the written request of the Company or expressly required by this Agreement; (v) any changes in or affecting research and development, clinical trials or other drug development activities conducted by or on behalf of Saffron or its Subsidiaries in respect of Saffron Products or any other product candidates; (vi) continued losses from operations or decreases in cash balances of Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries or on a consolidated basis among Saffron and its Subsidiaries; and (vii) any reductions, either voluntary or involuntary, in Saffron's workforce; or (b) prevent or materially delay the ability of Saffron and Merger Sub to consummate the Contemplated Transactions, in each case when viewed on a long-term or short-term basis. No change, circumstance, condition, development, effect, event, occurrence, result or state of facts relating to the HSP Assets shall be taken into account in determining whether there has been a Saffron Material Adverse Effect.

"Saffron Material Contract" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.10.

"Saffron Owned Real Property" means the real property in which Saffron or any of its Subsidiaries has any fee title (or equivalent).

"Saffron Patents" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.9(a).

"Saffron Permits" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.12(b).

"Saffron Preferred Stock" means the preferred stock, par value \$0.001 per share, of Saffron.

"Saffron Products" means ganetespib, STA-12-8666 and the other products described in the Saffron Patents.

"Saffron Qualified Bidder" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(b)(i).

"Saffron Recommendation" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.2(b)(ii).

"Saffron Regulatory Agency" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.12(b).

"Saffron Restricted Stock Award" or "Saffron Restricted Stock Awards" means awards of restricted stock issued under any of the Saffron Stock Option Plans.

"Saffron Restricted Stock Unit Award" or "Saffron Restricted Stock Unit Awards" means awards of restricted stock units issued under any of the Saffron Stock Option Plans.

"Saffron SEC Reports" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.5(a).

- "Saffron Stock Option Plans" means Saffron's 2015 Stock Plan, Amended and Restated 2006 Stock Plan and 2001 Stock Plan.
- "Saffron Stock Options" means options to purchase Saffron Common Stock issued under any of the Saffron Stock Option Plans.
- "Saffron Stockholder Approval" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.24.
- "Saffron Stockholder Meeting" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.2(b)(i).
- "Saffron Stockholder Proposals" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.2(b)(i).
- "Saffron Stockholders" shall mean the holders of the capital stock of Saffron immediately prior to the Effective Time.
- "Saffron Superior Offer" has the meaning set forth in Section 4.5(b)(ii)(B).
- "Saffron Trade Secrets" has the meaning set forth in Section 3.9(k).
- "Saffron Voting Agreements" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.
- "Sarbanes-Oxley Act" means the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- "SEC" means the Securities and Exchange Commission.
- "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.
- "Subsidiary" or "Subsidiaries" means, when used with reference to a party, any corporation or other organization, whether incorporated or unincorporated, of which such party or any other subsidiary of such party is a general partner (excluding partnerships the general partnership interests of which held by such party or any subsidiary of such party do not have a majority of the voting interests in such partnership) or serves in a similar capacity, or, with respect to such corporation or other organization, at least 50% of the securities or other interests having by their terms ordinary voting power to elect a majority of the board of directors or others performing similar functions is directly or indirectly owned or controlled by such party or by any one or more of its subsidiaries, or by such party and one or more of its subsidiaries.
 - "Surviving Corporation" has the meaning set forth in Section 1.1.
- "Tax" or "Taxes" means any and all taxes, customs, duties, tariffs, deficiencies, assessments, levies, or other like governmental charges, including, without limitation, taxes based upon or measured by income, gross receipts, excise, real or personal property, ad valorem, value added, estimated, alternative minimum, stamp, sales, withholding, social security (or similar), unemployment, disability, occupation, premium, windfall, use, service, service use, license, net worth, payroll, pension, franchise, environmental (including taxes under Section 59A of the Code), severance, transfer, capital stock and recording taxes and charges, imposed by the IRS or any other taxing authority (whether domestic or foreign including, without limitation, any state, county, local, or foreign government or any subdivision or taxing agency thereof (including

a United States possession)), whether computed on a separate, consolidated, unitary, combined, or any other basis; and such term shall include any interest, fines, penalties, or additional amounts attributable to, or imposed upon, or with respect to, any such amounts, whether disputed or not, and shall also include any obligations to indemnify or otherwise assume or succeed to the tax liability of any other Person.

"Taxing Authority" means any Governmental Authority responsible for the imposition of any Tax.

"Tax Return" means any report, return, document, declaration, election, schedule or other information or filing, or any amendment thereto, required to be supplied to any taxing authority or jurisdiction (foreign or domestic) with respect to Taxes, including, without limitation, information returns and any documents with respect to or accompanying payments of estimated Taxes or requests for the extension of time in which to file any such report, return, document, declaration, or other information.

"Third Party Intellectual Property" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.9(f).

"Voting Agreements" has the meaning set forth in the Recitals.

"WARN Act" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.15(b).

SYNTA PHARMACEUTICALS CORP.

RESTATED BYLAWS

ARTICLE I - STOCKHOLDERS

Section 1. Annual Meeting.

An annual meeting of the stockholders, for the election of directors to succeed those whose terms expire and for the transaction of such other business as may properly come before the meeting, shall be held at such place, on such date, and at such time as the Board of Directors shall fix each year.

Section 2. Special Meetings.

Special meetings of stockholders of the Corporation may be called only by the Board of Directors pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the Whole Board. For the purposes of these Restated Bylaws, the term "Whole Board" shall mean the total number of authorized directors whether or not there exist any vacancies in previously authorized directorships. Special meetings of the stockholders may be held at such place within or without the State of Delaware as may be stated in such resolution.

Section 3. Notice of Meetings.

Notice of the place, if any, date, and time of all meetings of the stockholders, and the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such meeting, shall be given, not less than ten (10) nor more than sixty (60) days before the date on which the meeting is to be held, to each stockholder entitled to vote at such meeting, except as otherwise provided herein or required by law (meaning, here and hereinafter, as required from time to time by the Delaware General Corporation Law or the Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation, as amended and restated from time to time).

When a meeting is adjourned to another place, date or time, notice need not be given of the adjourned meeting if the place, if any, date and time thereof, and the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such adjourned meeting, are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment is taken; provided, however, that if the date of any adjourned meeting is more than thirty (30) days after the date for which the meeting was originally noticed, or if a new record date is fixed for the adjourned meeting, notice of the place, if any, date, and time of the adjourned meeting, and the

means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxyholders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such adjourned meeting, shall be given in conformity herewith. At any adjourned meeting, any business may be transacted which might have been transacted at the original meeting.

Section 4. Quorum.

At any meeting of the stockholders, the holders of a majority of the voting power of all of the shares of the stock entitled to vote at the meeting, present in person or by proxy, shall constitute a quorum for all purposes, unless or except to the extent that the presence of a larger number may be required by law. Where a separate vote by a class or classes is required, a majority of the voting power of the shares of such class or classes present in person or represented by proxy shall constitute a quorum entitled to take action with respect to that vote on that matter.

If a quorum shall fail to attend any meeting, the chairman of the meeting or the holders of a majority of the voting power of the shares of stock entitled to vote who are present, in person or by proxy, may adjourn the meeting to another place, date, or time.

Section 5. Organization and Conduct of Business.

The Chairman of the Board of Directors or, in his or her absence, the Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation or, in his or her absence, the President or, in his or her absence, such person as the Board of Directors may have designated, shall call to order any meeting of the stockholders and shall preside at and act as chairman of the meeting. In the absence of the Secretary of the Corporation, the secretary of the meeting shall be such person as the chairman of the meeting appoints. The chairman of any meeting of stockholders shall determine the order of business and the procedures at the meeting, including such regulation of the manner of voting and the conduct of discussion as he or she deems to be appropriate. The chairman of any meeting of stockholders shall have the power to adjourn the meeting to another place and time. The date and time of the opening and closing of the polls for each matter upon which the stockholders will vote at the meeting shall be announced at the meeting.

Section 6. Intentionally Omitted.

Section 7. Notice of Stockholder Business and Nominations.

A. Annual Meetings of Stockholders.

Nominations of persons for election to the Board of Directors and the proposal of business to be considered by the stockholders may be made at an annual meeting of stockholders (a) pursuant to the Corporation's notice of meeting, (b) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors or (c) by any stockholder of the Corporation who was a stockholder of record at the time of giving

of notice provided for in this Section, who is entitled to vote at the meeting and who complies with the notice procedures set forth in this Section.

B. Special Meetings of Stockholders.

Only such business shall be conducted at a special meeting of stockholders as shall have been brought before the meeting pursuant to the notice of meeting given pursuant to Section 2 above. Nominations of persons for election to the Board of Directors may be made at a special meeting of stockholders at which directors are to be elected (a) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors or (b) provided that the Board of Directors has determined that directors shall be elected at such meeting, by any stockholder of the Corporation who is a stockholder of record at the time of giving of notice provided for in this Section, who shall be entitled to vote at the meeting and who complies with the notice procedures set forth in this Section.

C. Certain Matters Pertaining to Stockholder Business and Nominations.

For nominations or other business to be properly brought before an annual meeting by a stockholder pursuant to clause (c) of paragraph A of this Section or a special meeting pursuant to paragraph B of this Section, (1) the stockholder must have given timely notice thereof in writing to the Secretary of the Corporation, (2) such other business must otherwise be a proper matter for stockholder action under the Delaware General Corporation Law, (3) if the stockholder, or the beneficial owner on whose behalf any such proposal or nomination is made, has provided the Corporation with a Solicitation Notice, as that term is defined in this paragraph, such stockholder or beneficial owner must, in the case of a proposal, have delivered a proxy statement and form of proxy to holders of at least the percentage of the Corporation's voting shares required under applicable law to carry any such proposal, or, in the case of a nomination or nominations, have delivered a proxy statement and form of proxy to holders of a percentage of the Corporation's voting shares reasonably believed by such stockholder or beneficial holder to be sufficient to elect the nominee or nominees proposed to be nominated by such stockholder, and must, in either case, have included in such materials the Solicitation Notice and (4) if no Solicitation Notice relating thereto has been timely provided pursuant to this Section, the stockholder or beneficial owner proposing such business or nomination must not have solicited a number of proxies sufficient to have required the delivery of such a Solicitation Notice under this Section. To be timely, a stockholder's notice pertaining to an annual meeting shall be delivered to the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not less than forty-five (45) or more than seventy-five (75) days prior to the first anniversary (the "Anniversary") of the date on which the Corporation first mailed its proxy materials for the preceding year's annual meeting; provided, however, that in the event that the date of the annual meeting is more than thirty (30) days before or more than thirty (30) days after the anniversary date of the preceding year's annual meeting, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so delivered not earlier than the close of business on the ninetieth (90) day prior to such annual meeting and not later than the close of business on the later of the sixtieth (60th) day prior to such annual meeting or the close of business on the tenth (10th) day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first made by the

Corporation. Such stockholder's notice for an annual meeting or a special meeting shall set forth: (a) as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election or reelection as a director, all information relating to such person that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for election of directors, or is otherwise required, in each case, pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act") (including such person's written consent to being named in the proxy statement as a nominee and to serving as a director if elected); (b) as to any other business that the stockholder proposes to bring before the meeting, a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the meeting, the reasons for conducting such business at the meeting and any material interest in such business of such stockholder and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the proposal is made; and (c) as to the stockholder giving the notice and the beneficial owner, if any, on whose behalf the nomination or proposal is made (i) the name and address of such stockholder, as they appear on the Corporation's books, and of such beneficial owner, (ii) the class and number of shares of the Corporation that are owned beneficially and held of record by such stockholder and such beneficial owner, and (iii) whether either such stockholder or beneficial owner intends to deliver a proxy statement and form of proxy to holders of, in the case of a proposal, at least the percentage of the Corporation's voting shares required under applicable law to carry the proposal or, in the case of a nomination or nominations, a sufficient number of holders of the Corporation's voting shares to elect such nominee or nominees (an affirmative statement of such intent, a "Solicitation Notice").

(2) Notwithstanding anything in the second sentence of paragraph C (1) of this Section to the contrary, in the event that the number of directors to be elected to the Board of Directors of the Corporation is increased and there is no public announcement by the Corporation naming all of the nominees for director or specifying the size of the increased Board of Directors at least fifty-five (55) days prior to the Anniversary (or, if the annual meeting is held more than thirty (30) days before or sixty (60) days after the first anniversary of the preceding year's annual meeting, at least seventy (70) days prior to such annual meeting), a stockholder's notice required by this Section shall also be considered timely, but only with respect to nominees for any new positions created by such increase, if it shall be delivered to the Secretary at the principal executive office of the Corporation not later than the close of business on the tenth (10th) day following the day on which such public announcement is first made by the Corporation.

(3) In the event the Corporation calls a special meeting of stockholders for the purpose of electing one or more directors to the Board of Directors, any such stockholder may nominate a person or persons (as the case may be), for election to such position(s) as specified in the Corporation's notice of meeting, if the stockholder's notice required by paragraph C(1) of this Section shall be delivered to the Secretary at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not earlier than the ninetieth (90th) day prior to such special meeting nor later than the close of business on the later of the sixtieth (60th) day prior to such special meeting, or the tenth (10th) day following the day on which public announcement is first made of the date of the special meeting and of the nominees proposed by the Board of Directors to be elected at such meeting.

D. General.

- (1) Only such persons who are nominated in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section shall be eligible to serve as directors and only such business shall be conducted at a meeting of stockholders as shall have been brought before the meeting in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section. Except as otherwise provided by law or these Bylaws, the chairman of the meeting shall have the power and duty to determine whether a nomination or any business proposed to be brought before the meeting was made or proposed, as the case may be, in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section and, if any proposed nomination or business is not in compliance herewith, to declare that such defective proposal or nomination shall be disregarded.
- (2) For purposes of this Section, "public announcement" shall mean disclosure in a press release reported by the Dow Jones News Service, Associated Press or comparable national news service or in a document publicly filed by the Corporation with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Section 13, 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act.
- (3) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section, a stockholder shall also comply with all applicable requirements of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations thereunder with respect to the matters set forth herein. Nothing in this Section shall be deemed to affect any rights (i) of stockholders to request inclusion of proposals in the Corporation's proxy statement pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Exchange Act or (ii) of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock to elect directors under specified circumstances.

Section 8. Proxies and Voting.

At any meeting of the stockholders, every stockholder entitled to vote may vote in person or by proxy authorized by an instrument in writing or by a transmission permitted by law filed in accordance with the procedure established for the meeting. Any copy, facsimile telecommunication or other reliable reproduction of the writing or transmission created pursuant to this Section may be substituted or used in lieu of the original writing or transmission for any and all purposes for which the original writing or transmission could be used, provided that such copy, facsimile telecommunication or other reproduction shall be a complete reproduction of the entire original writing or transmission.

All voting, including on the election of directors but excepting where otherwise required by law, may be by voice vote. Any vote not taken by voice shall be taken by ballots, each of which shall state the name of the stockholder or proxy voting and such other information as may be required under the procedure established for the meeting. The Corporation may, and to the extent required by law, shall, in advance of any meeting of stockholders, appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting and make a written report thereof. The Corporation may designate one or more persons as alternate inspectors to replace any inspector who fails to act. If

no inspector or alternate is able to act at a meeting of stockholders, the person presiding at the meeting may, and to the extent required by law, shall, appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting. Each inspector, before entering upon the discharge of his duties, shall take and sign an oath faithfully to execute the duties of inspector with strict impartiality and according to the best of his ability.

Except as otherwise provided in the terms of any class or series of Preferred Stock of the Corporation, all elections at any meeting of stockholders shall be determined by a plurality of the votes cast, and except as otherwise required by law or as provided herein, all other matters determined by stockholders at a meeting shall be determined by a majority of the votes cast affirmatively or negatively.

Section 9. Action Without Meeting.

Any action required or permitted to be taken by the stockholders of the Corporation may be effected only at a duly called annual or special meeting of stockholders of the Corporation and may not be effected by written consent.

Section 10. Stock List.

A complete list of stockholders entitled to vote at any meeting of stockholders, arranged in alphabetical order for each class of stock and showing the address of each such stockholder and the number of shares registered in his or her name, shall be open to the examination of any such stockholder for a period of at least ten (10) days prior to the meeting.

The stock list shall also be open to the examination of any stockholder during the whole time of the meeting as provided by law. Such list shall presumptively determine the identity of the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting and the number of shares held by each of them.

ARTICLE II - BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Section 1. General Powers, Number, Election, Tenure and Qualification.

- A. The business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of its Board of Directions.
- B. Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock then outstanding to elect additional directors under specified circumstances, the number of directors shall be fixed from time to time exclusively by the Board of Directors pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the Whole Board.

C. Subject to the rights of the holders of shares of any series of Preferred Stock then outstanding to elect additional directors under specified circumstances, the Board of Directors of the Corporation shall be divided into three classes, with the term of office of the first class to expire at the first annual meeting of stockholders following the initial classification of directors, the term of office of the second class to expire at the second annual meeting of stockholders, following the initial classification of directors, and the term of office of the third class to expire at the third annual meeting of stockholders following the initial classification of directors. At each annual meeting of stockholders, directors elected to succeed those directors whose terms expire, other than directors elected by the holders of any series of Preferred Stock, shall be elected for a term of office to expire at the third succeeding annual meeting of stockholders after their election and until their successors are duly elected and qualified. The Board of Directors is authorized to assign members of the Board already in office to such classes as it may determine at the time the classification of the Board of Directors becomes effective.

Section 2. Vacancies and Newly Created Directorships.

Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock then outstanding, newly created directorships resulting from any increase in the authorized number of directors or any vacancies in the Board of Directors resulting from death, resignation, retirement, disqualification, removal from office or other cause shall, unless otherwise required by law or by resolution of the Board of Directors, be filled only by a majority vote of the directors then in office even though less than a quorum, or by a sole remaining director and not by stockholders, and directors so chosen shall serve for a term expiring at the annual meeting of stockholders at which the term of office of the class to which they have been chosen expires or until such director's successor shall have been duly elected and qualified. No decrease in the authorized number of directors shall shorten the term of any incumbent director. In the event of a vacancy in the Board of Directors, the remaining directors, except as otherwise provided by law, may exercise the powers of the full Board of Directors until the vacancy is filled.

Section 3. Resignation and Removal.

Any director may resign at any time upon notice given in writing or by electronic transmission to the Corporation at its principal place of business or to the Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer, President or Secretary. Such resignation shall be effective upon receipt unless it is specified to be effective at some other time or upon the happening of some other event. Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock then outstanding, any director, or the entire Board of Directors, may be removed from office at any time only for cause and only by the affirmative vote of the holders of at least eighty percent (80%) of the voting power of all of the then outstanding shares of the Corporation then entitled to vote at an election of directors, voting together as a single class.

Section 4. Regular Meetings.

Regular meetings of the Board of Directors shall be held at such place or places, on such date or dates, and at such time or times as shall have been established by the Board of Directors and publicized among all directors. A notice of each regular meeting shall not be required.

Section 5. Special Meetings.

Special meetings of the Board of Directors may be called by the Chairman of the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer, and shall be called by the Secretary if requested by a majority of the Whole Board, and shall be held at such place, on such date, and at such time as he or she or they shall fix. Notice of the place, date, and time of each such special meeting shall be given to each director by whom it is not waived by mailing written notice not less than five (5) days before the meeting or orally, by telegraph, telex, cable, telecopy or electronic transmission given not less than twenty-four (24) hours before the meeting. Unless otherwise indicated in the notice thereof, any and all business may be transacted at a special meeting.

Section 6. Quorum.

At any meeting of the Board of Directors, a majority of the total number of the Whole Board shall constitute a quorum for all purposes. If a quorum shall fail to attend any meeting, a majority of those present may adjourn the meeting to another place, date, or time, without further notice or waiver thereof.

Section 7. Action by Consent.

Unless otherwise restricted by the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the Board of Directors may be taken without a meeting, if all members of the Board consent thereto in writing or by electronic transmission, and the writing or writings or electronic transmission or transmissions are filed with the minutes of proceedings of the Board. Such filing shall be in paper form if the minutes are maintained in paper form and shall be in electronic form if the minutes are maintained in electronic form.

Section 8. Participation in Meetings By Conference Telephone.

Members of the Board of Directors, or of any committee thereof, may participate in a meeting of such Board or committee by means of conference telephone or other communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other and such participation shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.

Section 9. Conduct of Business.

At any meeting of the Board of Directors, business shall be transacted in such order and manner as the Board may from time to time determine, and all matters shall be determined by the vote of a majority of the directors present, except as otherwise provided herein or required by law.

Section 10. Powers.

The Board of Directors may, except as otherwise required by law, exercise all such powers and do all such acts and things as may be exercised or done by the Corporation, including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the unqualified power:

- (1) To declare dividends from time to time in accordance with law;
- (2) To purchase or otherwise acquire any property, rights or privileges on such terms as it shall determine;
- (3) To authorize the creation, making and issuance, in such form as it may determine, of written obligations of every kind, negotiable or non-negotiable, secured or unsecured, to borrow funds and guarantee obligations, and to do all things necessary in connection therewith;
- (4) To remove any officer of the Corporation with or without cause, and from time to time to devolve the powers and duties of any officer upon any other person for the time being;
- (5) To confer upon any officer of the Corporation the power to appoint, remove and suspend subordinate officers, employees and agents;
- (6) To adopt from time to time such stock, option, stock purchase, bonus or other compensation plans for directors, officers, employees and agents of the Corporation and its subsidiaries as it may determine;
- (7) To adopt from time to time such insurance, retirement, and other benefit plans for directors, officers, employees and agents of the Corporation and its subsidiaries as it may determine; and,
- (8) To adopt from time to time regulations, not inconsistent with these Bylaws, for the management of the Corporation's business and affairs.

Section 11. Compensation of Directors.

Directors, as such, may receive, pursuant to a resolution of the Board of Directors, fixed fees and other compensation for their services as directors, including, without limitation, their services as members of committees of the Board of Directors.

ARTICLE III - COMMITTEES

Section 1. Committees of the Board of Directors.

The Board of Directors, by a vote of a majority of the Board of Directors, may from time to time designate committees of the Board, with such lawfully delegable powers and duties as it thereby confers, to serve at the pleasure of the Board and shall, for those committees and any others provided for herein, elect a director or directors to serve as the member or members, designating, if it desires, other directors as alternate members who may replace any absent or disqualified member at any meeting of the committee. Any such committee, to the extent provided in the resolution of the Board of Directors, shall have and may exercise all the powers and authority of the Board of Directors in the management of the business and affairs of the Corporation to the fullest extent authorized by law. In the absence or disqualification of any member of any committee and any alternate member in his or her place, the member or members of the committee present at the meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not he or she or they constitute a quorum, may by unanimous vote appoint another member of the Board of Directors to act at the meeting in the place of the absent or disqualified member.

Section 2. Conduct of Business.

Each committee may determine the procedural rules for meeting and conducting its business and shall act in accordance therewith, except as otherwise provided herein or required by law. Adequate provision shall be made for notice to members of all meetings; one-third (1/3) of the members of any committee shall constitute a quorum unless the committee shall consist of one (1) or two (2) members, in which event one (1) member shall constitute a quorum; and all matters shall be determined by a majority vote of the members present. Action may be taken by any committee without a meeting if all members thereof consent thereto in writing or by electronic transmission, and the writing or writings or electronic transmission or transmissions are filed with the minutes of the proceedings of such committee. Such filing shall be in paper form if the minutes are maintained in paper form and shall be in electronic form if the minutes are maintained in electronic form.

ARTICLE IV - OFFICERS

Section 1. Enumeration.

The officers of the Corporation shall consist of a Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer, President, Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer, Secretary and such other officers as the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer may determine, including, but not limited to, one or more Vice Presidents, Assistant Treasurers and Assistant Secretaries.

Section 2. Election.

The Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer, President, Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and the Secretary shall be elected annually by the Board of Directors at their first meeting following the annual meeting of the stockholders. The Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer, may, from time to time, elect or appoint such other officers as it or he or she may determine, including, but not limited to, one or more Vice Presidents, Assistant Treasurers and Assistant Secretaries.

Section 3. Qualification.

The Chairman of the Board, if any, and any Vice Chairman appointed to act in the absence of the Chairman, if any, shall be elected by and from the Board of Directors, but no other officer need be a director. Two or more offices may be held by any one person. If required by vote of the Board of Directors, an officer shall give bond to the Corporation for the faithful performance of his or her duties, in such form and amount and with such sureties as the Board of Directors may determine. The premiums for such bonds shall be paid by the Corporation.

Section 4. Tenure and Removal.

Each officer elected or appointed by the Board of Directors shall hold office until the first meeting of the Board of Directors following the next annual meeting of the stockholders and until his or her successor is elected or appointed and qualified, or until he or she dies, resigns, is removed or becomes disqualified, unless a shorter term is specified in the vote electing or appointing said officer. Each officer appointed by the Chief Executive Officer shall hold office until his or her successor is elected or appointed and qualified, or until he or she dies, resigns, is removed or becomes disqualified, unless a shorter term is specified by any agreement or other instrument appointing such officer. Any officer may resign by giving written notice of his or her resignation to the Chief Executive Officer, the President, or the Secretary, or to the Board of Directors at a meeting of the Board, and such resignation shall become effective at the time specified therein. Any officer elected or appointed by the Board of Directors may be removed from office with or without cause only by vote of a majority of the directors. Any officer appointed by the Chief Executive Officer may be removed with or without cause by the Chief Executive Officer or by vote of a majority of the directors then in office.

Section 5. Chairman of the Board.

The Chairman of the Board, if any, shall preside at all meetings of the Board of Directors and stockholders at which he or she is present and shall have such authority and perform such duties as may be prescribed by these Bylaws or from time to time be determined by the Board of Directors.

Section 6. Chief Executive Officer.

The Chief Executive Officer shall be the chief executive officer of the Corporation and shall, subject to the direction of the Board of Directors, have general supervision and control of its business. Unless otherwise provided by resolution of the Board of Directors, in the absence of the Chairman of the Board, the Chief Executive Officer shall preside at all meetings of the stockholders and, if a director, meetings of the Board of Directors. The Chief Executive Officer shall have general supervision and direction of all of the officers, employees and agents of the Corporation. The Chief Executive Officer shall also have the power and authority to determine the duties of all officers, employees and agents of the Corporation, shall determine the compensation of any officers whose compensation is not established by the Board of Directors and shall have the power and authority to sign all stock certificates, contracts and other instruments of the Corporation which are authorized.

Section 7. President.

Except for meetings at which the Chief Executive Officer or the Chairman of the Board, if any, presides, the President shall, if present, preside at all meetings of stockholders, and if a director, at all meetings of the Board of Directors. The President shall, subject to the control and direction of the Chief Executive Officer and the Board of Directors, have and perform such powers and duties as may be prescribed by these Bylaws or from time to time be determined by the Chief Executive Officer or the Board of Directors. The President shall have power to sign all stock certificates, contracts and other instruments of the Corporation which are authorized. In the absence of a Chief Executive Officer, the President shall be the chief executive officer of the Corporation and shall, subject to the direction of the Board of Directors, have general supervision and control of its business and shall have general supervision and direction of all of the officers, employees and agents of the Corporation.

Section 8. Vice Presidents.

The Vice Presidents, if any, in the order of their election, or in such other order as the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer may determine, shall have and perform the powers and duties of the President (or such of the powers and duties as the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer may determine) whenever the President is absent or unable to act. The Vice Presidents, if any, shall also have such other powers and duties as may from time to time be determined by the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer.

Section 9. Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Assistant Treasurers.

The Chief Financial Officer shall, subject to the control and direction of the Board of Directors and the Chief Executive Officer, be the chief financial officer of the Corporation and shall have and perform such powers and duties as may be prescribed in these Bylaws or be determined from time to time by the Board of Directors and the Chief Executive Officer. All property of the Corporation in the custody of the Chief Financial Officer shall be subject at all times to the inspection and control of the Board of Directors and the Chief Executive Officer. The Chief Financial Officer shall have the responsibility for maintaining the financial records of the Corporation. The Chief Financial Officer shall make such disbursements of the funds of the Corporation as are authorized and shall render from time to time an account of all such transactions and of the financial condition of the Corporation. Unless the Board of Directors has designated another person as the Corporation's Treasurer, the Chief Financial Officer shall also be the Treasurer. Unless otherwise voted by the Board of Directors, the Treasurer (if different than the Chief Financial Officer) and each Assistant Treasurer, if any, shall have and perform the powers and duties of the Chief Financial Officer whenever the Chief Financial Officer is absent or unable to act, and may at any time exercise such of the powers of the Chief Financial Officer, and such other powers and duties, as may from time to time be determined by the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer or the Chief Financial Officer.

Section 10. Secretary and Assistant Secretaries.

The Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer shall appoint a Secretary and, in his or her absence, an Assistant Secretary. Unless otherwise directed by the Board of Directors, the Secretary or, in his or her absence, any Assistant Secretary, shall attend all meetings of the directors and stockholders and shall record all votes of the Board of Directors and stockholders and minutes of the proceedings at such meetings. The Secretary or, in his or her absence, any Assistant Secretary, shall notify the directors of their meetings, and shall have and perform such other powers and duties as may from time to time be determined by the Board of Directors. If the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary is elected but is not present at any meeting of directors or stockholders, a temporary Secretary may be appointed by the directors or the Chief Executive Officer at the meeting.

Section 11. Bond.

If required by the Board of Directors, any officer shall give the Corporation a bond in such sum and with such surety or sureties and upon such terms and conditions as shall be satisfactory to the Board of Directors, including without limitation a bond for the faithful performance of the duties of his office and for the restoration to the Corporation of all books, papers, vouchers, money and other property of whatever kind in his or her possession or under his control and belonging to the Corporation.

Section 12. Action with Respect to Securities of Other Corporations.

Unless otherwise directed by the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Executive Officer, the President, the Chief Financial Officer or the Treasurer shall have power to vote and otherwise act on behalf of the Corporation, in person or by proxy, at any meeting of stockholders of or with respect to any action of stockholders of any other corporation in which this Corporation may hold securities and otherwise to exercise any and all rights and powers which this Corporation may possess by reason of its ownership of securities in such other corporation.

ARTICLE V - STOCK

Section 1. Certificates of Stock.

Each holder of stock represented by certificates shall be entitled to a certificate signed by, or in the name of the Corporation by the Chairman of the Board of Directors, or the President or a Vice President, and by the Treasurer or an Assistant Treasurer, or the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary, certifying the number of shares owned by him or her. Any or all of the signatures on the certificate may be by facsimile.

Section 2. Transfers of Stock.

Transfers of stock shall be made only upon the transfer books of the Corporation kept at an office of the Corporation or by transfer agents designated to transfer shares of the stock of the Corporation. Except where a certificate is issued in accordance with Section 4 of this Article of these Bylaws, an outstanding certificate for the number of shares involved shall be surrendered for cancellation before a new certificate is issued therefor.

Section 3. Record Date.

In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at any meeting of stockholders, or to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights or to exercise any rights in respect of any change, conversion or exchange of stock or for the purpose of any other lawful action, the Board of Directors may fix a record date,

which record date shall not precede the date on which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted and which record date shall not be more than sixty (60) nor less than ten (10) days before the date of any meeting of stockholders, nor more than sixty (60) days prior to the time for such other action as hereinbefore described; provided, however, that if no record date is fixed by the Board of Directors, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall be at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which notice is given or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which the meeting is held, and, for determining stockholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of rights or to exercise any rights of change, conversion or exchange of stock or for any other purpose, the record date shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board of Directors adopts a resolution relating thereto.

A determination of stockholders of record entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting; provided, however, that the Board of Directors may fix a new record date for the adjourned meeting.

Section 4. Lost, Stolen or Destroyed Certificates.

In the event of the loss, theft or destruction of any certificate of stock, another may be issued in its place pursuant to such regulations as the Board of Directors may establish concerning proof of such loss, theft or destruction and concerning the giving of a satisfactory bond or bonds of indemnity.

Section 5. Regulations.

The issue, transfer, conversion and registration of certificates of stock shall be governed by such other regulations as the Board of Directors may establish.

Section 6. Interpretation.

The Board of Directors shall have the power to interpret all of the terms and provisions of these Bylaws, which interpretation shall be conclusive.

ARTICLE VI - NOTICES

Section 1. Notices.

If mailed, notice to stockholders shall be deemed given when deposited in the mail, postage prepaid, directed to the stockholder at such stockholder's address as it appears on the records of the Corporation. Without limiting the manner by which notice otherwise may be given effectively to stockholders, any notice to stockholders may be given by electronic transmission in the manner provided in Section 232 of the Delaware General Corporation Law.

Section 2. Waiver of Notice.

A written waiver of any notice, signed by a stockholder or director, or waiver by electronic transmission by such person, whether before or after the time of the event for which notice is to be given, shall be deemed equivalent to the notice required to be given to such person. Neither the business nor the purpose of any meeting need be specified in such a waiver. Attendance at any meeting shall constitute waiver of notice except attendance for the sole purpose of objecting to the timeliness of notice.

ARTICLE VII -INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

Section 1. Right to Indemnification.

Each person who was or is made a party or is threatened to be made a party to or is otherwise involved (including, without limitation, as a witness) in any action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative, by reason of the fact that he is or was a director or an officer of the Corporation or is or was serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, or trustee of another corporation, or of a partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, including service with respect to an employee benefit plan (hereinafter an "Indemnitee"), whether the basis of such proceeding is alleged action in an official capacity as a director, officer or trustee or in any other capacity while serving as a director, officer or trustee, shall be indemnified and held harmless by the Corporation to the fullest extent permitted by the Delaware General Corporation Law, as the same exists or may hereafter be amended (but, in the case of any such amendment, only to the extent that such amendment permits the Corporation to provide broader indemnification rights than such law permitted the Corporation to provide prior to such amendment), against all expense, liability and loss (including attorneys' fees, judgments, fines, ERISA excise taxes or penalties and amounts paid in settlement) reasonably incurred or suffered by such Indemnitee in connection therewith; provided, however, that, except as provided in Section 3 of this Article with respect to proceedings to enforce rights to indemnification or as otherwise required by law, the Corporation shall not be required to indemnify or advance expenses to any such Indemnitee in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such Indemnitee

unless such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized by the Board of Directors of the Corporation.

Section 2. Right to Advancement of Expenses.

In addition to the right to indemnification conferred in Section 1 of this Article, an Indemnitee shall also have the right to be paid by the Corporation the expenses (including attorney's fees) incurred in defending any such proceeding in advance of its final disposition; provided, however, that, if the Delaware General Corporation Law requires, an advancement of expenses incurred by an Indemnitee in his capacity as a director or officer (and not in any other capacity in which service was or is rendered by such Indemnitee, including, without limitation, service to an employee benefit plan) shall be made only upon delivery to the Corporation of an undertaking, by or on behalf of such Indemnitee, to repay all amounts so advanced if it shall ultimately be determined by final judicial decision from which there is no further right to appeal that such Indemnitee is not entitled to be indemnified for such expenses under this Section 2 or otherwise.

Section 3. Right of Indemnitees to Bring Suit.

If a claim under Section 1 or 2 of this Article is not paid in full by the Corporation within sixty (60) days after a written claim has been received by the Corporation, except in the case of a claim for an advancement of expenses, in which case the applicable period shall be twenty (20) days, the Indemnitee may at any time thereafter bring suit against the Corporation to recover the unpaid amount of the claim. If successful in whole or in part in any such suit, or in a suit brought by the Corporation to recover an advancement of expenses pursuant to the terms of an undertaking, the Indemnitee shall also be entitled to be paid the expenses of prosecuting or defending such suit. In (i) any suit brought by the Indemnitee to enforce a right to indemnification hereunder (but not in a suit brought by the Indemnitee to enforce a right to an advancement of expenses) it shall be a defense that, and (ii) in any suit brought by the Corporation to recover an advancement of expenses pursuant to the terms of an undertaking, the Corporation shall be entitled to recover such expenses upon a final adjudication that, the Indemnitee has not met any applicable standard for indemnification set forth in the Delaware General Corporation Law. Neither the failure of the Corporation (including its directors who are not parties to such action, a committee of such directors, independent legal counsel, or its stockholders) to have made a determination prior to the commencement of such suit that indemnification of the Indemnitee is proper in the circumstances because the Indemnitee has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in the Delaware General Corporation Law, nor an actual determination by the Corporation (including its directors who are not parties to such action, a committee of such directors, independent legal counsel, or its stockholders) that the Indemnitee has not met such applicable standard of conduct, shall create a presumption that the Indemnitee has not met the applicable standard of conduct, shall create a presum

undertaking, the burden of proving that the Indemnitee is not entitled to be indemnified, or to such advancement of expenses, under this Article or otherwise shall be on the Corporation.

Section 4. Non-Exclusivity of Rights.

The rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses conferred in this Article shall not be exclusive of any other right which any person may have or hereafter acquire under any statute, the Corporation's Certificate of Incorporation as amended from time to time, these Bylaws, any agreement, any vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise.

Section 5. Insurance.

The Corporation may maintain insurance, at its expense, to protect itself and any director, officer, employee or agent of the Corporation or another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any expense, liability or loss, whether or not the Corporation would have the power to indemnify such person against such expense, liability or loss under the Delaware General Corporation Law.

Section 6. Indemnification of Employees and Agents of the Corporation.

The Corporation may, to the extent authorized from time to time by the Board of Directors, grant rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses to any employee or agent of the Corporation to the fullest extent of the provisions of this Article with respect to the indemnification and advancement of expenses of directors and officers of the Corporation.

Section 7. Nature of Rights.

The rights conferred upon Indemnitees in this Article shall be contract rights and such rights shall continue as to an Indemnitee who has ceased to be a director, officer, employee or agent and shall inure to the benefit of the Indemnitee's heirs, executors and administrators. Any amendment, alteration or repeal of this Article VII that adversely affects any right of an Indemnitee or its successors shall be prospective only and shall not limit or eliminate any such right with respect to any proceeding involving any occurrence or alleged occurrence of any action or omission to act that took place prior to any such amendment, alteration or repeal.

ARTICLE VIII - CERTAIN TRANSACTIONS

Section 1. Transactions with Interested Parties.

No contract or transaction between the Corporation and one or more of its directors or officers, or between the Corporation and any other corporation, partnership, association, or other organization in which one or more of its directors or officers are directors or officers, or have a financial interest, shall be void or voidable solely for this reason, or solely because the director or

officer is present at or participates in the meeting of the Board or committee thereof which authorizes the contract or transaction or solely because the votes of such director or officer are counted for such purpose, if:

- (a) The material facts as to his or her relationship or interest and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or are known to the Board of Directors or the committee, and the Board or committee in good faith authorizes the contract or transaction by the affirmative votes of a majority of the disinterested directors, even though the disinterested directors be less than a quorum; or
- (b) The material facts as to his or her relationship or interest and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or are known to the stockholders entitled to vote thereon, and the contract or transaction is specifically approved in good faith by vote of the stockholders; or
- (c) The contract or transaction is fair as to the Corporation as of the time it is authorized, approved or ratified, by the Board of Directors, a committee thereof, or the stockholders.

Section 2. Quorum.

Common or interested directors may be counted in determining the presence of a quorum at a meeting of the Board of Directors or of a committee which authorizes the contract or transaction.

ARTICLE IX - MISCELLANEOUS

Section 1. Facsimile Signatures.

In addition to the provisions for use of facsimile signatures elsewhere specifically authorized in these Bylaws, facsimile signatures of any officer or officers of the Corporation may be used whenever and as authorized by the Board of Directors or a committee thereof.

Section 2. Corporate Seal.

The Board of Directors may provide a suitable seal, containing the name of the Corporation, which seal shall be in the charge of the Secretary. If and when so directed by the Board of Directors or a committee thereof, duplicates of the seal may be kept and used by the Treasurer or by an Assistant Secretary or Assistant Treasurer.

Section 3. Reliance upon Books, Reports and Records.

Each director, each member of any committee designated by the Board of Directors, and each officer of the Corporation shall, in the performance of his or her duties, be fully protected in relying

in good faith upon the books of account or other records of the Corporation and upon such information, opinions, reports or statements presented to the Corporation by any of its officers or employees, or committees of the Board of Directors so designated, or by any other person as to matters which such director or committee member reasonably believes are within such other person's professional or expert competence and who has been selected with reasonable care by or on behalf of the Corporation.

Section 4. Fiscal Year.

Except as otherwise determined by the Board of Directors from time to time, the fiscal year of the Corporation shall end on the last day of December of each year.

Section 5. Time Periods.

In applying any provision of these Bylaws which requires that an act be done or not be done a specified number of days prior to an event or that an act be done during a period of a specified number of days prior to an event, calendar days shall be used, the day of the doing of the act shall be excluded, and the day of the event shall be included.

Section 6. Pronouns.

Whenever the context may require, any pronouns used in these Bylaws shall include the corresponding masculine, feminine or neuter forms.

Section 7. Exclusive Forum.

Unless the Corporation consents in writing to the selection of an alternative forum, the Court of Chancery (the "Court of Chancery") of the State of Delaware (or, in the event that the Court of Chancery does not have jurisdiction, the federal district court for the District of Delaware or other state courts of the State of Delaware) shall, to the fullest extent permitted by law, be the sole and exclusive forum for any stockholder (including a beneficial owner) to bring (i) any derivative action or proceeding brought on behalf of the Corporation, (ii) any action asserting a claim of breach of a fiduciary duty owed by any current or former director, officer or other employee of the Corporation to the corporation or the Corporation's stockholders, (iii) any action asserting a claim arising pursuant to any provision of the Delaware General Corporation Law, the Certificate of Incorporation, as amended and restated from time to time, or these Bylaws, or (iv) any action asserting a claim governed by the internal affairs doctrine, except as to each of (i) through (iv) above, for any claim as to which the Court of Chancery determines that there is an indispensable party not subject to the jurisdiction of the Court of Chancery (and the indispensable party does not consent to the personal jurisdiction of the Court of Chancery within ten days following such determination). Any person or entity purchasing or otherwise acquiring or holding any interest in shares of

capital stock of the corporation shall be deemed to have notice of and consented to the provisions of this Section.

ARTICLE X - AMENDMENTS

These Bylaws may be amended or repealed by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Whole Board or by the stockholders by the affirmative vote of eighty (80 %) of the outstanding voting power of the then-outstanding shares of capital stock of the Corporation, entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, at any meeting at which a proposal to amend or repeal these Bylaws is properly presented.

VOTING AGREEMENT

among:

SYNTA PHARMACEUTICALS CORP., a Delaware corporation;

MADRIGAL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC., a Delaware corporation; and

the undersigned Stockholder

Dated as of April [•], 2016

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Agreement to Vote Shares	1
Expiration Date	2
Additional Purchases	2
Agreement to Retain Shares	2
Representations and Warranties of Stockholder	3
Irrevocable Proxy	3
No Solicitation	4
Release; No Legal Actions	4
Other Remedies; Specific Performance	5
Directors and Officers	5
No Ownership Interest	5
Termination	6
Further Assurances	ϵ
Disclosure	ϵ
Notice	6
Severability	ϵ
Assignability	ϵ
No Waivers	7
Applicable Law; Jurisdiction	7
Waiver of Jury Trial	7
No Agreement Until Executed	7
Entire Agreement; Counterparts; Exchanges by Facsimile	7
Amendment	8
Definition of Merger Agreement	8
Construction	8
	Expiration Date Additional Purchases Agreement to Retain Shares Representations and Warranties of Stockholder Irrevocable Proxy No Solicitation Release; No Legal Actions Other Remedies; Specific Performance Directors and Officers No Ownership Interest Termination Further Assurances Disclosure Notice Severability Assignability No Waivers Applicable Law; Jurisdiction Waiver of Jury Trial No Agreement Until Executed Entire Agreement; Counterparts; Exchanges by Facsimile Amendment Definition of Merger Agreement

VOTING AGREEMENT

THIS VOTING AGREEMENT ("Agreement"), dated as of [•], 2016, is made by and among Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp., a Delaware corporation ("Synta"), Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), and the undersigned holder ("Stockholder") of shares of capital stock (the "Shares") of Synta.

WHEREAS, Synta, Saffron Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Synta ("Merger Sub"), and the Company, have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization, dated of even date herewith (in the form in effect on the date hereof and attached hereto as Exhibit A or as amended pursuant to Section 24, the "Merger Agreement"), providing for the merger of Merger Sub with and into the Company (the "Merger");

WHEREAS, Stockholder beneficially owns and has sole or shared voting power with respect to the number of Shares, and holds stock options or other rights to acquire the number of Shares indicated opposite Stockholder's name on <u>Schedule 1</u> attached hereto;

WHEREAS, as an inducement and a condition to the willingness of Synta, Merger Sub and the Company to enter into the Merger Agreement, and in consideration of the substantial expenses incurred and to be incurred by them in connection therewith, Stockholder has agreed to enter into and perform this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, all capitalized terms used in this Agreement without definition herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Merger Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of, and as a condition to, Synta's, Merger Sub's and the Company's entering into the Merger Agreement and proceeding with the transactions contemplated thereby, and in consideration of the expenses incurred and to be incurred by them in connection therewith, Stockholder, Synta and the Company agree as follows:

- 1. <u>Agreement to Vote Shares.</u> Stockholder agrees that, prior to the Expiration Date (as defined in <u>Section 2</u> below), at any meeting of the stockholders of Synta or any adjournment or postponement thereof, or in connection with any written consent of the stockholders of Synta, with respect to approval of the Merger as contemplated by the Merger Agreement and adoption of the Merger Agreement or any Saffron Acquisition Proposal, Stockholder shall:
- (a) appear at such meeting or otherwise cause the Shares and any New Shares (as defined in <u>Section 3</u> below) to be counted as present thereat for purposes of calculating a quorum; and
- (b) vote (or cause to be voted), or deliver a written consent (or cause a written consent to be delivered) covering all of the Shares and any New Shares that such Stockholder shall be entitled to so vote: (i) in favor of (A) the adoption of the Merger Agreement and the approval of the Merger, including without limitation the issuance of the shares of Saffron Common Stock by virtue of the Merger as contemplated by the Merger Agreement, and (B) an amendment to the Saffron Charter to effect the Reverse Stock Split; (ii) against any action, proposal, transaction or agreement that, to the knowledge of Stockholder, would reasonably be expected to result in a breach in any material respect of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of Synta under the Merger Agreement or that would reasonably be expected to result in

any of the conditions to Synta's, Merger Sub's or the Company's obligations under the Merger Agreement not being fulfilled; and (iii) against any Saffron Acquisition Proposal, or any agreement, transaction or other matter that is intended to, or would reasonably be expected to, impede, interfere with, delay, postpone, discourage or materially and adversely affect the consummation of the Merger and all other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. Stockholder shall not take or commit or agree to take any action inconsistent with the foregoing.

- 2. Expiration Date. As used in this Agreement, the term "Expiration Date" shall mean the earlier to occur of (a) the Effective Time, (b) such date and time as the Merger Agreement shall be terminated pursuant to Section 9 thereof or otherwise, or (c) upon mutual written agreement of the parties to terminate this Agreement. Upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, no party shall have any further obligations or liabilities under this Agreement; provided, however, such termination or expiration shall not relieve any party from liability for any willful breach of this Agreement or acts of bad faith prior to termination hereof.
- 3. Additional Purchases. Stockholder agrees that any shares of capital stock or other equity securities of Synta that Stockholder purchases or with respect to which Stockholder otherwise acquires sole or shared voting power after the execution of this Agreement and prior to the Expiration Date, whether by the exercise of any stock options or otherwise ("New Shares"), shall be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement to the same extent as if they constituted the Shares.
- Agreement to Retain Shares. From and after the date hereof until the Expiration Date, Stockholder shall not, directly or indirectly, (a) sell, assign, transfer, tender, offer, exchange, assign, pledge or otherwise dispose of (including, without limitation, by the creation of any Liens (as defined in Section 5(c) below) on) any Shares, (b) deposit any Shares into a voting trust or enter into a voting agreement or similar arrangement with respect to such Shares or grant any proxy or power of attorney with respect thereto (other than this Agreement), (c) enter into any contract, option, commitment or other arrangement or understanding with respect to the direct or indirect sale, transfer, assignment or other disposition of (including, without limitation, by the creation of any Liens on) any Shares, or (d) take any action that would make any representation or warranty of Stockholder contained herein untrue or incorrect or have the effect of preventing or disabling Stockholder from performing Stockholder's obligations under this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Stockholder may make (a) transfers by will or by operation of law or other transfers for estate-planning purposes, in which case this Agreement shall bind the transferee and transferee shall sign a voting agreement in substantially the form hereof, (b) with respect to such Stockholder's Saffron Stock Options which expire on or prior to the Expiration Date, transfers, sale, or other disposition of Shares to Synta as payment for the (i) exercise price of such Stockholder's Saffron Stock Options and (ii) taxes applicable to the exercise of such Stockholder's Saffron Stock Options, (c) if Stockholder is a partnership or limited liability company, a transfer to one or more partners or members of Stockholder or to an affiliated corporation, trust or other business entity under common control with Stockholder, or if Stockholder is a trust, a transfer to a beneficiary, provided that in each such case the applicable transferee has signed a voting agreement in substantially the form hereof relating to the transferred Shares, (d) any transfer to another holder of the capital stock of the Company that has signed a voting agreement in substantially the form hereof relating to the transferred Shares, (e) any transfer to a person if, as a condition precedent to the transfer, such person executes and delivers to the Company an agreement containing voting and transfer provisions with respect to the Shares so transferred that are substantially identical in all material respects to those set forth in this Agreement; and (f) as the Company may otherwise agree in writing in its sole discretion.

- 5. Representations and Warranties of Stockholder. Stockholder hereby represents and warrants to Synta and the Company as follows:
- (a) Stockholder has the full power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to perform Stockholder's obligations hereunder;
- (b) this Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by or on behalf of Stockholder and assuming this Agreement constitutes a valid and binding agreement of the Company and Synta, constitutes a valid and binding agreement with respect to Stockholder, enforceable against Stockholder in accordance with its terms, except as enforcement may be limited by general principles of equity whether applied in a court of law or a court of equity and by bankruptcy, insolvency and similar laws affecting creditors' rights and remedies generally;
- (c) except as set forth on <u>Schedule 1</u>, Stockholder beneficially owns the number of Shares indicated opposite such Stockholder's name on <u>Schedule 1</u>, and will own any New Shares, free and clear of any liens, claims, charges or other encumbrances or restrictions of any kind whatsoever other than repurchase rights of the Company with respect to Saffron Restricted Stock Awards and Saffron Restricted Stock Unit Awards ("<u>Liens</u>"), and has sole or shared, and otherwise unrestricted, voting power with respect to such Shares and none of the Shares is subject to any voting trust or other agreement, arrangement or restriction with respect to the voting of the Shares, except as contemplated by this Agreement;
- (d) the execution and delivery of this Agreement by Stockholder does not, and the performance by Stockholder of his or her obligations hereunder and the compliance by Stockholder with any provisions hereof will not, violate or conflict with, result in a material breach of or constitute a default (or an event that with notice or lapse of time or both would become a material default) under, or give to others any rights of termination, amendment, acceleration or cancellation of, or result in the creation of any Liens on any Shares pursuant to, any agreement, instrument, note, bond, mortgage, contract, lease, license, permit or other obligation or any order, arbitration award, judgment or decree to which Stockholder is a party or by which Stockholder is bound, or any law, statute, rule or regulation to which Stockholder is subject or, in the event that Stockholder is a corporation, partnership, trust or other entity, any bylaw or other organizational document of Stockholder; and
- (e) the execution and delivery of this Agreement by Stockholder does not, and the performance of this Agreement by Stockholder does not and will not, require any consent, approval, authorization or permit of, or filing with or notification to, any governmental or regulatory authority by Stockholder except for applicable requirements, if any, of the Exchange Act, and except where the failure to obtain such consents, approvals, authorizations or permits, or to make such filings or notifications, would not prevent or delay the performance by Stockholder of his or her obligations under this Agreement in any material respect.
- 6. <u>Irrevocable Proxy.</u> Subject to the penultimate sentence of this <u>Section 6</u>, by execution of this Agreement, Stockholder does hereby appoint the Company with full power of substitution and resubstitution, as Stockholder's true and lawful attorney and irrevocable proxy, to the fullest extent of the undersigned's rights with respect to the Shares, to vote, or give consent with respect to, each of such Shares solely with respect to the matters set forth in <u>Section 1</u> hereof until the earlier of (a) the Expiration Date or (b) the date on which any term or provision of the Merger Agreement described in <u>Section 24(a)</u> hereof is amended, waived or otherwise modified (the "<u>Proxy</u>

<u>Termination Date</u>"). Stockholder intends this proxy to be irrevocable and coupled with an interest hereunder until the Proxy Termination Date and hereby revokes any proxy previously granted by Stockholder with respect to the Shares. Stockholder shall take such further action or execute such other instruments as may be necessary to effectuate the intent of this proxy. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, this irrevocable proxy shall automatically terminate upon the Proxy Termination Date. The Stockholder hereby revokes any proxies previously granted and represents that none of such previously-granted proxies are irrevocable.

- 7. No Solicitation. From and after the date hereof until the Expiration Date, Stockholder shall not (a) initiate, solicit, seek or knowingly encourage or support any inquiries, proposals or offers that constitute or may reasonably be expected to lead to, a Saffron Acquisition Proposal, (b) engage or participate in, or knowingly facilitate, any discussions or negotiations regarding any inquiries, proposals or offers that constitute, or may reasonably be expected to lead to, a Saffron Acquisition Proposal, (c) furnish to any Person other than the Company any non-public information that could reasonably be expected to be used for the purposes of formulating any Saffron Acquisition Proposal, (d) enter into any letter of intent, agreement in principle or other similar type of agreement relating to a Saffron Acquisition Proposal, or enter into any agreement or agreement in principle requiring Synta to abandon, terminate or fail to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, (e) initiate a stockholders' vote or action by consent of the Synta's stockholders with respect to a Saffron Acquisition Proposal, (f) except by reason of this Agreement, become a member of a "group" (as such term is defined in Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act) with respect to any voting securities of Synta that takes any action in support of a Saffron Acquisition Proposal or (g) propose or agree to do any of the foregoing. In the event that Stockholder is a corporation, partnership, trust or other entity, it shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates to, nor shall it authorize any officer, director or representative of Stockholder, or any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates to, undertake any of the actions contemplated by this Section 7.
- 8. Release; No Legal Actions. The undersigned Stockholder acknowledges that the release of certain claims by stockholders of Synta against the Company, Synta, Merger Sub and their respective affiliates constitutes a material inducement for the completion of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement and that the Company, Synta and Merger Sub would not enter into the Merger Agreement without being released from such claims by the undersigned Stockholder. Effective as of the Effective Time, the undersigned Stockholder, and, to the extent within the undersigned's control, each of the undersigned's equity holders and each of their respective subsidiaries, affiliates, employees, agents, advisors, heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns (each, a "Releaseo"), hereby completely releases, acquits and forever discharges, to the fullest extent permitted by law Synta and its respective affiliates (including the Company, as the surviving company) and each of its current, former and future officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors, successors and assigns (each, a "Releasee"), from any and all losses, liabilities, suits, actions, debts or rights, whether fixed or contingent, known or unknown, matured or unmatured (collectively, "Losses"), arising out of, relating to, or in any manner connected with any facts, events or circumstances, or any actions taken, at or prior to the Effective Time (the "Release Date") that any Releasor ever had or now has against the Releasee ("Released Matters"), excluding any Losses arising out of, relating to, or in any manner connected with the Merger Agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, nothing herein shall release the Company or any of its Affiliates of obligations to the undersigned Stockholder with respect to (A) any employment or consulting agreement, (B) any other employment-related obligations of the Company or any of its Affiliates, (C) vested retirement benefits, (D) any rights that

to the undersigned Stockholder under the Company's or any of its Affiliates' bylaws, certificate of incorporation, or other organizational documents, or under Delaware law or otherwise, or (F) any rights relating to the undersigned's relationship with the Company or any of its Affiliates (other than as a stockholder). The undersigned hereby waives the provisions of section 1542 of the California Civil Code, or any successor thereto, which currently states: "A general release does not extend to claims which the creditor does not know or suspect to exist in his or her favor at the time of executing the release, which if known by him or her must have materially affected his or her settlement with the debtor." Effective as of the Release Date, the undersigned Stockholder shall not, and, to the extent within the undersigned's control, shall not cause or permit its equity holders or any of their respective Subsidiaries, Affiliates, employees, agents, advisors, heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns, to assert any claims against the Releasees in respect of any Released Matters. The undersigned Stockholder acknowledges that it would be difficult to fully compensate Synta or any of its Affiliates (including the Surviving Company) for damages resulting from any breach by him/her/it of the provisions of this release. Accordingly, in the event of any actual or threatened breach of such provisions, Synta and its Affiliates (including the Surviving Company) shall (in addition to any other remedies which it may have) be entitled to seek temporary and/or permanent injunctive relief to enforce such provisions and recover attorneys' fees and costs for same. The undersigned Stockholder further acknowledges that this release constitutes a material inducement to Synta to complete the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement and Synta will be relying on the enforceability of this release in completing such transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

- 9. Other Remedies; Specific Performance. Except as otherwise provided herein, any and all remedies herein expressly conferred upon a party will be deemed cumulative with, and not exclusive of, any other remedy conferred hereby, or by Law or equity upon such party, and the exercise by a party of any one remedy will not preclude the exercise of any other remedy. The parties hereto agree that irreparable damage would occur in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise breached. It is accordingly agreed that the parties shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions hereof in any court of the United States or any state having jurisdiction, this being the addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at Law or in equity.
- 10. <u>Directors and Officers.</u> This Agreement shall apply to Stockholder solely in Stockholder's capacity as a stockholder of Synta and/or holder of options to purchase shares of Saffron Common Stock and not in such Stockholder's capacity as a director, officer or employee of Synta or any of its Subsidiaries or in such Stockholder's capacity as a trustee or fiduciary of any employee benefit plan or trust. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, nothing in this Agreement shall (or require Stockholder to attempt to) prohibit, limit, prevent, preclude or restrict a director and/or officer of Synta in the exercise of his or her fiduciary duties consistent with the terms of the Merger Agreement as a director and/or officer of Synta or in his or her capacity as a trustee or fiduciary of any employee benefit plan or trust or prevent or be construed to create any obligation on the part of any director and/or officer of Synta or any trustee or fiduciary of any employee benefit plan or trust from taking any action in his or her capacity as such director, officer, trustee and/or fiduciary.
- 11. <u>No Ownership Interest.</u> Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be deemed to vest in the Company any direct or indirect ownership or incidence of ownership of or with respect to any Shares. All rights, ownership and economic benefits of and relating to the Shares shall remain vested

in and belong to Stockholder, and the Company does not have authority to manage, direct, superintend, restrict, regulate, govern, or administer any of the policies or operations of Synta or exercise any power or authority to direct Stockholder in the voting of any of the Shares, except as otherwise provided herein.

- 12. <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement shall terminate and shall have no further force or effect as of the Expiration Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing set forth in this <u>Section 12</u> or elsewhere in this Agreement shall relieve either party hereto from any liability, or otherwise limit the liability of either party from any liability for any intentional breach of any obligation or other provision contained in this Agreement.
- 13. <u>Further Assurances.</u> Stockholder shall, from time to time, execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, such additional or further consents, documents and other instruments as the Company or Synta may reasonably request for the purpose of effectively carrying out the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Merger Agreement.
- 14. <u>Disclosure</u>. Stockholder hereby agrees that Synta and the Company may publish and disclose in the Proxy Statement, any prospectus filed with any regulatory authority in connection with the Merger and any related documents filed with such regulatory authority and as otherwise required by Law, such Stockholder's identity and ownership of Shares and the nature of such Stockholder's commitments, arrangements and understandings under this Agreement and may further file this Agreement as an exhibit to the Proxy or prospectus or in any other filing made by Synta or the Company as required by Law or the terms of the Merger Agreement, including with the SEC or other regulatory authority, relating to the Merger.
- 15. <u>Notice</u>. All notices and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed given if delivered personally or sent by overnight courier (providing proof of delivery) or by facsimile transmission (providing confirmation of transmission) to the Company or Synta, as the case may be, in accordance with <u>Section 10.8</u> of the Merger Agreement and to each Stockholder at its address set forth on <u>Schedule 1</u> attached hereto (or at such other address for a party as shall be specified by like notice).
- 16. Severability. Any term or provision of this Agreement that is invalid or unenforceable in any situation in any jurisdiction shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the remaining terms and provisions of this Agreement or the validity or enforceability of the offending term or provision in any other situation or in any other jurisdiction. If a final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction declares that any term or provision of this Agreement is invalid or unenforceable, the parties hereto agree that the court making such determination shall have the power to limit such term or provision, to delete specific words or phrases or to replace such term or provision with a term or provision that is valid and enforceable and that comes closest to expressing the intention of the invalid or unenforceable term or provision, and this Agreement shall be valid and enforceable as so modified. In the event such court does not exercise the power granted to it in the prior sentence, the parties hereto agree to replace such invalid or unenforceable term or provision with a valid and enforceable term or provision that will achieve, to the extent possible, the economic, business and other purposes of such invalid or unenforceable term or provision.
- 17. <u>Assignability</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon, and shall be enforceable by and inure solely to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns; *provided*, *however*, that neither this Agreement nor any of a party's rights or obligations hereunder

may be assigned or delegated by such party without the prior written consent of the other parties hereto, and any attempted assignment or delegation of this Agreement or any of such rights or obligations by such party without the other party's prior written consent shall be void and of no effect. Nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended to or shall confer upon any Person (other than the parties hereto) any right, benefit or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Agreement.

- 18. No waivers of any breach of this Agreement extended by the Company or Synta to Stockholder shall be construed as a waiver of any rights or remedies of the Company or Synta, as applicable, with respect to any other stockholder of Synta who has executed an agreement substantially in the form of this Agreement with respect to Shares held or subsequently held by such stockholder or with respect to any subsequent breach of the Stockholder or any other such stockholder of Synta. No waiver of any provisions hereof by any party shall be deemed a waiver of any other provisions hereof by any such party, nor shall any such waiver be deemed a continuing waiver of any provision hereof by such party.
- 19. Applicable Law; Jurisdiction. This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the Laws of the State of Delaware, regardless of the Laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of Laws. In any action or proceeding between any of the parties arising out of or relating to this Agreement, each of the parties: (i) irrevocably and unconditionally consents and submits to the exclusive jurisdiction and venue of the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or to the extent such court does not have subject matter jurisdiction, the Superior Court of the State of Delaware or the United States District Court for the District of Delaware, (ii) agrees that all claims in respect of such action or proceeding shall be heard and determined exclusively in accordance with clause (i) of this Section 19, (iii) waives any objection to laying venue in any such action or proceeding in such courts, (iv) waives any objection that such courts are an inconvenient forum or do not have jurisdiction over any party, and (v) agrees that service of process upon such party in any such action or proceeding shall be effective if notice is given in accordance with Section 15 of this Agreement.
- 20. <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. The parties hereto hereby waive any right to trial by jury with respect to any action or proceeding related to or arising out of this Agreement, any document executed in connection herewith and the matters contemplated hereby and thereby.
- 21. <u>No Agreement Until Executed.</u> Irrespective of negotiations among the parties or the exchanging of drafts of this Agreement, this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed to evidence a contract, agreement, arrangement or understanding between the parties hereto unless and until (a) the Synta Board has approved, for purposes of any applicable anti-takeover laws and regulations and any applicable provision of the Saffron Charter, the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, (b) the Merger Agreement is executed by all parties thereto, and (c) this Agreement is executed by all parties hereto.
- 22. <u>Entire Agreement; Counterparts; Exchanges by Facsimile.</u> This Agreement and the other agreements referred to in this Agreement constitute the entire agreement and supersede all prior agreements and understandings, both written and oral, among or between any of the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof. This Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument. The exchange of a fully executed Agreement (in counterparts or otherwise) by all

parties by facsimile or electronic transmission via ".pdf' shall be sufficient to bind the parties to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

- 23. <u>Amendment</u>. This Agreement may not be amended, supplemented or modified, and no provisions hereof may be modified or waived, except by an instrument in writing signed on behalf of each party hereto.
- 24. <u>Definition of Merger Agreement</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, the term "<u>Merger Agreement</u>" may include such agreement as amended or modified as long as such amendments or modifications (a) do not constitute an amendment, waiver or modification of Section 1.5 (Conversion of Shares), or otherwise to the form of consideration, Exchange Ratio, whether or not such sections are actually amended, waived or modified; or (b) have been agreed to in writing by Stockholder.

25. Construction.

- (a) For purposes of this Agreement, whenever the context requires: the singular number shall include the plural, and vice versa; the masculine gender shall include the feminine and neuter genders; the feminine gender shall include the masculine and neuter genders; and the neuter gender shall include masculine and feminine genders.
- (b) The parties hereto agree that any rule of construction to the effect that ambiguities are to be resolved against the drafting party shall not be applied in the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.
- (c) As used in this Agreement, the words "include" and "including," and variations thereof, shall not be deemed to be terms of limitation, but rather shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation."
- (d) Except as otherwise indicated, all references in this Agreement to "Sections," "Exhibits" and "Schedules" are intended to refer to Sections of this Agreement and Exhibits and Schedules to this Agreement, respectively.
- (e) The bold-faced headings contained in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only, shall not be deemed to be a part of this Agreement and shall not be referred to in connection with the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

[Remainder of Page has Intentionally Been Left Blank]

EXECUTED as of the date first above written.

STOCKHOLDER

By: Name: Title:	
[Signature Page to Voting Agreer	ment]

EXECUTED as of the date first above written.

SYM	TA PHARMACEUTICALS CORP.
By: Nan Title	
MA	DRIGAL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.
By: Nan Title	
[Signature P	age to Voting Agreement]

VOTING AGREEMENT

among:

MADRIGAL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC., a Delaware corporation;

SYNTA PHARMACEUTICALS CORP., a Delaware corporation; and

the undersigned Stockholder

Dated as of April [•], 2016

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	Agreement to Vote Shares	1
2.	Expiration Date	2
3.	Additional Purchases	2
4.	Agreement to Retain Shares	2
5.	Representations and Warranties of Stockholder	2
6.	Irrevocable Proxy	3
7.	No Solicitation	3
8.	Waiver of Appraisal Rights; Release; No Legal Actions	4
9.	Other Remedies; Specific Performance	5
10.	Directors and Officers	5
11.	No Ownership Interest	6
12.	Termination	6
13.	Further Assurances	6
14.	Disclosure	6
15.	Notice	6
16.	Severability	6
17.	Assignability	7
18.	No Waivers	7
19.	Applicable Law; Jurisdiction	7
20.	Waiver of Jury Trial	7
21.	No Agreement Until Executed	7
22.	Entire Agreement; Counterparts; Exchanges by Facsimile	8
23.	Amendment	8
24.	Definition of Merger Agreement	8
25.	Construction	8
	i	

VOTING AGREEMENT

THIS VOTING AGREEMENT ("Agreement"), dated as of April [•], 2016, is made by and among Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp., a Delaware corporation ("Synta"), Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), and the undersigned holder ("Stockholder") of shares of capital stock (the "Shares") of the Company.

WHEREAS, Synta, Saffron Merger Sub, Inc., a Delaware corporation and a wholly owned subsidiary of Synta ("Merger Sub"), and the Company, have entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization, dated of even date herewith (the "Merger Agreement"), providing for the merger of Merger Sub with and into the Company (the "Merger");

WHEREAS, Stockholder beneficially owns and has sole or shared voting power with respect to the number of Shares, and holds stock options or other rights to acquire the number of Shares indicated opposite Stockholder's name on <u>Schedule 1</u> attached hereto;

WHEREAS, as an inducement and a condition to the willingness of Synta, Merger Sub and the Company to enter into the Merger Agreement, and in consideration of the substantial expenses incurred and to be incurred by them in connection therewith, Stockholder has agreed to enter into and perform this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, all capitalized terms used in this Agreement without definition herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Merger Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of, and as a condition to, Synta's, Merger Sub's and the Company's entering into the Merger Agreement and proceeding with the transactions contemplated thereby, and in consideration of the expenses incurred and to be incurred by them in connection therewith, Stockholder, Synta and the Company agree as follows:

- 1. <u>Agreement to Vote Shares.</u> Stockholder agrees that, prior to the Expiration Date (as defined in <u>Section 2</u> below), at any meeting of the stockholders of the Company or any adjournment or postponement thereof, or in connection with any written consent of the stockholders of the Company, with respect to the Merger, the Merger Agreement or any Company Acquisition Proposal, Stockholder shall:
- (a) appear at such meeting or otherwise cause the Shares and any New Shares (as defined in <u>Section 3</u> below) to be counted as present thereat for purposes of calculating a quorum; and
- (b) vote (or cause to be voted), or deliver a written consent (or cause a written consent to be delivered) covering all of the Shares and any New Shares that such Stockholder shall be entitled to so vote: (i) in favor of adoption of the Merger Agreement and the approval of the Merger; (ii) against any action, proposal, transaction or agreement that, to the knowledge of Stockholder, would reasonably be expected to result in a breach in any material respect of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of the Company under the Merger Agreement or that would reasonably be expected to result in any of the conditions to Synta's, Merger Sub's or the Company's obligations under the Merger Agreement not being fulfilled; and (iii) against any Company Acquisition Proposal, or any agreement, transaction or other matter that is intended to, or would reasonably be expected to, impede, interfere with, delay, postpone, discourage

or materially and adversely affect the consummation of the Merger and all other transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement. The Stockholder shall not take or commit or agree to take any action inconsistent with the foregoing.

- 2. <u>Expiration Date</u>. As used in this Agreement, the term "<u>Expiration Date</u>" shall mean the earlier to occur of (a) the Effective Time, (b) such date and time as the Merger Agreement shall be terminated pursuant to <u>Section 9</u> thereof or otherwise, or (c) upon mutual written agreement of the parties to terminate this Agreement. Upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, no party shall have any further obligations or liabilities under this Agreement; provided, however, such termination or expiration shall not relieve any party from liability for any willful breach of this Agreement or acts of bad faith prior to termination hereof.
- 3. <u>Additional Purchases</u>. Stockholder agrees that any shares of capital stock or other equity securities of the Company that Stockholder purchases or with respect to which Stockholder otherwise acquires sole or shared voting power after the execution of this Agreement and prior to the Expiration Date, whether by the exercise of any stock options or otherwise ("New Shares"), shall be subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement to the same extent as if they constituted the Shares.
- Agreement to Retain Shares. From and after the date hereof until the Expiration Date, Stockholder shall not, directly or indirectly, (a) sell, assign, transfer, tender, offer, exchange, assign, pledge or otherwise dispose of (including, without limitation, by the creation of any Liens (as defined in Section 5(c) below) on) any Shares, (b) deposit any Shares into a voting trust or enter into a voting agreement or similar arrangement with respect to such Shares or grant any proxy or power of attorney with respect thereto (other than this Agreement), (c) enter into any contract, option, commitment or other arrangement or understanding with respect to the direct or indirect sale, transfer, assignment or other disposition of (including, without limitation, by the creation of any Liens on) any Shares, or (d) take any action that would make any representation or warranty of Stockholder contained herein untrue or incorrect or have the effect of preventing or disabling Stockholder from performing Stockholder's obligations under this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Stockholder may make (a) transfers by will or by operation of law or other transfers for estate-planning purposes, in which case this Agreement shall bind the transferee and transferee shall sign a voting agreement in substantially the form hereof, (b) with respect to such Stockholder's Company Options which expire on or prior to the Expiration Date, transfers, sale, or other disposition of Shares to the Company as payment for the (i) exercise price of such Stockholder's Company Options and (ii) taxes applicable to the exercise of such Stockholder's Company Options, (c) if Stockholder is a partnership or limited liability company, a transfer to one or more partners or members of Stockholder or to an affiliated corporation, trust or other business entity under common control with Stockholder, or if Stockholder is a trust, a transfer to a beneficiary, provided that in each such case the applicable transferee has signed a voting agreement in substantially the form hereof relating to the transferred Shares, (d) any transfer to another holder of the capital stock of the Company that has signed a voting agreement in substantially the form hereof relating to the transferred Shares, and (e) as Synta may otherwise agree in writing in its sole discretion.
 - 5. Representations and Warranties of Stockholder. Stockholder hereby represents and warrants to Synta and the Company as follows:
 - (a) Stockholder has the full power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to perform Stockholder's obligations

hereunder;

(b) this Agreement has b	een duly executed and delivered by or on behalf of Stockholder and, assuming this Agreement constitutes a
valid and binding agreement of the Company a	nd Synta, constitutes a valid and binding agreement with respect to Stockholder, enforceable against
Stockholder in accordance with its terms, excep	t as enforcement may be limited by general principles of equity whether applied in a court of law or a court of
equity and by bankruptcy, insolvency and simi	lar laws affecting creditors' rights and remedies generally;

- (c) except as set forth on <u>Schedule 1</u>, Stockholder beneficially owns the number of Shares indicated opposite such Stockholder's name on <u>Schedule 1</u>, and will own any New Shares, free and clear of any liens, claims, charges or other encumbrances or restrictions of any kind whatsoever ("<u>Liens</u>"), and has sole or shared, and otherwise unrestricted, voting power with respect to such Shares and none of the Shares is subject to any voting trust or other agreement, arrangement or restriction with respect to the voting of the Shares, except as contemplated by this Agreement;
- (d) the execution and delivery of this Agreement by Stockholder does not, and the performance by Stockholder of his or her obligations hereunder and the compliance by Stockholder with any provisions hereof will not, violate or conflict with, result in a material breach of or constitute a default (or an event that with notice or lapse of time or both would become a material default) under, or give to others any rights of termination, amendment, acceleration or cancellation of, or result in the creation of any Liens on any Shares pursuant to, any agreement, instrument, note, bond, mortgage, contract, lease, license, permit or other obligation or any order, arbitration award, judgment or decree to which Stockholder is a party or by which Stockholder is bound, or any law, statute, rule or regulation to which Stockholder is subject or, in the event that Stockholder is a corporation, partnership, trust or other entity, any bylaw or other organizational document of Stockholder; and
- (e) the execution and delivery of this Agreement by Stockholder does not, and the performance of this Agreement by Stockholder does not and will not, require any consent, approval, authorization or permit of, or filing with or notification to, any governmental or regulatory authority by Stockholder except for applicable requirements, if any, of the Exchange Act, and except where the failure to obtain such consents, approvals, authorizations or permits, or to make such filings or notifications, would not prevent or delay the performance by Stockholder of his or her obligations under this Agreement in any material respect.
- 6. <u>Irrevocable Proxy.</u> Subject to the penultimate sentence of this Section 6, by execution of this Agreement, Stockholder does hereby appoint Synta with full power of substitution and resubstitution, as Stockholder's true and lawful attorney and irrevocable proxy, to the fullest extent of the undersigned's rights with respect to the Shares, to vote, or give consent with respect to, each of such Shares solely with respect to the matters set forth in Section 1 hereof. Stockholder intends this proxy to be irrevocable and coupled with an interest hereunder until the Expiration Date and hereby revokes any proxy previously granted by Stockholder with respect to the Shares. Stockholder shall take such further action or execute such other instruments as may be necessary to effectuate the intent of this proxy. Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, this irrevocable proxy shall automatically terminate upon the Expiration Date of this Agreement. The Stockholder hereby revokes any proxies previously granted and represents that none of such previously-granted proxies are irrevocable.
- 7. <u>No Solicitation</u>. From and after the date hereof until the Expiration Date, Stockholder shall not (a) initiate, solicit, seek or knowingly encourage or support any inquiries,

proposals or offers that constitute or may reasonably be expected to lead to, a Company Acquisition Proposal, (b) engage or participate in, or knowingly facilitate, any discussions or negotiations regarding any inquiries, proposals or offers that constitute, or may reasonably be expected to lead to, a Company Acquisition Proposal, (c) furnish to any Person other than the Company any non-public information that could reasonably be expected to be used for the purposes of formulating any Company Acquisition Proposal, (d) enter into any letter of intent, agreement in principle or other similar type of agreement relating to a Company Acquisition Proposal, or enter into any agreement or agreement in principle requiring the Company to abandon, terminate or fail to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby, (e) initiate a stockholders' vote or action by consent of the Company's stockholders with respect to a Company Acquisition Proposal, (f) except by reason of this Agreement, become a member of a "group" (as such term is defined in Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act) with respect to any voting securities of the Company that takes any action in support of a Company Acquisition Proposal or (g) propose or agree to do any of the foregoing. In the event that Stockholder is a corporation, partnership, trust or other entity, it shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates to, nor shall it authorize any officer, director or representative of Stockholder, or any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates to, undertake any of the actions contemplated by this Section 7.

8. Waiver of Appraisal Rights; Release; No Legal Actions.

- (a) The Stockholder hereby waives, and agrees not to exercise or assert, any appraisal rights under applicable law, including Section 262 of the DGCL in connection with the Merger.
- The undersigned Stockholder acknowledges that the release of certain claims by stockholders of the Company against the Company, Synta, Merger Sub and their respective affiliates constitutes a material inducement for the completion of the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement and that the Company, Synta and Merger Sub would not enter into the Merger Agreement without being released from such claims by the undersigned Stockholder. The undersigned Stockholder, and, to the extent within the undersigned's control, each of the undersigned's equity holders and each of their respective subsidiaries, affiliates, employees, agents, advisors, heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns (each, a "Releasor"), hereby completely releases, acquits and forever discharges, to the fullest extent permitted by law, the Company, Synta, Merger Sub, the Surviving Corporation and their respective affiliates and each of their respective current, former and future officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors, successors and assigns (each, a "Releasee"), from any and all losses, liabilities, suits, actions, debts or rights, whether fixed or contingent, known or unknown, matured or unmatured, arising out of, relating to, or in any manner connected with any facts, events or circumstances, or any actions taken, at or prior to the effective time of the Merger (the "Effective Time") that any Releasor ever had or now has against the Releasees ("Released Matters"), excluding any rights of the Releasor under the Merger Agreement. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, nothing herein shall release the Company or any of its Affiliates of obligations to the undersigned Stockholder with respect to (A) any employment or consulting agreement, (B) any other employment-related obligations of the Company or any of its Affiliates, (C) vested retirement benefits, (D) any rights that cannot be waived as a matter of law, (E) any indemnification obligations to the undersigned Stockholder under the Company's or any of its Affiliates' bylaws, certificate of incorporation, or other organizational documents, or under Delaware law or otherwise, or (F) any rights relating to the undersigned's relationship with the Company or any of its Affiliates (other than as a stockholder). The undersigned hereby waives the provisions of section 1542 of the California Civil Code, or any successor thereto,

which currently states: "A general release does not extend to claims which the creditor does not know or suspect to exist in his or her favor at the time of executing the release, which if known by him or her must have materially affected his or her settlement with the debtor." Effective as of the Effective Time, the undersigned Stockholder shall not, and, to the extent within the undersigned's control, shall not cause or permit its equity holders or any of their respective Subsidiaries, Affiliates, employees, agents, advisors, heirs, legal representatives, successors and assigns, to assert any claims against the Releasees in respect of any Released Matters. The undersigned Stockholder acknowledges that it would be difficult to fully compensate Synta or any of its Affiliates (including the Surviving Corporation) for damages resulting from any breach by him/her/it of the provisions of this release. Accordingly, in the event of any actual or threatened breach of such provisions, Synta and its Affiliates (including the Surviving Corporation) shall (in addition to any other remedies which it may have) be entitled to seek temporary and/or permanent injunctive relief to enforce such provisions and recover attorneys' fees and costs for same. The undersigned Stockholder further acknowledges that this release constitutes a material inducement to Synta to complete the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement and Synta will be relying on the enforceability of this release in completing such transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement.

- (c) The Stockholder will not in its capacity as a stockholder of the Company bring, commence, institute, maintain, prosecute or voluntarily aid any Legal Proceeding which (i) challenges the validity or seeks to enjoin the operation of any provision of this Agreement or (ii) alleges that the execution and delivery of this agreement by the Stockholder, either alone or together with the other voting agreements and proxies to be delivered in connection with the execution of the Merger Agreement, or the approval of the Merger Agreement by the Board of Directors of the Company, constitutes a breach of any fiduciary duty of the Board of Directors of the Company or any member thereof.
- 9. Other Remedies; Specific Performance. Except as otherwise provided herein, any and all remedies herein expressly conferred upon a party will be deemed cumulative with, and not exclusive of, any other remedy conferred hereby, or by Law or equity upon such party, and the exercise by a party of any one remedy will not preclude the exercise of any other remedy. The parties hereto agree that irreparable damage would occur in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with their specific terms or were otherwise breached. It is accordingly agreed that the parties shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement and to enforce specifically the terms and provisions hereof in any court of the United States or any state having jurisdiction, this being the addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at Law or in equity.
- 10. <u>Directors and Officers.</u> This Agreement shall apply to Stockholder solely in Stockholder's capacity as a stockholder of the Company and/or holder of options to purchase shares of Company Common Stock and/or holder of securities convertible into shares of Company Common Stock and not in such Stockholder's capacity as a director, officer or employee of the Company or any of its Subsidiaries or in such Stockholder's capacity as a trustee or fiduciary of any employee benefit plan or trust. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, nothing in this Agreement shall (or require Stockholder to attempt to) limit or restrict a director and/or officer of the Company in the exercise of his or her fiduciary duties consistent with the terms of the Merger Agreement as a director and/or officer of the Company or in his or her capacity as a trustee or fiduciary of any employee benefit plan or trust or prevent or be construed to create any obligation on the part of any director and/or officer of the Company or any trustee or fiduciary of any employee

benefit plan or trust from taking any action in his or her capacity as such director, officer, trustee and/or fiduciary.

- 11. <u>No Ownership Interest.</u> Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be deemed to vest in Synta any direct or indirect ownership or incidence of ownership of or with respect to any Shares. All rights, ownership and economic benefits of and relating to the Shares shall remain vested in and belong to Stockholder, and Synta does not have authority to manage, direct, superintend, restrict, regulate, govern, or administer any of the policies or operations of the Company or exercise any power or authority to direct Stockholder in the voting of any of the Shares, except as otherwise provided herein.
- 12. <u>Termination</u>. This Agreement shall terminate and shall have no further force or effect as of the Expiration Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing set forth in this <u>Section 12</u> or elsewhere in this Agreement shall relieve either party hereto from any liability, or otherwise limit the liability of either party from any liability for any intentional breach of any obligation or other provision contained in this Agreement.
- 13. <u>Further Assurances.</u> Stockholder shall, from time to time, execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, such additional or further consents, documents and other instruments as the Company or Synta may reasonably request for the purpose of effectively carrying out the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the Merger Agreement.
- 14. <u>Disclosure</u>. Stockholder hereby agrees that Synta and the Company may publish and disclose in the Proxy Statement, any prospectus filed with any regulatory authority in connection with the Merger and any related documents filed with such regulatory authority and as otherwise required by Law, such Stockholder's identity and ownership of Shares and the nature of such Stockholder's commitments, arrangements and understandings under this Agreement and may further file this Agreement as an exhibit to the Proxy or prospectus or in any other filing made by Synta or the Company as required by Law or the terms of the Merger Agreement, including with the SEC or other regulatory authority, relating to the Merger.
- 15. <u>Notice</u>. All notices and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be deemed given if delivered personally or sent by overnight courier (providing proof of delivery) or by facsimile transmission (providing confirmation of transmission) to the Company or Synta, as the case may be, in accordance with <u>Section 10.8</u> of the Merger Agreement and to each Stockholder at its address set forth on <u>Schedule 1</u> attached hereto (or at such other address for a party as shall be specified by like notice).
- 16. Severability. Any term or provision of this Agreement that is invalid or unenforceable in any situation in any jurisdiction shall not affect the validity or enforceability of the remaining terms and provisions of this Agreement or the validity or enforceability of the offending term or provision in any other situation or in any other jurisdiction. If a final judgment of a court of competent jurisdiction declares that any term or provision of this Agreement is invalid or unenforceable, the parties hereto agree that the court making such determination shall have the power to limit such term or provision, to delete specific words or phrases or to replace such term or provision with a term or provision that is valid and enforceable and that comes closest to expressing the intention of the invalid or unenforceable term or provision, and this Agreement shall be valid and enforceable as so modified. In the event such court does not exercise the power granted to it in the prior sentence, the parties hereto agree to replace such invalid or unenforceable term or provision

with a valid and enforceable term or provision that will achieve, to the extent possible, the economic, business and other purposes of such invalid or unenforceable term or provision.

- 17. Assignability. This Agreement shall be binding upon, and shall be enforceable by and inure solely to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns; provided, however, that neither this Agreement nor any of a party's rights or obligations hereunder may be assigned or delegated by such party without the prior written consent of the other parties hereto, and any attempted assignment or delegation of this Agreement or any of such rights or obligations by such party without the other party's prior written consent shall be void and of no effect. Nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended to or shall confer upon any Person (other than the parties hereto) any right, benefit or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by reason of this Agreement.
- 18. No Waivers. Except as set forth in Section 23, no waivers of any breach of this Agreement extended by the Company or Synta to Stockholder shall be construed as a waiver of any rights or remedies of the Company or Synta, as applicable, with respect to any other stockholder of the Company who has executed an agreement substantially in the form of this Agreement with respect to Shares held or subsequently held by such stockholder or with respect to any subsequent breach of the Stockholder or any other such stockholder of the Company. No waiver of any provisions hereof by any party shall be deemed a waiver of any other provisions hereof by any such party, nor shall any such waiver be deemed a continuing waiver of any provision hereof by such party.
- 19. Applicable Law; Jurisdiction. This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the Laws of the State of Delaware, regardless of the Laws that might otherwise govern under applicable principles of conflicts of Laws. In any action or proceeding between any of the parties arising out of or relating to this Agreement, each of the parties: (i) irrevocably and unconditionally consents and submits to the exclusive jurisdiction and venue of the Court of Chancery of the State of Delaware or to the extent such court does not have subject matter jurisdiction, the Superior Court of the State of Delaware or the United States District Court for the District of Delaware, (ii) agrees that all claims in respect of such action or proceeding shall be heard and determined exclusively in accordance with clause (i) of this Section 19, (iii) waives any objection to laying venue in any such action or proceeding in such courts, (iv) waives any objection that such courts are an inconvenient forum or do not have jurisdiction over any party, and (v) agrees that service of process upon such party in any such action or proceeding shall be effective if notice is given in accordance with Section 15 of this Agreement.
- 20. <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. The parties hereto hereby waive any right to trial by jury with respect to any action or proceeding related to or arising out of this Agreement, any document executed in connection herewith and the matters contemplated hereby and thereby.
- 21. No Agreement Until Executed. Irrespective of negotiations among the parties or the exchanging of drafts of this Agreement, this Agreement shall not constitute or be deemed to evidence a contract, agreement, arrangement or understanding between the parties hereto unless and until (a) the Board of Directors of the Company has approved, for purposes of any applicable anti-takeover laws and regulations and any applicable provision of the Company Charter, the transactions contemplated by the Merger Agreement, (b) the Merger Agreement is executed by all parties thereto, and (c) this Agreement is executed by all parties hereto.

- 22. Entire Agreement; Counterparts; Exchanges by Facsimile. This Agreement and the other agreements referred to in this Agreement constitute the entire agreement and supersede all prior agreements and understandings, both written and oral, among or between any of the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof. This Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same instrument. The exchange of a fully executed Agreement (in counterparts or otherwise) by all parties by facsimile or electronic transmission via ".pdf' shall be sufficient to bind the parties to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- 23. <u>Amendment</u>. This Agreement may not be amended, supplemented or modified, and no provisions hereof may be modified or waived, except by an instrument in writing signed on behalf of each party hereto. In the event that securities held by any other holder (the "<u>Other Holder</u>") subject to a similar voting agreement in connection with the Merger is released from the restrictions of such voting agreement, the Shares held by the Stockholder shall likewise automatically be released from the restrictions contained herein in the same proportion as those securities released for the Other Holder.
- 24. <u>Definition of Merger Agreement</u>. For purposes of this Agreement, the term "<u>Merger Agreement</u>" may include such agreement as amended or modified as long as such amendments or modifications (a) do not (i) change the form of consideration or (ii) change the Exchange Ratio in a manner adverse to Stockholder, or (b) have been agreed to in writing by Stockholder.

25. <u>Construction</u>.

- (a) For purposes of this Agreement, whenever the context requires: the singular number shall include the plural, and vice versa; the masculine gender shall include the feminine and neuter genders; the feminine gender shall include the masculine and neuter genders; and the neuter gender shall include masculine and feminine genders.
- (b) The parties hereto agree that any rule of construction to the effect that ambiguities are to be resolved against the drafting party shall not be applied in the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.
- (c) As used in this Agreement, the words "include" and "including," and variations thereof, shall not be deemed to be terms of limitation, but rather shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without limitation."
- (d) Except as otherwise indicated, all references in this Agreement to "Sections," "Exhibits" and "Schedules" are intended to refer to Sections of this Agreement and Exhibits and Schedules to this Agreement, respectively.
- (e) The bold-faced headings contained in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only, shall not be deemed to be a part of this Agreement and shall not be referred to in connection with the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

[Remainder of Page has Intentionally Been Left Blank]

EXECUTED as of the date first above written.

STOCKHOLDER

By: Name: Title:	
[Signature Page to Company Voting A	greement]

EXECUTED as of the date first above written.

	SYNTA PHARMACEUTICALS CORP. By:
	Name:
	Title:
	MADRIGAL PHARMACEUTICALS, INC.
	By:
	Name:
	Title:
[Signature F	Page to Company Voting Agreement]

LOCK-UP AGREEMENT

Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp. 45 Hartwell Avenue Lexington, MA 02421

Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc. 500 Office Center Drive, Suite 400 Fort Washington, PA 19034

Ladies and Gentlemen:

In connection with the proposed acquisition of Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc. (the "Company") by Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp. ("Synta") whereby Saffron Merger Sub, Inc. ("Merger Sub"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of Synta, will merge with and into the Company (the "Merger"), and in consideration of Synta, Merger Sub and the Company entering into the Agreement and Plan of Merger and Reorganization dated on or about April [•], 2016 (the "Merger Agreement;" all capitalized terms used in this Lock-Up Agreement without definition herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Merger Agreement), the receipt and sufficiency of such consideration being hereby acknowledged and accepted, and in order to induce Synta and the Company each to close the Merger, the undersigned ("Securityholder"), a holder of shares of Company Capital Stock and/or Convertible Debt (the "Company Securities") who will receive shares of Saffron Common Stock in exchange for his, her or its shares of Company Securities hereby agrees with Synta and the Company as follows:

During the Lock-Up Period (as defined below), Securityholder shall not, directly or indirectly, (a) sell, assign, transfer, tender, or otherwise dispose of (whether by actual disposition or effective economic disposition due to cash settlement or otherwise, including, without limitation, by the creation of any liens, claims, charges or other encumbrances or restrictions of any kind whatsoever ("Liens") on) any (i) Company Securities and (ii) shares of Saffron Common Stock and any securities convertible into, exchangeable for or that represent the right to receive shares of Saffron Common Stock, in each case whether now owned or hereinafter acquired, owned directly by the Securityholder (including holding as a custodian) or with respect to which the Securities"), (b) effect any short sale or enter into any contract, option, commitment or other arrangement or understanding with respect to the direct or indirect sale, transfer, assignment or other disposition of (including, without limitation, by the creation of any Liens or by establishing or increasing a put equivalent position or liquidating or decreasing a call equivalent position within the meaning of Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission promulgated thereunder with respect to, any Locked-Up Securities, or publicly announce an intention to effect any such transaction, during the Lock-Up Period) any Locked-Up Securities, or (c) take any action that would make any representation or warranty of Securityholder contained herein untrue or incorrect or have the effect of preventing or disabling Securityholder from performing Securityholder's obligations under this Lock-Up Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, and provided that transfers described in (a) through (f) of this sentence are not required to be reported in any public report or filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission (other than (i) a filing at any time on a Form 5 or (ii) a f

Schedule 13D or Schedule 13D (or Schedule 13D/A or Schedule 13G/A), Securityholder may make (a) transfers as a bona fide gift or gifts (b) transfers by will or by operation of law or other transfers for estate-planning purposes, in which case this Lock-Up Agreement shall bind the transferee, (c) with respect to such Securityholder's Company Options which expire on or prior to the Expiration Date, transfers, sale, or other disposition of Locked-Up Securities to the Company as payment for the (i) exercise price of such Securityholder's Company Options and (ii) taxes applicable to the exercise of such Securityholder's Company Options or (d) if Securityholder is a partnership or limited liability company, a transfer to one or more partners or members of Securityholder or to an affiliated corporation, trust or other business entity under common control with Securityholder, or if Securityholder is a trust, a transfer to a beneficiary, provided that in each such case the applicable transferee has signed a lock-up agreement in substantially the form hereof, (e) any transfer to another holder of the capital stock of the Company that has signed a lock-up agreement in substantially the form hereof relating to the transferred Shares and (f) transfers of shares acquired on the open market following the Closing Date. In the event that any securities held by any other holder (the "Other Holder") subject to a similar lock-up agreement in connection with the Merger are released from the restrictions of such lock-up agreement, the Locked-Up Securities held by the undersigned Securityholder shall likewise automatically be released from the restrictions contained herein in the same proportion as those securities released for the Other Holder.

- 2. As used in this Lock-Up Agreement, the term "Lock-Up Period" shall mean from and after the date hereof until the earlier to occur of (a) 180 days after the Closing Date or (b) such date and time as the Merger Agreement shall be terminated pursuant to Section 9 thereof or otherwise. Upon termination or expiration of this Lock-Up Agreement, no party shall have any further obligations or liabilities under this Lock-Up Agreement; provided, however, such termination or expiration shall not relieve any party from liability for any willful breach of this Lock-Up Agreement or acts of bad faith prior to termination hereof.
- 3. Securityholder also agrees and consents to the entry of stop transfer instructions with Synta's transfer agent and registrar against the transfer of Securityholders' Locked-Up Securities, except in compliance with this Lock-Up Agreement. In furtherance of the foregoing, Synta and its transfer agent are hereby authorized to decline to make any transfer of securities if such transfer would constitute a violation or breach of this Lock-Up Agreement.
- 4. Securityholder understands that Synta, the Company and Merger Sub will proceed with the Merger in reliance on this Lock-Up Agreement. Moreover, Securityholder understands and agrees that Synta, Merger Sub and the Company are relying upon the accuracy, completeness, and truth of Securityholder's representations, warranties, agreements, and certifications contained in this Lock-Up Agreement.

[Remainder of Page has Intentionally Been Left Blank; Signature Page Follows]

Date:	,2016			
		Very truly yours,		
If an individu	al, please sign here:			
		Signature: Print Name:		
If a corporation	on, a limited partnership or other legal entity, please sign here:			
		Legal Name:		
		By: Name:		
		Title:		
[Signature Page to Lock-Up Agreement]				

Date:	,2016		
		SYNTA PHARMACEUTICALS COR	P.
		By: Name:	
		Title:	
		MADRIGAL PHARMACEUTICALS	INC.
		Ву:	
		Name:	
		Title:	
		[Signature Page to Lock-Un Agreement]	





Synta and Madrigal Announce Merger Agreement to Create Leading Cardiovascular-Metabolic Diseases and NASH Company

- Combined Company Well-Funded to Generate Data from Multiple Phase 2 Studies —
- Paul A. Friedman, M.D. Named Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of Combined Company
 - Companies to Host Conference Call and Webcast Today, April 14, at 8:30 AM ET—

LEXINGTON, Mass. and FORT WASHINGTON, Penn. - April 14, 2016 - Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp. ("Synta") (NASDAQ: SNTA) and Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc., a privately-held company ("Madrigal"), today announced that they have entered into a definitive merger agreement (the "Merger") under which Madrigal will merge with a wholly-owned subsidiary of Synta in an all-stock transaction. The Merger will create a company focused on the development of novel small-molecule drugs addressing major unmet needs in cardiovascular-metabolic diseases and non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH). Madrigal's lead compound, MGL-3196, is a Phase 2-ready once-daily, oral, liver-directed selective thyroid hormone receptor-\(\beta\) (THR-\(\beta\)) agonist for the treatment of NASH and heterozygous and homozygous familial hypercholesterolemia (HeFH, HoFH). Upon closing of the transaction, the combined company will be named Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, and Paul A. Friedman, M.D. will become Chairman and Chief Executive Officer.

Under the terms of the merger agreement, Synta will acquire all outstanding shares of Madrigal in exchange for approximately 253.9 million newly issued shares of Synta common stock. Upon completion of the proposed acquisition, it is anticipated that existing Synta shareholders will own 36.0% of the combined company and Madrigal shareholders will own 64.0% of the combined company. The transaction has been approved by the boards of directors of both companies and the shareholders of Madrigal. The merger is expected to close by the end of the third quarter of 2016, subject to customary closing conditions, including approval of the merger by the shareholders of Synta.

An investor syndicate that includes Bay City Capital, Fred Craves, Ph.D., Founder of Bay City Capital, and SQN LLC, a corporation held by Dr. Friedman and Rebecca Taub, M.D., has committed to invest up to \$9 million in Madrigal prior to the closing of the Merger. The combined company intends to use these proceeds, in addition to Synta's cash balance at the closing of the merger, to fund the development of MGL-3196 through Phase 2 clinical studies in NASH, HeFH and HoFH.

"Following an extensive review of strategic alternatives, Synta's Board of Directors believes that a merger with Madrigal Pharmaceuticals offers shareholders the most compelling opportunity for enhancing long-term value," said Keith R. Gollust, Chairman of Synta. "Madrigal's lead compound, MGL-3196, is a selective THR-\$\beta\$ agonist with a unique lipid lowering profile that has been validated through early clinical and preclinical studies. The combined company will be well capitalized with a lead program that offers both a potentially substantial commercial opportunity in NASH, and an efficient clinical development plan with commercial potential in genetic lipid disorders."

"MGL-3196 is designed to specifically target thyroid hormone beta receptors in the liver involved in metabolism and cholesterol regulation, and avoid side effects associated with thyroid hormone receptor activation outside the liver," said Dr. Taub, Founder and Chief Executive Officer of Madrigal. "As a result,

and because of MGL-3196's observed high liver uptake and high \(\beta\)-selectivity, it has a favorable safety profile and did not show adverse findings observed in chronic animal toxicology studies with a prior thyroid agonist. Madrigal has designed Phase 2 clinical programs to establish proof of concepts in both NASH and FH with data readouts for each program anticipated throughout 2017."

MTS Health Partners, L.P. and ROTH Capital Partners, LLC served as financial advisors, and Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo, P.C. served as legal counsel to Synta and Stradling Yocca Carlson & Rauth, P.C. served as legal counsel to Madrigal with respect to the transaction.

Management and Organization

Effective with the signing of the merger agreement, Dr. Friedman has stepped down from Synta's Board of Directors and will join Madrigal as an executive. Pursuant to the merger agreement, Dr. Friedman, the former Chief Executive Officer of Incyte Pharmaceuticals, will become Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of the combined company. Dr. Taub will assume the newly created role of Chief Medical Officer, Executive Vice President, Research & Development, following the closing of the Merger. Additionally, Marc Schneebaum, the current Chief Financial Officer of Synta, will continue as the Chief Financial Officer of the combined company. The board of directors of the combined company will be comprised of seven directors, including five directors of Madrigal: Dr. Friedman (Chairman); Dr. Taub; Fred Craves, Ph.D.; and two additional directors who will be designated, and one current director of Synta: Keith Gollust. There will also be one additional independent director to be agreed upon by Synta and Madrigal. The corporate headquarters will be located in the Philadelphia area.

About MGL-3196

MGL-3196 is an orally administered, small-molecule β-selective THR agonist being developed for non-alcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH) and heterozygous and homozygous familial hypercholesterolemia (FH) to lower LDL cholesterol, triglyceride levels and Lp(a). It was designed to specifically target receptors in the liver involved in metabolism and cholesterol regulation, and avoid side effects associated with thyroid hormone receptor activation outside the liver, including those mediated by THR-α receptors. MGL-3196 is a potent regulator of hepatic triglyceride metabolism and cholesterol metabolism. In two week studies in humans MGL-3196 has been shown to reduce lipids: 30% for LDL cholesterol; 28% for non- high density lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol; 24% for Apolipoprotein B, and up to 60% reduction in triglycerides. NASH in humans is a condition in which thyroid receptor-β activity is diminished. MGL-3196 reduces lipotoxicity associated with NASH and in NASH preclinical models, MGL-3196 potently reduces hepatic triglycerides and markers of inflammation and fibrosis. MGL-3196, in-licensed from Roche Pharmaceuticals, has completed single, multi-ascending dose and drug interaction studies in humans in which the compound demonstrated a favorable safety profile at all doses tested.

Conference Call and Webcast

Synta and Madrigal will host a conference call and webcast slide presentation at 8:30 AM ET today to discuss the Merger. The conference call and presentation can be accessed by logging on to the "Investors" section of the Synta Pharmaceuticals website, www.syntapharma.com, prior to the event.

The conference call can also be accessed by dialing (855) 451-4851 (U.S.) or (503) 343-6064 (International). The conference ID number for the live call is 91034442. For those unable to join the live call, a replay will be available from 11:30 AM ET on April 14 through 11:59 PM ET on April 28. To access the replay, please dial (855) 859-2056 (U.S.) or (404) 537-3406 (International) and refer to conference ID 91034442.

About Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp.

Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp. is a company that has been historically focused on research, development and commercialization of novel oncology medicines that have the potential to change the lives of cancer patients. In October 2015, Synta terminated its GALAXY-2 trial of its lead candidate ganetespib and subsequently discontinued a substantial portion of its research and development activities relating to ganetespib and its oncology pipeline. The Company continues to conduct limited activities with respect to ganetespib, including support for two ongoing investigator-sponsored clinical trials in ovarian cancer and sarcoma, and drug candidates from its HDC program, including STA-12-8666.

Important Information and Where to Find It

This communication does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any securities or a solicitation of any vote or approval. A definitive proxy statement and a proxy card will be filed with the SEC and will be mailed to Synta's stockholders seeking any required stockholder approvals in connection with the proposed transactions. BEFORE MAKING ANY VOTING OR INVESTMENT DECISION, INVESTORS AND STOCKHOLDERS ARE URGED TO READ THE PROXY STATEMENT (INCLUDING ANY AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS THERETO) AND ANY OTHER RELEVANT DOCUMENTS THAT SYNTA MAY FILE WITH THE SEC WHEN THEY BECOME AVAILABLE BECAUSE THEY WILL CONTAIN IMPORTANT INFORMATION ABOUT THE PROPOSED TRANSACTIONS. Stockholders may obtain, free of charge, copies of the definitive proxy statement and any other documents filed by Synta with the SEC in connection with the proposed transactions at the SEC's website (http://www.sec.gov), at Synta's website, or by directing written request to: Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp., 45 Hartwell Avenue, Lexington, MA 02421, Attention: Wendy Rieder, Esq.

Synta and its directors and executive officers and Madrigal and its directors and executive officers may be deemed to be participants in the solicitation of proxies from the stockholders of Synta in connection with the proposed transaction. Information regarding the special interests of these directors and executive officers in the merger will be included in the proxy statement referred to above. Additional information regarding the directors and executive officers of Synta is also included in Synta's Definitive Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A relating to the 2015 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, which was filed with the SEC on April 30, 2015. This document is available free of charge at the SEC web site (www.sec.gov), at Synta's website, or by directing a written request to Synta as described above.

About Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc.

Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc. is a company focused on the development of novel compounds for the treatment of cardiovascular-metabolic diseases and nonalcoholic steatohepatitis (NASH). The Company's lead candidate, MGL-3196, is an orally administered, small-molecule liver-directed \(\beta\)-selective THR agonist with high liver uptake for the treatment of NASH and dyslipidemia/hypercholesterolemia including in heterozygous and homozygous familial hypercholesterolemia (HeFH, HoFH). For more information, visit: http://www.madrigalpharma.com.

Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

Any statements made in this press release relating to future financial or business performance, conditions, plans, prospects, trends, or strategies and other financial and business matters, including without limitation, the potential closing date of the transaction, the amount of Synta's net cash at closing, the anticipated ownership of the combined company, and the prospects for commercializing any product candidates, are forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. In addition, when or if used in this press release, the words "may,"

"could," "should," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "plan," "predict" and similar expressions and their variants, as they relate to Madrigal, Synta or the management of either company, before or after the aforementioned merger, may identify forward-looking statements. Madrigal and Synta caution that these forward-looking statements are subject to numerous assumptions, risks, and uncertainties, which change over time. Important factors that may cause actual results to differ materially from the results discussed in the forward-looking statements or historical experience include risks and uncertainties, including the timing and completion of the merger, the parties' ability to satisfy the closing conditions of the Merger Agreement with Madrigal, including the closing condition that Synta have a minimum net cash amount of \$28.5 million, Synta's continued listing on NASDAQ, the failure by Madrigal or Synta to secure and maintain relationships with collaborators, risks relating to clinical trials; risks relating to the commercialization, if any, of Madrigal or Synta proposed product candidates (such as marketing, regulatory, product liability, supply, competition, and other risks); dependence on the efforts of third parties; dependence on intellectual property; and risks that Madrigal or Synta may lack the financial resources and access to capital to fund proposed operations. Further information on the factors and risks that could affect Synta's business, financial conditions and results of operations are contained in Synta's filings with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, which are available at www.sec.gov. The forward-looking statements represent the estimate of Madrigal and Synta as of the date hereof only, and Madrigal and Synta specifically disclaim any duty or obligation to update forward-looking statements.

Contact Information

For Synta:
Synta Pharmaceuticals Corp.
Marc Schneebaum, 781-541-7224
mschneebaum@synta.com
or
Argot Partners
Andrea Rabney/Susan Kim, 212-600-1902
andrea@argotpartners.com
susan@argotpartners.com
or
Media:
Argot Partners
Eliza Schleifstein, 917-763-8106
eliza@argotpartners.com

For Madrigal: Madrigal Pharmaceuticals, Inc. Rebecca Taub, M.D. becky@madrigalpharma.com